

STAR PROPERTIES GROUP (CAYMAN ISLANDS) LIMITED

星星地產集團(開曼群島)有限公司

STOCK CODE: 1560

ANNUAL REPORT 2018

CONTENTS

Corporate Information	2
Chairman's Statement	4
Management Discussion and Analysis	5
Board of Directors and Senior Management	13
Corporate Governance Report	18
Environmental, Social and Governance Report	31
Report of the Directors	36
Independent Auditor's Report	52
Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income	-
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	59
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	61
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	62
otes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	64
Particulars of Properties	141
Financial Summary	144

CORPORATE INFORMATION

REGISTERED OFFICE

Clifton House

75 Fort Street

PO Box 1350

Grand Cayman KY1-1108

Cayman Islands

HEADQUARTERS AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS IN HONG KONG

11/F, TG Place,

No.10 Shing Yip Street,

Kwun Tong, Kowloon,

Hong Kong

COMPANY WEBSITE

www.starproperties.com.hk

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe (陳文輝)

Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen (張慧璇)

Mr. Liu Hon Wai (廖漢威)

Prof. Pong Kam Keung (龐錦強)

(Re-designated from a non-executive director to an executive director with effect from 1 September 2018)

NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Prof. Pong Kam Keung (龐錦強)

(Re-designated from a non-executive director to an executive director with effect from 1 September 2018)

Mr. Yim Kwok Man (嚴國文)

INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Mr. Shiu Siu Tao (蕭少滔)

Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric (李仲明)

Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman (陳華敏)

COMPANY SECRETARY

Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen (HKICS)

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman (Chairman)

Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric

Mr. Shiu Siu Tao

NOMINATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Yim Kwok Man (Chairman)

Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe

Mr. Shiu Siu Tao

Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Shiu Siu Tao (Chairman)

Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman

Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe

RISK CONTROL COMMITTEE

Mr. Yim Kwok Man (Chairman)

Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe

Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen

Prof. Pong Kam Keung

Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe (Chairman)

Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen

Mr. Liu Hon Wai

Prof. Pong Kam Keung

AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVES

Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen

COMPLIANCE ADVISER

Lego Corporate Finance Limited Room 1601, 16/F, China Building, 29 Queen's Road Central Hong Kong

PRINCIPAL BANKERS

Shanghai Commercial Bank Limited North Point Branch G/F, 486 King's Road, North Point Hong Kong

Bank of China (Hong Kong) Limited 1 Garden Road, Hong Kong

Hang Seng Bank 83 Des Voeux Road, Central Hong Kong

AUDITOR

Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Certified Public Accountants

PRINCIPAL SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE IN CAYMAN ISLANDS

Estera Trust (Cayman) Limited Clifton House, 75 Fort Street, PO Box 1350 Grand Cayman KY1-1108 Cavman Islands

HONG KONG SHARE REGISTRAR

Tricor Investor Services Limited Level 22, Hopewell Centre 183 Queen's Road East Hong Kong

CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT

Dear Shareholders.

I am pleased to report that the Group's consolidated net profit attributable to shareholders were HK\$191.8 million for the year ended 31 December 2018 and earnings per share was HK30.6 cents. It is a notable increase compared with last year. The Board of Directors has recommended a final dividend of HK15.5 cents per share.

In the year of 2018, the economies faced a lot of uncertainties including the trade war between US and China, the rise in mortgage interest rate in October, Star Properties Group (Cayman Islands) Limited (the "Company", together with the subsidiaries, the "Group") managed to achieve a fruitful return as the Group recognized the revenue from the completion of the development project The Rainbow (Note 1). The Group has also successfully expanded our land bank's geographic exposure outside HK by acquiring a site in Seoul, South Korea which is one of the fastest growing countries in the world with a robust economy. The diversification of our business portfolio would ensure our competitiveness in long run. Moreover, Prof. James Pong has re-designated from NED to executive directors in September 2018.

In the year of 2019, the Rainbow would launch its second phrase of sales after its successful completion of first phrase of sales in 2018. Another development project Yuen Long Site Project (Note 2), which is a residential project, has started its foundation work. It is positioned as a luxury and stylish condominium residential complex targeting young residents looking for high quality and design driven lifestyle. We strive to establish our brand image as a property developer who dedicates to provide high quality properties with unique and elegant design.

In view of the global market uncertainties, the Group will closely monitor the international and domestic market situations and remain cautious on our portfolio management. At the same time, our management team will continue to work hard to create the best value to our shareholder via delivering products that exceed customers' expectation, while enhancing efficiency and focusing on sustainable growth.

Finally, I would like to extend my gratitude to our shareholders, board of directors, employees and business partners for their outstanding performance and continued support.

Chan Man Fai Joe

Chairman

28 February 2019

- Note 1: The Rainbow, is our property development project situated at Yuen Long Town Lot No.374, No.22 Wang Yip Street South, Yuen Long, New Territories, Hong Kong and owned by Spring Moon Investments Limited, our wholly-owned subsidiary.
- Note 2: Yuen Long Site is our property development project situated at Yuen Long Town Lot No.461, No.21 Wang Yip Street West, Yuen Long, New Territories, Hong Kong and owned by Sincere Gold Properties Limited, our wholly-owned subsidiary.

FINANCIAL RESULT

For the financial year ended 31 December 2018, the Group's revenue and profit attributable to owners of the Company amounted to approximately HK\$671.7 million (2017: approximately HK\$732.4 million) and approximately HK\$191.8 million (2017: approximately HK\$95.8 million) respectively.

DIVIDENDS

The board of directors (the "Director(s)") of the Company (the "Board") does recommend the payment of final dividend of HK15.5 cents per ordinary share for the year ended 31 December 2018 (2017: HK5.6 cents) which is subject to the approval by the shareholders of the Company at the annual general meeting, to be held on or around Friday, 12 April 2019, and is expected to be distributed to those entitled around end of April 2019.

BUSINESS REVIEW

The Company is principally engaged in property development and property investment for sale, rental or capital appreciation, provision of property management services and provision of finance.

The Group's revenue for the year ended 31 December 2018 amounted to approximately HK\$671.7 million (2017: approximately HK\$732.4 million), which represented a decrease of approximately HK\$60.7 million compared with last year. Profit attributable to owners of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2018 was approximately HK\$191.8 million (2017: approximately HK\$95.8 million), which represented an increase of approximately HK\$96.0 million from last year. The decrease in revenue was mainly due to revenue recognition for the completion and delivery of only first phase sold units from property development project "The Rainbow" to the buyers during the year. The notable increase in the gross profit was mainly due to profit recognition of "The Rainbow" and we were benefited from the Revitalisation Measures, a special waiver was granted by the Lands Department to change the land use from industrial to commercial and thus, the profit margin of this project increased. The basic and diluted earnings per share for the period was approximately HK30.6 cents as compared to basic and diluted earnings per share of approximately HK18.9 cents for the corresponding period last year. The review of the individual business segment of the Group is set out below.

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT

Revenue recognised in this business segment during the year amounted to approximately HK\$667.2 million (2017: approximately HK\$728.2 million). As at 31 December 2018, the Group had three completed projects, namely, (a) The Galaxy; (b) The Star and (c) The Rainbow; and five projects under development, namely, (d) the CWK Project; (e) Yuen Long site; (f) Kwun Tong site; (g) Tack Lee Project and (h) Seongsu Project. A general summary and update of the property development projects of the Group during the reporting year and as at 31 December 2018 are listed below:

(a) The Galaxy: Completion and delivery of 8 car parking spaces amounted to HK\$10.5 million in the year ended 31 December 2018. (2017: Completion and delivery of 3 workshops amounted to HK\$14 million). The Group has entered into 2 provisional purchase and sales agreements in December 2018 in respect of two car parking spaces and expects to be completed in February 2019.

- (b) The Star: Completion and delivery of 12 car parking spaces on ground floor amounted to HK\$14.1 million in the year ended 31 December 2018. (2017: approximately HK\$714.2 million for the completion and delivery of 282 units). All units of The Star, except 2 units on ground floor and 7 car parking spaces on first floor, have been sold out and delivered.
- (c) The Rainbow: The first phase of alternations and additions works were completed in the year of 2018 and the remaining work is expected to be completed in the first quarter of 2019. Completion and delivery of 108 units amounted to approximately HK\$653.1 million for the year of 2018 and was recognized in this current period (2017: nil).
- (d) CWK Project: The Group has planned to redevelop the property into a commercial building for general retail and office use. The foundation work was commenced in the second quarter of 2018 and the Group expects the project will be completed in 2021.
- (e) Yuen Long Site Project: The Group intends to redevelop it into a residential complex with some shops on ground floor. This project is positioned as a luxury and stylish condominium residential complex targeting at young residents pursuing high quality and design driven lifestyle. The Group is in the progress to submit town planning application to the Town Planning Board, building plans to the Buildings Department and lease modification application to the Lands Department of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region. The Group has already completed the hoarding work and demolition work. Foundation work for the new redevelopment was started at the end of 2018.
- (f) Kwun Tong Site Project: The Group intends to redevelop it into a high end prestigious commercial building. The tenant has been moved out in December 2018 to pave its way for the commencement of redevelopment work. The Group has submitted lease modification to the Lands Department in the fourth quarter of 2017. Hoarding plans and demolition plans have already been approved by the Buildings Department of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region.
- (g) Tack Lee Project: The Group acquired the site in the middle of 2018, and intended to carry out alteration and additions work to upgrade the industrial building. Up to the end of 2018, there is still one tenant residing in the site. In light of the new initiatives of the revitalization of industrial building announced in the Policy Address by the Chief Executive in the fourth quarter of 2018, the Group is exploring the redevelopment option to demolish and reconstruct a new building at the site.
- (h) Seongsu Project: The Group acquired a site in Seongsu area of Seoul, South Korea in December 2018 and intends to redevelop the existing two storey building into a high end prestigious commercial building. In the past few years, Seongsu area has been rapidly transformed from an industrial district comprised of old factories and warehouses into a commercial district that attracted the young generation and entrepreneurs. The building was acquired together with one existing tenant and the Group is soliciting the tenant to have an early termination of the tenancy agreement. Upon the completion of the property redevelopment work, the Group intends to sell out the whole building to generate revenue.

The Group has acquired a whole floor of a commercial building located at Shing Yip Street, Kwun Tong in 2018 through a company incorporated in Hong Kong and a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Group as the purchaser. The property is currently under renovation and is regarded as properties held for sale. Part of the property would be used as the principal office of the Group.

The Group has entered into a sale and purchase agreement to acquire another site at Seongsu area of Seoul, South Korea in January 2019 and expected to complete the acquisition in 1st half of 2019.

In the year of 2018, the Group has taken a significant step to expand its geographical exposure to a new property market, Seoul in South Korea market. The Group will continue to pay ongoing attention to the latest property market in Hong Kong and worldwide to source for the best development opportunities to replenish its land reserve. The Group is committed to build up a brand as a property developer that delivers high quality buildings with modern and stylish design to customers.

PROPERTY INVESTMENT

As at 31 December 2018, the Group's portfolio of investment properties comprised of car parking spaces located in Hong Kong with a total carrying value of approximately HK\$13.5 million (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$36.7 million). Revenue recognised in this business segment during the year amounted to approximately HK\$0.7 million (2017: approximately HK\$2.0 million), representing a decrease of approximately HK\$1.3 million over last year. The decrease in gross rental income was mainly due to vacant The Rainbow for property development after changing the said investment intention.

PROVISION OF PROPERTY MANAGEMENT SERVICE

Currently, the Group is operating in the business segment of property management to provide the property management services for our three completed projects, The Galaxy, The Star and The Rainbow. Revenue recognised in this business segment during the year amounted to approximately HK\$1.0 million (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$1.0 million), the Group expects this segment of business to be expanded as the increase of its upcoming completed projects.

PROVISION OF FINANCE

The Group is operating in this business segment to provide credit facilities to individuals and corporations clients for its own development projects. Revenue generated from this business segment during this year amounted to approximately HK\$2.7 million (2017: HK\$1.1 million), representing an increase of approximately HK\$1.6 million over the corresponding period last year. The increase in revenue was mainly attributable to providing credit facilities for the completed projects, The Star and The Rainbow. The Group expects this business segment will continue to growth healthily under the continuous tightening of mortgage lending policy in Hong Kong and as the increase of our completed projects.

LIQUIDITY AND FINANCIAL RESOURCES

The total equity of the Group as at 31 December 2018 was approximately HK\$792.6 million (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$642.0 million). As at 31 December 2018, the Group maintained bank balances and cash of approximately HK\$121.4 million (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$63.5 million). The Group's net current assets of approximately HK\$573.3 million as at 31 December 2018 (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$555.8 million). The Group had current assets of approximately HK\$3,103.7 million as at 31 December 2018 (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$2,377.1 million). The increase of current assets was mainly due to an increase in property held for sales. The Group had current liabilities of approximately HK\$2,530.4 million as at 31 December 2018 (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$1,821.3 million). The increase of current liabilities was mainly due to an increase in bank borrowings. The Group's level of borrowings is disclosed hereafter under note 24 of the notes to the consolidated financial statements.

The Group generally finances its operations with internally generated cashflow and bank borrowings. As at 31 December 2018, the Group had outstanding bank borrowings of approximately HK\$2,364.4 million (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$1,715.2 million). The bank borrowings as at 31 December 2018 were secured by the Group's properties, pledged bank deposits, corporate guarantee.

The Group's gearing ratio (defined as the total interest-bearing borrowings divided by total equity and multiplied by 100%) and net debt-to-equity ratio (defined as the total borrowings net of cash and cash equivalents divided by total equity) increased from approximately 267.2% as at 31 December 2017 to approximately 298.3% as at 31 December 2018 and increased from approximately 257.3% as at 31 December 2017 to approximately 283.0% as at 31 December 2018 respectively due to the increase in bank borrowings.

The Group's debt-to-assets ratio (total borrowings net of cash and cash equivalents divided by total assets) slightly increased from approximately 67.0% as at 31 December 2017 to approximately 67.5% as at 31 December 2018 due to an increase in bank borrowings and the increase in property held for sale.

The Group's capital commitment as at 31 December 2018 amounted to approximately HK\$213.6 million (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$128.0 million). The increase of capital commitment was mainly due to project under development.

The Group has no significant contingent liabilities as at the end of the reporting period. The Group possesses sufficient cash and available banking facilities to meet its commitments and working capital requirements.

The Group adopts a continuing monitoring approach towards financial management policy so that the financial resources are reviewed from time to time to ensure the Group's smooth operation and loan repayment obligations. Therefore, the management of the Group is of the opinion that the Group's financial structure and resources are healthy and sufficient for meeting its needs on operation, potential investment and to cope with market changes.

FOREIGN EXCHANGE

The Group conducts its business primarily in Hong Kong with the related cash flows, assets and liabilities being denominated mainly in Hong Kong dollars. The Group's primary foreign exchange exposure arises from its property developments in South Korea which are denominated in United States dollars and Korean Won. The Group acquired a site in South Korea as disclosed under Property Development section and the foreign currency denomination of commercial transactions, assets and liabilities, and net investments in foreign operations are mainly in US dollars and Korean won.

As at 31 December 2018, offshore borrowings were approximately Korean Won 14 billion, which is approximately HK\$98 million, for the acquisition of a site in South Korea and project loan will be acquired in the beginning of 2019 for the construction cost of the property. The offshore borrowings is expected to be repaid after the disposal of South Korea Project is completed. The finance cost remains low at approximately 3.5% as at 31 December 2018.

The Group is not subject to any significant foreign currency risk as the revenue, expenses and borrowings of the Group's foreign operating subsidiaries are denominated in the functional currencies of those operations. Foreign currency funding and deposit exposure are monitored on a continuous basis. Exposure arising from the Group's investments in operating subsidiaries with net assets denominated in foreign currencies is reduced, where practical, by providing funding in the same currency.

The management of the Group is of the opinion that the Group has not experienced any material difficulties or effects on its operations or liquidity as a result of fluctuations in currency exchange rates during the reporting period. Therefore, the Group does not engage in any hedging activities.

PLEDGE OF ASSETS

As at 31 December 2018, the Group's investment properties and properties held for sale, as well as pledged banks deposits with carrying value of approximately HK\$13.5 million and HK\$2,904.6 million as well as HK\$10.1 million respectively (31 December 2017: approximately HK\$26.3 million and HK\$2,243.1 million, as well as HK\$10.0 million respectively) were pledged to secure the Group's banking facilities.

COMPLIANCE WITH THE RELEVANT LAWS AND REGULATIONS

As far as the Board and the management are aware, the Group has complied in material respects with the relevant laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the business and operation of the Group. During the year, there was no material breach of or non-compliance with the applicable laws and regulations by the Group.

SIGNIFICANT INVESTMENTS HELD, MATERIAL ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS OF SUBSIDIARIES, AND FUTURE PLANS FOR MATERIAL INVESTMENTS OR CAPITAL ASSETS

Save for the acquisition of Seongsu Project as mentioned above, there was no significant investments held, nor were there any material acquisitions or disposals of subsidiaries during the reporting period.

Save as disclosed in this report, the Group did not have other plans for material investments or capital assets as of 31 December 2018.

EMPLOYEES AND REMUNERATION POLICY

As at 31 December 2018, the Group employed 16 employees (31 December 2017: 11) and appointed 8 Directors. Salaries of employees are maintained at a competitive level and are reviewed annually, with close reference to individual performance, working experience, qualification and the current relevant industry practices. Apart from base salary and statutory provident fund scheme, discretionary bonus and share options may be granted to selected staff by reference to the Group's as well as the individual's performances. Other forms of benefits such as medical, on-the-job and external training to staff are also provided. The Group has not experienced any material dispute with its employees or disruption to its operations due to employee dispute and has not experienced any difficulties in the recruitment and retention of experienced staff or skilled personnel. The Group maintains a good relationship with its employees.

POSSIBLE RISKS AND UNCERTAINTIES

The Group has reviewed the possible risks and uncertainties which may affect its businesses, financial condition, operations and prospects, and considered that the major risks and uncertainties that may affect the Group included (i) economic conditions which may directly affect the property market; (ii) availability of suitable sites and/or existing buildings for future property development; (iii) the continuous increase of construction costs; (iv) business cycle for property under development may be influenced by a number of factors, such as delays in obtaining the Government approvals for our property development projects, and the Group's revenue will be directly affected by the mix of properties available for sale and completion; (v) all construction works are outsourced to independent third parties that they may fail to provide satisfactory services adhering to our quality and safety standards as well as within the timeline required by the Group; (vi) fluctuations of fair value gain or loss incurred on financial assets and investment properties; (vii) all property management services are outsourced to independent third parties that they may fail to provide satisfactory day-to-day onsite management services to users adhering to our quality and standards as required by the Group; and (viii) credit risk and recoverability of provision of finance which may incur bad debts during the downturn of economy.

The Group has a series of internal control and risk management policies to cope with the abovementioned possible risks and uncertainties, and has serious scrutiny over the selection of quality customers and suppliers. The Group has formed various committees to develop and review strategies, policies and guidelines on risk control; which enable the Group to monitor and response to risk effectively and promptly. The Group also actively proposes solutions to lower the impact of the possible risks on the businesses of the Group.

USE OF NET PROCEEDS FROM FUND RAISING ACTIVITIES

The Company raised approximately HK\$134.4 million before expenses by way of the open offer (as disclosed in the announcement of the Company on 21 August 2017 and 8 September 2017), pursuant to which 179,200,000 offer shares is issued at the subscription price of HK\$0.75 per offer share (the "Open Offer"). Net proceeds from the Open Offer were approximately HK\$132.8 million (after deduction of the underwriting commission and relevant expenses), which are intended to be applied in the manner as disclosed in the Prospectus of the Open Offer. Save as disclosed in Annual Report 2017, as at 31 December 2018, the net proceeds from the Open Offer were fully utilized as follows:

	Actual net proceeds HK\$ million	Amount utilised up to 31 December 2018 HK\$ million	Amount unutilised as at 31 December 2018 HK\$ million
Payment of land premium of CWK Project Repayment of interest expenses General working capital of the Group	56.0 62.0 14.8	56.0 62.0 14.8	- - -
Total	132.8	132.8	_

PROSPECT

The residential property market in Hong Kong had boomed for more than two years from the beginning of 2016. Reflected by Centra-City Leading Index, the residential market was peaked at 188.64 points in August 2018 and then dropped by almost 10% to 170.19 points in January 2019 in just less than half a year! There are two key factors breaking this long term uptrend, namely, US-China trade war as well as the fear of interest rate hikes.

Nevertheless, these two factors were much alleviated after the speech given by Jerome Powell, Chairman of the Federal Reserve on 28th November 2018, and the meeting between Donald Trump, US President and Xi Jinping, Chinese President on 1st December 2018.

"Interest rates are still low by historical standards, and they remain just below the broad range of estimates of the level that would be neutral for the economy — that is, neither speeding up nor slowing down growth" said Powell on 28th November 2018. There was a clear distinction from remarks he made in October 2018. On the other hand, Donald Trump and Xi Jinping appeared to have reached a trade war truce when they met across dining table at the G20 summit in Buenos Aires, Argentina. Afterwards, US President delivered several positive messages about the progress on the negotiation with China via Twitter. "Just had a long and very good call with President Xi of China. Deal is moving along very well. If made, it will be very comprehensive, covering all subjects, areas and points of dispute. Big progress being made!" tweeted by Donald Trump on 31 December 2018.

The land auction market has reacted favourably to these positive signals in January 2019. One of Hong Kong biggest developers has won a government tender for the fourth plot of residential land on the old airport runway at Kai Tak facing Victoria Harbour at HK\$11.26 billion (GFA: HK\$17,360 per square foot). In comparison to another piece of land nearby facing seaview between the old runway and Kwun Tong, which was bought by another developer at GFA just \$13,523 per square foot) in December of 2018, the unit rate has increased by around 28%.

In addition, first-hand residential market also reacted positively as reflected in the first-hand Residential Properties in January 2019. The total number of first-hand transactions was close to around 2000, which is almost two times the sum of November (720 cases) and December (399 cases) 2018.

Nevertheless, the attitude of Donald Trump and Jerome Powell have been swinging and thus the atmosphere of property market and other investments may not be that stable. Given these uncertainties, we are still prudently optimistic towards the property market in 2019.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe (陳文輝), aged 60, is an executive Director of the Company since 14 March 2016. He is also the chairman, chief executive officer and one of the controlling shareholders of the Company. Mr. Chan is also the chairman of the nomination committee and executive committee. He is also a member of the remuneration committee and the risk control committee focusing on business risk. Mr. Chan is primarily responsible for the overall management, strategic planning, business strategies and corporate development of the Group. Mr. Chan has over 37 years of advisory and trading experience at leading financial institutions and has extensive experience in the property market. Mr. Chan plays an instrumental role in defining our investment strategies and capital and strategic development. His years of experience in securities and financial sectors as well as the property market have enabled him to develop insights in the macro economic environment and the market trend which may help the Group identify themes and opportunities in the marketplace. Mr. Chan has undertaken to devote sufficient time and attention to the overall management, strategic planning and corporate development of the Group. Mr. Chan received his degree of Bachelor of Social Sciences from The University of Hong Kong in November 1982 and his degree in Master of Business Administration from The Wharton School, University of Pennsylvania, U.S. in May 1987. Mr. Chan did not hold any other directorships in listed public companies in the last three years.

Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen (張慧璇), aged 43, is an executive Director and company secretary of the Company since 14 March 2016. Ms. Cheung is also a member of the executive committee and risk control committee focusing on business risk. Ms. Cheung is primarily responsible for the financial management, company secretarial matters, internal control related matters and administration of the Group. Ms. Cheung had been the company secretary of members of the Group and the finance & corporate planning managing Director of Star Properties (H.K.) Limited ("Star Properties") since November 2010 and October 2014 respectively. Ms. Cheung has over 19 years of financial and regulated activities experience. Ms. Cheung is currently a registered representative of type 4 activities (advising on securities), type 5 (advising on futures contracts) and type 9 (asset management) regulated activities with the Securities and Futures Commission. Ms. Cheung was elected as an associate of The Institute of Chartered Secretaries and Administrators and admitted associate of The Hong Kong Institute of Chartered Secretaries both in January 2014. Ms. Cheung graduated with a degree in Bachelor of Business Administration (Honours) in Finance from Hong Kong Baptist University in December 1998 and obtained the degree in Master of Corporate Governance, from Hong Kong Polytechnic University in October 2013. Ms. Cheung did not hold any other directorships in listed public companies in the last three years.

Mr. Liu Hon Wai (廖漢威), aged 52, is an executive Director of the Company since 14 March 2016. Mr. Liu is a member of the executive committee. Mr. Liu is the head of sales and marketing and is primarily responsible for the marketing and sales management of the Group. Mr. Liu has been a managing Director of Star Properties since September 2015. Mr. Liu has over 24 years of experience in the property market especially in sales and marketing of properties. Mr. Liu was consecutively awarded with Ten Million Supervisor in Centaline Property Agency Limited from 1995 to 1999 and Ten Million Manager in 2000. He was also a lion member and golden lion member of the Centaline Eagle Club from 1995 to 2000. Mr. Liu passed the qualifying examination for estate agents under the Estate Agents Authority of Hong Kong in April 1999. Mr. Liu graduated with a Bachelor of Social Work degree from The University of Hong Kong in December 1989. Mr. Liu did not hold any other directorships in listed public companies in the last three years.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Prof. Pong Kam Keung (龐錦強), aged 57, is an executive Director of the Company since 1 September 2018. He was a non-executive Director of the Company since 14 March 2016 until his re-designation as an executive Director. Prof. Pong is also a member of the risk control committee focusing on compliance related matters. Prof. Pong has been an independent non-executive director of Shuang Yun Holdings Limited (stock code: 1706) since October 2017, a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange which engages in roadworks services and construction machinery rental services in Singapore; an independent non-executive director of HKE Holdings Limited (stock code: 1726) since March 2018, a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange which provides integrated design and building services for hospitals and clinics in Singapore; an independent non-executive director of Wang Yang Holdings Limited (stock code: 1735) since March 2018, a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange which is a contractor in Hong Kong undertaking foundation, superstructure and other construction works; and an independent non-executive director of FSM Holdings Limited (stock code: 1721) since June 2018, a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange which is a sheet metal facilitator with a focus on precision engineering and a precision machine service provider based in Singapore. Prof. Pong was an executive director of Sundart Holdings Limited (stock code: 1568) from July 2015 to February 2018, a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange and an integrated fitting out contractors in Hong Kong and Macau. Prof. Pong is also an adjunct professor in the Division of Environment of the Hong Kong University of Science and Technology since December 2013.

Prof. Pong obtained a degree in Bachelor of Science in Building Surveying from the Thames Polytechnic, United Kingdom in June 1989, a degree in Master of Science in Property Investment from the City University of London, United Kingdom in December 1993, a degree in Bachelor of Laws, from the University of Wolverhampton, United Kingdom in September 1995, a degree in Master of Science in Urban Planning, from The University of Hong Kong in December 2005 and a degree in Master of Corporate Governance, from the Hong Kong Polytechnic University in October 2008. Prof. Pong has been a fellow of the Hong Kong Institute of Facility Management, the Hong Kong Institute of Surveyors, the Chartered Institute of Arbitrators, the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors, the Hong Kong Institute of Chartered Secretaries and a member of the Royal Town Planning Institute since July 2000, November 2000, January 2001, January 2006, October 2012 and January 2007, respectively. Prof. Pong is registered as a chartered building engineer by the Chartered Association of Building Engineers in February 2014. Save as disclosed above, Prof. Pong had not held any other directorships in the last three years in public companies the securities of which are listed on any securities market in Hong Kong or overseas.

NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. Yim Kwok Man (嚴國文), aged 50, is a non-executive Director of the Company since 14 March 2016. Mr. Yim is the chairman of the nomination committee and also the chairman of the risk control committee focusing on compliance related matters. Mr. Yim has over 22 years of extensive experience in the areas of corporate finance, equity capital markets and mergers and acquisitions advisory in Hong Kong. Mr. Yim has been a fellow member of The Association of Chartered Certified Accountants and an associate member of Hong Kong Society of Accountants since November 1998 and January 2002 respectively. Mr. Yim is currently a registered representative of type 4 activities (advising on securities), type 5 (advising on futures contracts) and type 9 (asset management) regulated activities with the SFC. Mr. Yim graduated from Hong Kong Polytechnic University with a Bachelor of Engineering degree in Civil Engineering in November 1991. He attended an international MBA exchange program at John E Anderson Graduate School of Management, University of California, Los Angeles (UCLA), USA in 1993 and obtained a degree in Master of Business Administration (MBA) from the Chinese University of Hong Kong in September 1994. Mr. Yim is currently an independent non-executive Director of Tsui Wah Holdings Limited (stock code: 1314) since November 2012, a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange which is a food and catering services provider; and an independent non-executive Director of Apex Ace Holding Limited (stock code: 6036) since February 2018, a company listed on the Main Board of Stock Exchange which is the suppliers of digital storage products and electronic components. Save as disclosed, Mr. Yim did not hold any other directorships in listed public companies in the last three years.

INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. Shiu Siu Tao (蕭少滔), aged 55, is an independent non-executive Director of the Company since 27 June 2016. Mr. Shiu is the chairman of the remuneration committee and a member of the audit committee and nomination committee. Mr. Shiu has more than 25 years of experience in corporate finance and he was previously a Director of First Capital International Finance Limited; Senior Vice President of DBS Asia Capital Limited and Head of ECM Department of China Merchants Securities (Hong Kong) Co. Ltd. Mr. Shiu graduated from the Chinese University of Hong Kong with a Bachelor of Business Administration degree in December 1990. He obtained a diploma certificate from the HEC Paris School of Management (Ecole des Hautes Etudes Commerciales) in Paris, France in July 1992. Mr. Shiu did not hold any other directorships in listed public companies in the last three years.

Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric (李仲明), aged 54, is an independent non-executive Director of the Company since 27 June 2016. Mr. Lee is a member of the audit committee, nomination committee and risk control committee focusing on industry risk. Mr. Lee has professional experience in the architectural industry. Mr. Lee has been a Director of LWK & Partners (HK) Ltd., an architectural firm, since September 2010. Mr. Lee graduated from The University of Hong Kong with a degree in Bachelor of Arts (Architectural Studies) in November 1988, and subsequently with a Bachelor of Architecture degree in November 1991. Mr. Lee also obtained a degree in Master of Science (Conservation) from the University of Hong Kong in December 2005. He has been a member of the Hong Kong Institute of Architects since December 1992 and a registered architect in the Architects Registration Board in Hong Kong since July 1993. He is also qualified as an authorised person (list of architects) by the Buildings Department. Mr. Lee did not hold any other directorships in listed public companies in the last three years.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman (陳華敏), aged 50, joined the Group as an independent non-executive Director since 27 June 2016. Ms. Chan is the chairman of the audit committee and a member of the remuneration committee of the Company. Ms. Chan possesses over 25 years of experience in private equity, corporate finance and financial advisory. Ms. Chan obtained a degree in Bachelor of Science from Minnesota State University, Bemidji, U.S. in August 1993, and a Master of Accounting degree from Curtin University of Technology, Australia through long distance learning in February 2000. Ms. Chan has been a member of Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and a Certified Practicing Accountant of CPA Australia since July 2005 and April 2005, respectively. Since November 2001, she has been a responsible officer to conduct type 6 (advising on corporate finance) and since January 2019, she has been a responsible officer to conduct type 1 (dealing in Securities) regulated activity under the SFO. Ms. Chan has been an independent non-executive director of Fuguiniao Co., Ltd (stock code: 1819), a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange, from June 2014 to June 2017. Save as disclosed, Ms. Chan did not hold any other directorships in listed public companies in the last three years.

SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Lee Lap Yan Philip (李立人), is a Director of project development of Star Properties and is responsible for overall design, project management, project overall planning, implementation of policies and procedures, design quality control and leading and managing the consultants. Mr. Lee has over 17 years of experience in the property development, architectural, building and construction industries. Mr. Lee graduated from the University of Portsmouth, United Kingdom with a degree of Arts in Bachelor of Architecture in June 1992.

Mak Chi Pang Peter (麥志鵬), is a Director of project development of Star Properties and is responsible for the project management of building services, design quality control, implementation of policies and procedures and managing the consultants. Mr. Mak has over 25 years of experience in building services engineering, lighting design, project management and property development. Mr. Mak graduated with degrees in Bachelor of Engineering (Honours) from University of Manchester UK in 1991, Master of Science in Building Services Engineering from Heriot-Watt University UK in 1992, Master of Science in Architecture with distinction from University College London UK in 1993 and Master of Business Administration from The Chinese University of Hong Kong in 2003. Mr. Mak is a chartered engineer, registered energy assessor and a member of CIBSE, SLL, IET and HKIE.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Tam Kwok Kuen, KK (譚國權), was a Director of project development of Star Properties. He was responsible for the overall construction, project management, project overall planning, implementation of policies and procedures, design quality control, monitoring the progress of the development projects, coordinating with the consultant teams and contractors and handling all other project related activities of the Group. Mr. Tam has over 18 years of experience in construction and engineering field. Before joining Star Properties, Mr. Tam was the deputy project manager of Sanfield (Management) Limited, a subsidiary of Sun Hung Kai Properties Limited. Mr. Tam graduated from the City University of Hong Kong with a Bachelor of Science in Construction Engineering and Management in 2001. With effect from 1 March 2019, Mr. Tam has resigned from Star Properties of his own accord.

Hui Ying Ying (許瑩瑩), is a Director of the company secretarial compliance of Star Properties and is responsible for company secretarial matters. Ms. Hui has over 10 years of experience in client services and management. She also has experience in fund and account portfolio administration. Ms. Hui graduated from the Chinese University of Hong Kong and obtained a Bachelor of Business Administration degree in December 2004. Since October 2015, she has been a licensed representative who is licensed to carry out type 4 (advising on securities), type 5 (advising on futures contracts) and type 9 (asset management) regulated activities under the SFO.

Wong Suk Wan (黄淑雲), is a Director of Finance of Star Properties and is primarily responsible for accounting and financial management, tax, treasury, internal control and other finance related matters of the Group. Ms. Wong has over 20 years of experience in the relevant experience. Ms. Wong obtained a Master of Professional Accounting from The Hong Kong Polytechnic University in 2003 and has been an associate member of Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and a fellow member of Association of Chartered Certified Accountants since 2001 and 2005 respectively.

The Board is pleased to present this corporate governance report in the Company's annual report for the year ended 31 December 2018 (the "Annual Report").

The Board is dedicated to maintain a high standard of corporate governance practices and business ethics as the firm believes that they are essential for maintaining and promoting investors' confidence and maximizing shareholders' returns. The Board reviews its corporate governance practices from time to time in order to meet the rising expectations of stakeholders and comply with the code provisions under the CG Code contained in Appendix 14 in the Listing Rules, as well as to fulfill its commitment to excellent corporate governance.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

In the opinion of the Directors, the Company has complied with the code provisions set out in the Corporate Governance Code (the "CG Code") contained in Appendix 14 to the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange (the "Listing Rules") with the exception for code provision A.2.1, which requires the roles of chairman and chief executive officer be in different individuals, throughout the year ended 31 December 2018.

Under code provision A.2.1 of the CG Code, the roles of chairman and chief executive officer should be separate and should not be performed by the same individual. Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe currently holds both positions. Throughout our business history, Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe has been the key leadership figure of the Group who has been primarily involved in the formulation of business strategies and determination of the overall direction of the Group. He has also been chiefly responsible for the Group's operations as he directly supervises our senior management.

The Company has considered the issue of balance of power of authority on the Board and believes the structure of the Company, including strong independent elements in the Board, delegation of authorities to the management, supervision by the Board and Board committees, is sufficient to address the potential issue on power concentration. All Directors, who bring different experience and expertise to the Company, are properly briefed on issues arising at Board meetings and that adequate, complete and reliable information is received by the Directors. Furthermore, decisions of the Board are made by way of majority votes. The Board believes that this structure is conducive to a more precise and more promptly response to the fast changing business environment and a more efficient management and implementation of business process. The Board also considers that vesting two roles in the same person provides the Group with strong and consistent leadership in the development and execution of the Group's business strategies. The Board consider Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe the best candidate for both positions and the present arrangements are beneficial and in the interests of our Company and our shareholders as a whole.

THE BOARD

BOARD COMPOSITION

The Board currently comprises 8 Directors, with 4 executive Directors ("ED"), 1 non-executive Directors and 3 independent non-executive Directors ("INEDs"). The Board has in its composition a balance of skills and experience necessary for decision making and fulfilling its business needs. The participation of INEDs in the Board bring independent professional judgements on issues relating to the Group's strategy, performance to ensure that the interests of all shareholders of the Company have been duly considered.

The Company has complied with Rules 3.10(1) and (2), and Rule 3.10A of the Listing Rules during the year ended 31 December 2018. Pursuant to the requirement of the Listing Rules, the Company has received written confirmation of independent from each of the INED of the Company, and considers all of the INEDs to be independent in accordance with the independence guidelines as set out in Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules.

Each of the INEDs has entered into a service contract for a term of 3 years and is subject to termination by either party giving not less than three months' prior written notice to the other.

During the year ended 31 December 2018, the Board consists of the following Directors and attendance of each Director at the Board meetings and the general meeting of the Company held are set out as follows:

	Attendance/ Number of Board meetings held during tenure
Executive Directors:	
Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe	4/4
Prof. Pong Kam Keung (Re-designated as ED on 1 Sep 2018)	4/4
Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen	4/4
Mr. Liu Hon Wai	4/4
Non-executive Directors:	
Prof. Pong Kam Keung (Re-designated as ED on 1 Sep 2018)	4/4
Mr. Yim Kwok Man	4/4
Independent non-executive Directors:	
Mr. Shiu Siu Tao	4/4
Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric	4/4
Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman	4/4

The profiles of all Directors are set out on pages 13 to 17 of this annual report. Save as disclosed in this Annual Report, there is no other relationship among members of the Board, including financial, business, family or other material/relevant relationship.

The Board is responsible for the approval and monitoring of the Group's overall strategies and policies, approval of business plans, evaluating the performance of the Group and oversight of management, promoting the success of the Company and its businesses by directing and supervising the Company's affairs. The Board is also responsible for determining and reviewing the policies and performance for the corporate governance for the Group. The responsibilities are to develop and review the Group's policies and practices on corporate governance and make recommendations; to review and monitor the training and continuous professional development of directors and senior management; to review and monitor the Group's policies and practices on compliance with legal and regulatory requirements; to develop, review and monitor the code of conduct applicable to employees and directors; and to review the Group's compliance with the code and disclosure in the Corporate Governance Report.

The Group's day-to-day management, administration and operation are delegated to the senior management of the Company. It also decides on matters such as annual and interim results, notifiable transactions, Directors appointments or re-appointments and dividend and accounting policies. The Board regularly reviews the functions and duties delegated to the senior management of the Company. The Directors, individually and collectively, must act in good faith in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders.

CONTINUOUS PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Pursuant to code provision A.6.5 of the CG Code, all Directors should participate in continuous professional development to develop and refresh their knowledge and skills. This is to ensure that their contribution to the Board remains informed and relevant. The Directors are continuously updated with legal and regulatory developments, and the business and market changes to facilitate the discharge of their responsibilities and to ensure that they are fully aware of their duties and responsibilities under statue and common law, the Listing Rules and the Company's business and governance policies. Continuing briefings and professional development to Directors will be arrange whenever necessary.

The Company has received from each of the Directors a record of training they received during the year ended 31 December 2018. A summary of such training is listed as follows:

Name of Director	Type of training
Executive Directors	
Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe	A, C
Prof. Pong Kam Keung (Re-designated from NED to ED on 1 Sep 2018)	A, B, C
Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen	A, B, C
Mr. Liu Hon Wai	A, C
Non-executive Directors	
Mr. Yim Kwok Man	A, B, C
Independent non-executive Directors	
Mr. Shiu Siu Tao	A, C
Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric	A, C
Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman	A, B, C

- A: Attending training courses provided by the Group in relation to:
 - 1. Duties of Directors and Role and Function of Board Committees
 - 2. Corporate Governance Director and Company Secretary's Roles
 - 3. Risk Management and Internal Control, ESG Reporting
- B: Attending training courses and/or seminars conferences, workshops or forums relevant to the Company's business, Listing Rules, etc.
- C: Reading journals and updates relevant to the Company's business or directors' duties and responsibilities.

COMPANY SECRETARY'S TRAINING

Pursuant to Rule 3.29 of the Listing Rules, the Company Secretary must take no less than 15 hours of relevant professional training in each financial year. Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen, an Executive Director, was appointed as the Company Secretary of the Company. She has provided her training records to the Company indicating that she has undertaken more than 15 hours of relevant professional development during the year ended 31 December 2018, by means of attending seminars and reading relevant guidance materials.

BOARD DIVERSITY

The Board has adopted a board diversity policy (the "Policy") on 27 June 2016. In light of the latest amendments made to the CG Code and Corporate Governance Report as set out in the Appendix 14 of the Listing Rules (effective on 1 January 2019), the Board has further adopted the revised board diversity policy in January 2019. This Policy aims to set out the approach to achieve diversity on the Company's Board. The Company recognises and embraces the benefits of having a diverse Board to enhance the quality of its performance.

With a view to achieving a sustainable and balanced development, the Company sees increasing diversity at the Board level as an essential element in supporting the attainment of its strategic objectives and its sustainable development. In designing the Board's composition, Board diversity has been considered from a number of aspects, including but not limited to gender, age, cultural and educational background, ethnicity, professional experience, skills, knowledge and length of service, and any other factors that the Board may consider relevant and applicable from time to time. High emphasis is placed on ensuring a balanced composition of skills and experience at the Board level in order to provide a range of perspectives, insights and challenge that enable the Board to discharge its duties and responsibilities effectively, support good decision making in view of the core businesses and strategy of the Company and its subsidiaries ("Group"). For achieving an optimal Board, additional measurable objectives/specific diversity targets may be set and reviewed from time to time to ensure their appropriateness. All Board appointments will be based on meritocracy, and candidates will be considered against objective criteria, having due regard for the benefits of diversity on the Board.

Selection of candidates will be based on a range of diversity perspectives, including but not limited to gender, age, cultural and educational background, ethnicity, professional experience, skills, knowledge and length of service. The ultimate decision will be based on merit and contribution that the selected candidates will bring to the Board. The Board's composition (including gender, ethnicity, age, length of service) will be disclosed in the Corporate Governance Report annually. The Board also aspires to having an appropriate proportion of directors who have direct experience in the Group's core markets and reflecting the Group's strategy.

The nomination committee will report annually, in the Corporate Governance Report, on the Board's composition under diversified perspectives, and monitor the implementation of this Policy.

The nomination committee will review this Policy, as appropriate, to ensure the effectiveness of this Policy. The nomination committee will discuss any revisions that may be required, and recommend any such revisions to the Board for consideration and approval.

APPOINTMENT AND RE-ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Under Code Provision A.4.1 of the CG Code, all the non-executive Directors should be appointed for a specific term, subject to re-election. Each of the INEDs has entered into a letter of appointment with the Company for three years but subject to termination in certain circumstance as stipulated in the relevant service contracts. At each annual general meeting, one third of the Directors for the time being or, if their number is not a multiple of three, then the number nearest to but not less than one third, shall retire from office by rotation provided that every Director shall be subject to retirement at an annual general meeting at least once every three years. Any Director appointed to fill a casual vacancy shall hold office until the first general meeting of members after his appointment and be eligible for re-election at such meeting and any Director appointed as an addition to the existing board shall hold office only until the next following annual general meeting of the Company and shall then be eligible for re-election.

DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Directors acknowledged their responsibilities for preparation of the consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2018 which give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Company and of the Group at that date and of the Group's results and cash flows for the year ended 31 December 2018 and are properly prepared on a going concern basis in accordance with the applicable statutory requirements and accounting standards.

The statement of the external auditor of the Company about their reporting responsibilities on the consolidated financial statements is set out in the "Independent Auditor's Report" contained in this Annual Report.

MODEL CODE FOR SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS

The Company adopted the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers (the "Model Code") in Appendix 10 of the Listing Rules relating to dealings in securities. Memorandum was sent to the Directors twice a year to draw their attention to the Model Code. The Company made specific enquiries to each Director and received their written confirmation of full compliance with the Model Code for the year ended 31 December 2018 and up to the date hereof and no incident of non-compliance by the directors was noted by the Company during such period.

BOARD COMMITTEES

The Board has delegated authority to 5 standing committees with specific roles and responsibilities. Their terms of reference and composition are reviewed and updated regularly to ensure that they remain appropriate and reflect changes in good practice and governance. Each committee is required to report to the Board on its decision and recommendations, where appropriate.

Audit Committee

The audit committee has been established on 27 June 2016 with specific written terms of reference stipulating its authorities and duties in compliance with Rule 3.21 of the Listing Rules. In light of the latest amendments made to the Corporate Governance Code and Corporate Governance Report as set out in the Appendix 14 of the Listing Rules (effective on 1 January 2019), the Board has further adopted the revised terms of reference for audit committee, which are available on the websites of the Company and the Stock Exchange. Currently, the audit committee comprises three INEDs, including, Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman (chairman of the audit committee), Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric and Mr. Shiu Siu Tao.

The functions of the audit committee are, among others, to assist the Board to review the financial reporting, including interim and final results, to review and monitor the external auditors independence and objectivity and the effectiveness of the audit process in accordance with applicable standards, to oversight of the Company's risk management, internal control procedures and external audit functions and to make relevant recommendations to the Board to ensure effective and efficient operation and reliable reporting.

The audit committee had reviewed the Group's consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2018. During the year ended 31 December 2018, four audit committee meetings were held to review and discuss, inter alia, with the management of the Company and the external auditors the accounting principles and practices adopted by the Group, as well as internal controls, risk factors and other financial reporting matters, during which all members were present throughout the meetings.

Auditor's Remuneration

The fees in relation to the audit service provided by Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu, the external auditor of the Company, for the year ended 31 December 2018 amounted to HK\$990,000 (2017: HK\$1,010,000), and those in relation to non-audit service amounted to HK\$430,000 (2017: HK\$792,000).

The Board or the audit committee is satisfied with, inter alia, the audit fees, effectiveness of the audit process, independence and objectivity of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu and has recommended to the Board the re-appointment of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu as the Company's external auditors for the ensuing year at the forthcoming annual general meeting of the Company.

Remuneration Committee

The remuneration committee has been established on 27 June 2016 with specific written terms of reference stipulating its authorities and duties in compliance with code provision of B.1.2 of the CG Code, which are available on the websites of the Company and the Stock Exchange. Currently, the remuneration committee comprises two INEDs, including, Mr. Shiu Siu Tao (chairman of the remuneration committee) and Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman, and one executive Director, Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe.

The primary roles and functions of the remuneration committee include:

- (a) to make recommendations to the Board on the Company's policy and structure for all Directors' and senior management's remuneration and establishing a formal and transparent procedure for developing remuneration policy;
- (b) to review and approve the management's remuneration proposals with reference to the Boards' goals and objectives;
- (c) to make recommendations to the Board on the remuneration packages of individual executive Directors and senior management, including benefits in kind, pension rights and compensation payments, including any compensation payable for loss or termination of their office or appointment;
- (d) to make recommendations to the Board on Directors' fee of the non-executive Directors with reference to the range of remuneration of other non-executive Directors in the similar industry;
- (e) to consider salaries paid by comparable companies in the industry in which the Company operates, time commitment and responsibilities, and employment conditions elsewhere in the Group;
- (f) to review and approve compensation payable to executive Directors and senior management for any loss or termination of office or appointment in order to ensure that it is consistent with contractual terms and is otherwise fair and in line with market practice;
- (g) to review and approve compensation arrangements relating to dismissal or removal of Directors for misconduct in order to ensure that they are consistent with contractual terms and are otherwise reasonable and appropriate; and
- (h) to ensure that no Director or any of his/her associates is involved in deciding his/her own remuneration.

During the year ended 31 December 2018, three remuneration committee meeting was held for, inter alia, reviewing the remuneration policies and structure for the Directors and senior management of the Group, during which all members were present in the meeting and no Director was involved in deciding his/her own remuneration.

Nomination Committee

The nomination committee has been established on 27 June 2016 with specific written terms of reference stipulating its authorities and duties in compliance with code provision A.5.1 of the CG Code. In light of the latest amendments made to the Corporate Governance Code and Corporate Governance Report as set out in the Appendix 14 of the Listing Rules (effective on 1 January 2019), the Board has further adopted the revised terms of reference for Nomination Committee, which are available on the websites of the Company and the Stock Exchange. Currently, the nomination committee comprises one non-executive Director, Mr. Yim Kwok Man (chairman of the nomination committee), two INEDs, including, Mr. Shiu Siu Tao and Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric and one executive Director, Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe.

The primary roles and functions of the nomination committee are as follows:

- to review the structure, size and composition (including the skills, knowledge and experience) of the Board annually and make recommendations on any proposed changes to the Board to complement the Company's corporate strategy;
- (b) to recommend to the Board on the appointment or reappointment of Directors and succession planning for Directors in particular the chairman of the Board and the group managing Director;
- (c) to identify individuals suitably qualified to become Directors and select or make recommendations to the Board on the selection of individuals nominated for Directorships;
- (d) to assess the independence of INEDs; and
- (e) to make recommendations to the Board concerning:
 - formulating plans for succession for both executive and non-executive Directors;
 - membership of the Company's audit and remuneration committees, in consultation with the chairmen of those committees; and
 - the re-appointment of any non-executive Director at the conclusion of their specified term of office having given due regard to their performance and ability to continue to contribute to the Board in the light of the knowledge, skills and experience required.
- (f) to recommend to the shareholders the terms of the services contracts are fair and reasonable and whether such service contracts are in the interests of the Company and the shareholders as a whole, and to advise shareholder on how to vote; and
- (g) reviewing the policy concerning diversity of the Board and the measurable objectives for implementing such policy from time to time adopted by the Board, and to review the progress on achieving these objectives, and shall disclose the policy on diversity or a summary of the policy in the corporate governance report annually.

During the year ended 31 December 2018, one nomination committee meeting was held to review the structure, size, composition and diversity of the Board; and assess the independence of the INEDs, during which all members were present in the meeting.

Executive Committee

The executive committee was established on 1 November 2016 and it consists of all executive Directors of the Company from time to time. It is responsible for general management, Investment, funding and financing requirements and application, supervising the day-to-day management, performance and operations in accordance with the business strategy of the Group, reviewing strategy and business development initiatives of the Group and monitoring their implementation. Currently, the executive committee comprises four members, including Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe (chairman of the executive committee), Prof. Pong Kam Keung, Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen and Mr. Liu Hon Wai.

RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROL

The risk control committee was established on 27 June 2016 and it comprises a non-executive Directors, including, Mr. Yim Kwok Man (chairman of the risk control committee), and three executive Directors, Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, Prof. Pong Kam Keung and Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen, and one INED, Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric.

The primary responsibilities of the risk control committee include, among others, supervising and monitoring the risks and compliance management system of our Company, including the policies, structure and specific responsibilities. The senior management of the Group, supported by the executive Director, risk control committee, is responsible for the design, implementation and monitoring of the risk management and internal control systems, and for providing regular reports to the Internal audit and executive Director.

The Board has undertaken the overall responsibility for maintaining sound and effective internal control and risk management systems to provide sufficient guidelines for our management staff and employees to work efficiently. Our internal control systems cover various operating processes from risk assessment, financial reporting, cost management, pricing for property projects to staff recruitment and training and maintenance of IT system control on annual basis. During the year under review, the Group internal audit conducted selective reviews of the effectiveness of the risk management and internal control system of the Group over financial, operational and compliance control with emphasis on acquisition process of sites, construction cost payment procedures, selling of properties and loan approval procedures and accounting and financial reporting aspect on investment properties, property held for sales, rental income. Additionally, the heads of major business and corporate functions were required to undertake control self-assessments of their key controls. These results were assessed by Group internal audit and report to the risk control committee and audit committee, which then reviewed and reported the same to the Board.

During the year, two risk control committee meetings were held to reviewed the internal control and risk management of the Group, during which all members were present in the meeting. During the year under review, there were no major issue but areas for improvement have been identified by the risk control committee and audit committee and both internal and external auditors with appropriate measures taken. The Board is of the view that the risk management and internal control systems in place for the year and up to the date of issuance of the annual report is effective and adequate. The Company has appointed Lego Corporate Finance Limited as our compliance adviser on 1 February 2017, which upon enquiry our Company will provide advice and guidance to us with respect to compliance with the Listing Rules. Before we propose to enter into transactions to which Chapters 14 and 14A of the Listing Rules apply, we will consult with the compliance adviser (so long as it remains as the compliance adviser of our Company) and/or seek independent legal advice in relation to the compliance with the relevant requirements under the Listing Rules.

RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

During the year ended 31 December 2018, the Group entered into certain transactions with "related parties" as defined under the applicable accounting standards and the details of the material related party transactions (the "Transactions") are disclosed in note 34 to the consolidated financial statements of this annual report.

Save as disclosed in this annual report, the Transactions falls under the definition of "connected transactions" or "continuing connected transactions" under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules, but are fully exempted from shareholders' approval, annual review and all disclosure requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules. Please refer to the paragraph headed "Continuing Connected Transactions" for details of non-exempt continuing connected transactions.

SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS

Any one or more shareholders holding at the date of deposit of the requisition not less than one-tenth of the paid up capital of the Company carrying the right of voting at general meetings of the Company (the "Eligible Shareholders") shall at all times have the right, by a written requisition signed by the Eligible Shareholders concerned (the "Requisition"), to require the Board to convene an extraordinary general meeting, and to put any resolution so requisitioned to vote at such extraordinary general meeting.

Eligible Shareholders who wish to requisition the Board to convene an extraordinary general meeting for the purpose of proposing a resolution at the extraordinary general meeting must deposit the Requisition at the principle place of business of the Company in Hong Kong at 11/F, TG Place, 10 Shing Yip Street, Kwun Tong, Kowloon, for the attention of the Company Secretary.

The Requisition must state clearly the names of the Eligible Shareholders concerned, specify the objects of the meeting, and be signed by the Eligible Shareholders concerned. The Eligible Shareholders must prove their shareholdings in the Company to the satisfaction of the Company.

The Company will check the Requisition and the identities and the shareholdings of the Eligible Shareholders will be verified with the Company's branch share registrar. If the Requisition is found to be proper and in order and in compliance with the memorandum and articles of association of the Company, the Board will within 21 days of the date of deposit of the Requisition, proceed duly to convene an extraordinary general meeting to be held within two months of the date of deposit of the Requisition, for the purpose of putting any resolution(s) proposed by the Eligible Shareholders to vote at such extraordinary general meeting. However, if the Requisition has been verified as not in order and not in compliance with the memorandum and articles of association of the Company, the Eligible Shareholders concerned will be advised of this outcome and accordingly, the Board will not convene an extraordinary general meeting and will not put any resolution(s) proposed by the Eligible Shareholders to vote at any such extraordinary general meeting or any other general meeting of the Company.

If within 21 days of the date of deposit of the Requisition, the Board has not advised the Eligible Shareholders that the Requisition is not in order and not in compliance with the memorandum and articles of association of the Company, and the Board has failed to proceed to convene an extraordinary general meeting, the Eligible Shareholders himself or themselves may proceed to convene the extraordinary general meeting in the same manner, as nearly as possible, as that in which general meetings may be convened by the Board in accordance with the memorandum and articles of association of the Company. All reasonable expenses incurred by the Eligible Shareholders concerned as a result of the failure of the Board shall be reimbursed to the Eligible Shareholders concerned by the Company.

SHAREHOLDERS' RELATIONS

The Company has adopted a shareholders' communication policy on 27 June 2016 reflecting mostly the current practices of the Company for the communication with its shareholders. Information will be communicated to shareholders through:

- The annual shareholders' meetings and other shareholders' meetings of the Company are the primary forum for communication by the Company with its shareholders and for shareholder participation.
- The Company encourages and supports shareholder participation in shareholders' meetings. Shareholders are
 encouraged to appoint proxies to attend and vote at meetings for and on their behalf if they are unable to attend such
 meetings.
- Mechanisms for enabling shareholder participation will be reviewed on a regular basis by the Board to encourage the highest level of participation.
- Chairman of the Board, appropriate members of the Board committees and the external auditor of the Company will attend the annual shareholders' meetings to answer questions from the shareholders.

WHISTLEBLOWING POLICY

The Company has adopted a whistleblowing policy on 27 June 2016 to facilitate the achieving of highest possible standards of openness, probity and accountability. Procedures are formulated to enable individual employees to disclose internally and at a high level, information which the individual believes that it shows malpractice or impropriety within the Group. The audit committee has overall responsibility for this policy, but has delegated day-to-day responsibility for overseeing and implementing it to the designated senior officer: company secretary. Responsibility for monitoring and reviewing the operation of the policy and any recommendations for action resulting from investigation into complaints lies with the audit committee. Since the Listing date and up to the date of this report, no incident of fraud or misconduct was reported from employees that have material effect on the Group's financial statements and overall operations.

INSIDE INFORMATION

The Company regulates the handling and dissemination of inside information as set out in the corporate governance policy to ensure inside information remains confidential until the disclosure of such information is appropriately approved, and the dissemination of such information is efficiently and consistently made.

CONSTITUTIONAL DOCUMENTS

The memorandum and articles of association of our Company was adopted on 27 June 2016. A consolidated version of the memorandum of association of the Company is available on the website of the Company.

FINANCIAL REPORTING

The Directors acknowledge their responsibility for preparing the financial statements which give a true and fair view and are in compliance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards, statutory requirements and other regulatory requirements. As at 31 December 2018, the Board was not aware of any material misstatement or uncertainties that might put doubt on the Group's financial position or continue as a going concern. The Board endeavours to ensure a balanced, clear and understandable assessment of the Group's performance, position and prospects in financial reporting.

A statement by the auditors about their reporting responsibilities is set out on pages 52 to 56 of this annual report. There are no material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt upon the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND GOVERNANCE REPORT

REPORTING SCOPE AND STANDARD

This is the Environmental, Social and Governance ("ESG") Report prepared by the Group pursuant to the ESG Reporting Guide provided in Appendix 27 to the Listing Rules on the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited. This report covers our operation in Hong Kong for the financial year end 31 December 2018 and discloses information on the Group's ESG management approach, strategy, priorities, objectives, compliance with the relevant laws and regulations and our performance.

The Board has overall responsibility for the Group's ESG strategy and reporting and has determined to integrate the ideas of environmental and social responsibility into the Group's operation and management activities. The Board has reviewed and approved this ESG report.

STAKEHOLDERS ENGAGEMENT

The Group endeavours to create sustainable growth and long-term value for its stakeholders, who comprise the Group's employees, investors, contractors, customers and the wider community. We continue to interact with our stakeholders on ongoing basis in order to understand their views and collect their feedback. Our communication channels with our stakeholders include company website, annual general meeting, staff meetings, contractor meetings, direct engagement with our customers, etc.

A. ENVIRONMENTAL

The Group is principally engaged in property development and property investment for sale, rental or capital appreciation, provision of property management services and provision of finance. We recognize our responsibility towards environmental and social aspects of minimizing the pollution and potential nuisance to the neighborhoods of our development projects. The measures we adopted including conducting environmental assessments on our property construction projects and selecting construction contractors who have good environmental protection and safety track records and requiring them to comply with the relevant laws and regulations on the environmental protection and safely.

The Group believes the most effective strategies to save energy is making it our daily habit. Our Green Office Programme is introduced to encourage our staffs be environmental friendly whenever or wherever we can:—

- Take the most efficient travelling method.
- "Switch-off" policy for all idle equipment; encouraging employees to switch off (or onto energy-saving mode)
 computers, monitors and other electrical appliances at the end of the working day or other times when they are
 not in use.
- Optimize use of natural light in offices and maintain the office temperature at 25 degree, which reduce the usage
 of excess electricity energy for lighting and air-conditioning.
- Promote paperless environment by encouraging the use of soft and electronic copy for the document instead of hard copy and minimize the use of paper by encouraging double side printing, paper recycling.

1. EMISSION — MEASURES TO REDUCE CARBON EMISSION INCLUDE:

The Group's business does not generate significant greenhouse gas emissions. The emissions are principally resulting from consuming electricity at the workplace, vehicles and business travels by employees. The discharge into water and land, and generation of hazardous and non-hazardous waste during our course of operations is minimal.

The Group has incorporated energy saving equipment in the office such as installation of sensor in the office area to avoid wasting electricity and adoption of multi-function photocopiers (with printing, scanning and fax functions) that meet energy efficiency specification to reduce energy consumption.

Electricity consumed by the Group's office in its normal business operation is supplied by The HK Electric Co., Ltd. The electricity consumption by the Group at its office was approximately 12,141kWh (2017: 9,248 kWh), producing CO2 equivalent emissions of approximately 9,591 kg CO2e (2017: 7,306 kg CO2e) and an energy consumption intensity of approximately 2.86 kWh per square feet (2017: 4.61 kWh per square feet) during the year.

Regulatory compliance

During the year under review, the Group was not aware of any incidents of non-compliance with laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the Group relating to air and greenhouse gas emissions, discharges into water and land, and generation of hazardous and non-hazardous waste.

2. USE OF RESOURCES

We have undertaken various recourse saving measures as mentioned in the guidelines of our Green Office Programme to demonstrate our efforts in efficient use of resources in our daily operations. Employees are encouraged to optimize resources to help the Group to minimize the impact on the environment and natural resources e.g. use of public transportation. The Group rents one private motor vehicle that runs on petrol gas. During the year, a total of approximately 5,741.17 litres (2017: 5,706.13 litres) of petrol was used for the motor vehicle.

3. THE ENVIRONMENTAL AND NATURAL RESOURCES

The Group's operational activities do not have significant impacts on the environment and natural resources, and the Company shall ensure compliance with all applicable environmental related legislations and regulations.

B. SOCIAL ASPECT

1. EMPLOYMENT AND LABOUR PRACTICES

The Group offer competitive remuneration packages to our employees, with discretionary bonuses issued based on individual performance and our business performance. The Group also provides medical insurance coverage for our employees.

Our human resources practices are established to align with the applicable laws and regulations with regard to recruitment, compensation and dismissal, other benefits and welfare, promotion, working hours, equal opportunities, diversity and anti-discrimination. The Group embraces diversity and provides employees with equal opportunity. Employees are assessed and hired based on their capabilities, regardless of their age, gender, nationality, cultural background, religious belief, etc. During the financial year end 31 December 2018, the Group complied with Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance (Chapter 485 of the Laws of Hong Kong) and other labour related laws and regulations.

2. HEALTH AND SAFETY

The Group is subject to the health and safety requirements of Hong Kong including, but not limited to, the Occupational Health and Safety Ordinance and the Factories and Industrial undertakings Ordinance. The Board believes that it is in substantial compliance with such requirements for the financial year ended 31 December 2018. The Group's liability to the employees is covered by insurance, which are required by law to take out. The Board further confirmed that there was no material violation of currently applicable safety regulations nor were there any material employee safety issues involving the Group. For the financial year ended 31 December 2018, no fines or penalties for non-compliance of safety laws and regulations were imposed on the Group.

The Group does not have an insurable interest in relation to the employees of the contractors. The contractors are required by law to take out insurance which covers their liabilities to their employees. However, our strict quality control measures require our contractors to comply with the relevant rules and regulations including environmental, labour, social and safety regulations to minimize our risks and liabilities.

3. DEVELOPMENT AND TRAINING

To help nurture professional talents and to promote overall efficiency, increase the morale and loyalty of the employees, the Group provides on-the-job training, professional membership reimbursements and assists our employees in completing the mandatory basic safety training courses and fulfilling the continuous professional training hour requirement. Our employees are also encouraged to pursue work-related advanced studies and attend seminars and workshops to hone their skills.

4. LABOUR STANDARDS

The Group is committed to protecting human rights. The Group complies with all relevant laws and regulations towards the use of forced labor and child labor in our business operations. The Group aims not to be directly or indirectly complicit in human rights abuses and to ensure that all work that is performed on our behalf is in compliance with all relevant labor laws and regulations.

5. SUPPLY CHAIN MANAGEMENT

The Group outsourced different parts of the construction work to qualified general construction contractors. These contractors are registered licensed building contractor certified by the Buildings Department. Contractors are selected based on the project size, capability, contractors' qualification and relevant experience. The Group would also take into account the reputation of the contractors for reliability, quality and safety, price quotations, level of experience, technical capabilities, industry reputation and the references provided in the selection process. The Group requires our contractors to comply with the relevant rules and regulations including environmental, labour, social and safety regulations to minimize our risks and liabilities. The project development department monitors cost control and construction progress closely during construction with periodic on-site supervision and stringent quality control procedures.

6. PRODUCT RESPONSIBILITY

The Group places great emphasis on the quality control of the construction of our properties, including the procurement of construction materials, materials for external finishes, interior finishes and interior fittings, and appliances for our property development projects, to ensure compliance with our quality standard. The Group places emphasis on project supervision to ensure that our project development projects meet our quality standards and comply with the relevant laws and regulations.

Quality control starts with the selection of qualified construction contractors. Most of our major contractors engaged by us had industry accreditations such as ISO 9001, ISO14001 and/or OHSAS 18001. The Group inspects and reviews the qualification and performances of the contractors regularly to ensure they are performing up to our standards and in compliance with the laws and regulations. Our project development department conducts pre-qualification checks on the construction companies and periodically reviews based on our experience in doing business with them. Further, it is our responsibility of our contractors to procure construction materials, materials for external finishes, interior finishes and interior fittings, and appliances for our property development projects, they are required to procure, inspect or test any materials or goods materials to ensure they meet our requirements and specifications in accordance with relevant laws, rules and requirements of the relevant government authorities, for example, the contractors are required to arrange testing of sample of concrete at laboratories, and submit the test report to the government for approval; for other materials such as iron and steel, the contractors are required furnish to us information such as the origin, price and the relevant production certificates to ensure that the quality complies with our requirement, and all materials and types, standards, quality of the raw materials must also be in the satisfaction of the architectural firm.

ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND GOVERNANCE REPORT

Our consultants conduct periodic quality checks on the building materials and workmanship on site. Our consultants also monitor the on-site progress, submit monthly progress reports to our project development department and conduct regular inspection of our construction sites to ensure quality and safety.

As part of our quality control policy, we would also require our purchasers to acknowledge and sign on a property handover form, confirming that they have received and are satisfied with the items ancillary to the unit, such as keys, fitting and fixtures. We provide comprehensive after-sale services including handling customer complaints and supervising the repair and ongoing maintenance of the property developed. The Group also requires the contractors to provide a defect liability period, which normally lasts for one year upon completion, during which any defects of the property reported by the property manager and customers will be forwarded to the main contractor for followup and rectification with no additional costs.

As at the year ended 31 December 2018, the Group was not aware of any incidents of non-compliance with relevant laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the issue relating to health and safety, advertising, labelling and privacy matters relating to products provided and methods of redress.

7. ANTI-CORRUPTION

The Group adheres to stringent anti-corruption policies as stated in the Group's Office Manual that includes Integrity of Business Practices, ethical standard, conflicts of interest, breach of conduct, handling of confidential information and legal requirement on prevention of bribery and against corruption. The Group has adopted best practices with respect to whistle-blowing. Details of our whistle-blowing policy and procedures are published on our Company website. No cases of corruption were reported within the Group during the financial year ended 31 December 2018. During the reporting period, the Group complied with the relevant laws and regulations regarding anti-corruption and money laundering.

8. COMMUNITY INVESTMENT

The Group targets to dedicate itself to take up its corporate social responsibility for the communities where it is present. The Group has addressed its community concerns through encouraging employees to participate in community activities. To share the Group's belief in supporting young people in Hong Kong to pursue their passions and dreams as part of our corporate social responsibilities, the Group would continue to seek for opportunities to support the potential startups or promoting "follow your dreams" concept in Hong Kong.

REPORT OF THE DIRECTORS

The Directors present their report and the audited consolidated financial statements of the Company and of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2018.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The principal activities of the Group comprise property development and property investment for sale, rental or capital appreciation, provision of property management services and provision of finance, details of which are set out in note 6 of the consolidated financial statements. There were no significant changes in the nature of the Group's principal activities during the year.

CORPORATE REORGANISATION

The Company was incorporated with limited liability in the Cayman Islands on 4 March 2016. The Group underwent a reorganization (the "Reorganisation") to rationalise the structure of the Group in preparation for the initial public offering of the shares of the Company on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange (the "Share Offer"). Details of the Reorganisation are set out in the Company's prospectus dated 30 June 2016 in respect of the Share Offer.

The shares of the Company were listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange by way of the Share Offer with effect from 13 July 2016 (the "Listing Date").

BUSINESS REVIEW

Discussion and analysis of the Group's business as required by Schedule 5 of the Companies Ordinance, including a fair review of the Group's business; a description of the principal risks and uncertainties facing the Group; analysis using financial key performance indicators; particulars of important events affecting the Group that have occurred since the Listing Date (if any); and an indication of likely future developments in the Group's business, are included in the Chairman Statement and Management Discussion and Analysis set out in this annual report on page 4 and pages 5 to 12 respectively. The discussion and analysis form part of this Report of the Directors.

ENVIRONMENTAL POLICIES AND PERFORMANCE

The Group continued to incorporate social, economic and environmental risks and benefits into our business decision-making and into the inception, design, construction, occupation, demolition and revitalization phases of our development projects. The Group works closely with our consultants to achieve creative, innovative and elegant designs while being compatible and sensitive to our environmental and social responsibilities. The construction-related work for our property development projects are outsourced to independent construction companies who are subject to various environmental laws and regulations, including those relating to waste disposal, water pollution control, air pollution control, drainage control and noise control.

The Group has taken measures to promote environmental-friendliness of the workplace by encouraging paper recycling culture, water conservation measures and energy-saving culture within the Group to reduce the impact of operations on the environment and natural resources.

COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND REGULATIONS

As far as the Board is concerned, the Group has complied in material aspects in the relevant applicable laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the businesses and operations of the Group during the year.

RELATIONSHIP WITH EMPLOYEE, CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS

The remuneration of employees of the Group will be based on their performance, experience and the prevailing market remuneration. The total remuneration of employees includes basic salaries and discretionary bonus. Moreover, the Group has also adopted a share option scheme. The remuneration policy of the Directors are reviewed and determined by the remuneration committee having regard to the Directors' experience, responsibilities, workload and time devoted to the Group and performance of the Group.

Major customers of the Group are purchasers. The Group strives to develop and deliver high quality property units with innovative and elegant designs to our customers in general. In order to realize the Group's pledge of enhancing customer satisfaction persistently, the Group has assured to adopt the best concepts and the best quality of products in development projects.

The major service providers of the Group are contractors, architectural firms, law firm, and consultancy services provider. The Group has good cooperation relationship with suppliers in general, and strategic cooperation agreements have been signed with a number of high quality suppliers for the realization of higher quality in construction work and materials supplied. The Group will uphold the win-win principle to achieve joint developments with suppliers in general.

RESULTS

The results of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2018 and the Group's the financial position at that date are set out in this Annual Report on pages 57 to 60. The summary of the result of the assets and liabilities of the Group for the last five financial years are also set out on page 144 in this annual report.

DIVIDENDS

The Directors have declared an interim dividend of 2.4 cents per share during the year. The Board now recommends a final dividend of HK15.5 cents per share in respect of the year ended 31 December 2018. Subject to approval by the shareholders of the Company at forthcoming annual general meeting, such dividends will be payable on or about 25 April 2019.

CLOSURE OF REGISTER

The register of members of the Company will be closed from Tuesday, 9 April 2019 to Friday, 12 April 2019, both days inclusive, and no transfer of shares of the Company will be registered in such period. In order to qualify for attending and voting at the annual general meeting, all transfers of Shares accompanied by the relevant share certificates must be lodged with the Share Registrar, Tricor Investor Services Limited, at Level 22, Hopewell Centre, 183 Queen's Road East, Hong Kong for registration not later than 4:30 p.m. on Monday. 8 April 2019.

BORROWING FACILITIES

Particulars of the borrowing facilities of the Group as at 31 December 2018 are set out in note 24 of the consolidated financial statement.

PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Details of movements in the plant and equipment, of the Group during the year are set out in note 14 to the consolidated financial statements.

INVESTMENT PROPERTIES AND PROPERTIES HELD FOR SALE

Details of investment properties and properties held for sale of the Group during the year are set out in notes 15 and 19 to the consolidated financial statements respectively.

SHARE CAPITAL

Particular of the movements in share capital of the Company are set out in note 25 to the consolidated financial statements.

RESERVES

The movements in reserves of the Group and the Company during the year are presented in the consolidated statement of changes in equity on page 61 and in note 36 to the consolidated financial statements.

DISTRIBUTABLE RESERVES

As at 31 December 2018, the Company's reserves available for cash distribution and/or distribution in specie, computed in accordance with the Companies Law of Cayman Islands, amounted to approximately HK\$298 million.

MAJOR CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS

For the year ended 31 December 2018, the largest supplier and the top five largest suppliers accounted for approximately 58.4% and 74.4% of our total cost incurred of the Group during the year respectively. Our top five suppliers comprised contractors, property agency, architectural firm and consultancy service providers. For the year ended 31 December 2018, the revenue generated from the largest customer and the top five largest customers of the Group represented approximately 5.7% and 17.2% of the total revenue of the Group during the year respectively. Our top five customers were one-off purchasers for the completed unities of The Rainbow.

None of the Directors or any of their associates or any shareholders (which, to the best knowledge of the Directors, own more than 5% of the Company's issued share capital) had any beneficial interest in the Group's five largest customers or five largest suppliers.

DIRECTORS

The Directors of the Company who held office during the year and up to the date of this annual report were:

Executive Directors:

Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe

Prof. Pong Kam Keung (Re-designated as ED on 1 Sep 2018)

Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen

Mr. Liu Hon Wai

Non-executive Directors:

Prof. Pong Kam Keung (Re-designated as ED on 1 Sep 2018)

Mr. Yim Kwok Man

Independent non-executive Directors:

Mr. Shiu Siu Tao

Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman

The profiles of all Directors are set out on pages 13 to 17 of this annual report. At each annual general meeting one-third of the Directors for the time being, or, if their number is not three or a multiple of three, then the number nearest to but not less than one-third, shall retire from office by rotation provided that every Director (including those appointed for a specific term) shall be subject to retirement by rotation at least once every three years. A retiring Director shall be eligible for re-election. The Company at the general meeting at which a Director retires may fill the vacated office. As such, the term of office of each Director has been specified under the articles of association.

The Company has received confirmation from each of the INEDs as regards their independence to the Company for the year pursuant to Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules and considers that each of the INEDs is independent to the Company.

DIRECTORS' INTERESTS IN SECURITIES

As at 31 December 2018, the interests and/or short positions of the Directors and chief executive of our Company in the shares, underlying shares and debentures of our Company and our associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Chapter 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong) as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time ("SFO")) which were notified to our Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests or short positions which they were taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO) or which were recorded in the register required to be kept pursuant to Section 352 of the SFO or as otherwise notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers as set out in Appendix 10 to the Listing Rules were as follows:

		Interests in underlying shares		Approximate percentage of shareholding interests in our
Name of our Directors/	Number of	Share Option		Company (%)
chief executive	ordinary shares	(Note 2)	Total	(Note 3)
Executive Directors				
Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe	432,140,800 (note 1)	10,976,000	443,116,800	70.65
Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen		6,899,200	6,899,200	1.10
Mr. Liu Hon Wai		6,899,200	6,899,200	1.10
Prof. Pong Kam Keung		3,136,000	3,136,000	0.50
Non-executive Director Mr. Yim Kwon Man		627,200	627,200	0.10
Independent non-executive Directors				
Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman		627,200	627,200	0.10
Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric		627,200	627,200	0.10
Mr. Shiu Siu Tao		627,200	627,200	0.10

Notes:

- 1. Star Properties Holdings (BVI) Limited is the registered or beneficial owner of these shares. Star Properties Holdings (BVI) Limited is wholly-owned by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe. By virtue of the SFO, Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe is deemed to be interested in the same parcel of shares in which Star Properties Holdings (BVI) Limited is interested.
- These represent the interests of share options granted to the Directors under the share option scheme adopted by the Company on 27 June 2016 to subscribe for shares.
- 3. These percentages were compiled based on the total number of issued shares (i.e. 627,200,000 shares) at 31 December 2018.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2018, none of our Directors or chief executive of our Company had registered an interest or short positions in the shares, underlying shares or debentures of our Company or our associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO), which was required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO, or required to be recorded in the register mentioned under Section 352 of the SFO or required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers as set out in Appendix 10 to the Listing Rules.

DIRECTORS' SERVICE CONTRACTS AND LETTERS OF APPOINTMENT

The Company has entered into service contracts with each of our executive Directors and non-executive Directors and a letter of appointment with each of our INEDs, major terms of which include that (1) the tenure of each Director shall continue till the expiration of the term of the current session of the Board of Directors; and (2) the tenure may be terminated in accordance with respective terms of the contract. The service contracts may be renewed under the Articles of Association and applicable rules.

Save as disclosed above, none of the Directors has entered into a contract of service with the Company which is not determinable by the Company within one year without payment of compensation, other than statuary compensation.

DIRECTORS' MATERIAL INTERESTS IN CONTRACTS, TRANSACTIONS AND ARRANGEMENTS

Save as disclosed in notes 10, 26 and 34 to the consolidated financial statements, none of the Directors had any direct or indirect material interest in any significant contract, transaction and arrangement with the Group during or at the end of the year.

DIRECTORS' RIGHTS TO ACQUIRE SHARES OR DEBENTURES

Save as disclosed above, none of the Company, or any of its holding companies, its subsidiaries or its fellow subsidiaries a party to any arrangement to enable the Directors and chief executives of the Company, including their spouses and children under 18 years of age, to hold any interest or short positions in the shares, or underlying shares, or debentures, of the Company or its associated corporations, within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO.

SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS

As at 31 December 2018, so far as our Directors are aware, the register of substantial shareholders maintained by the Company pursuant to Section 336 of the SFO shows that the following shareholders, other than those disclosed in the section headed "Directors' Interests in Securities", had notified the Company and the Stock Exchange of relevant interests and short positions in the shares and underlying shares of the Company which would fall to be disclosed under the provisions of Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO:

Name of substantial Shareholder	Capacity/nature of interest	Number of ordinary shares and underlying shares held	Interests in share Option	Approximate percentage of shareholding interests in our Company (%) (Note 4)
Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe	Interest of controlled corporation (Note 2) Beneficial owner	432,140,800 (Note 1)	10,976,000 (Note 1)	68.90% 1.75%
Star Properties Holdings (BVI) Limited	Beneficial owner (Note 2)	432,140,800 (Note 1)		68.90%
Mr. Lam Kin Kok	Interest of controlled corporation (Note 3)	38,259,200 (Note 1)		6.10%
Eagle Trend (BVI) Limited	Beneficial owner (Note 3)	38,259,200 (Note 1)		6.10%

Notes:

- 1. All the interest stated above represent long positions.
- Star Properties Holdings (BVI) Limited is an investment holding company incorporated on 3 March 2016 in the BVI with limited liability and is wholly owned by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe. By virtue of the SFO, Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe is deemed to be interested in all shares in which Star Properties Holdings (BVI) Limited is interested.
- Eagle Trend (BVI) Limited is an investment holding company incorporated on 29 February 2016 in the BVI with limited liability and is whollyowned by Mr. Lam Kin Kok. By virtue of the SFO, Mr. Lam Kin Kok is deemed to be interested in all shares in which Eagle Trend (BVI) Limited is interested.
- 4. These percentages were compiled based on the total number of issued shares (i.e. 627,200,000 shares) at 31 December 2018.

NON-COMPETITION UNDERTAKING BY CONTROLLING SHAREHOLDER

Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the controlling shareholders of the Group, had entered into a Deed of non-competition in favour of the Company on 27 June 2016. Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe has confirmed in writing with the Company that he has complied with the undertakings under the Deed of non-competition during the period from the date of signing the Deed of Non-competition until 31 December 2018. The INEDs have also reviewed such confirmations on the undertakings of the Deed of Non-competition by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe during the period from the date of signing the Deed of Non-competition until 31 December 2018 and confirmed that there was no breach of undertakings in the Deed of Non-competition by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe.

DIRECTORS' INTERESTS IN COMPETING BUSINESSES

None of our Directors are interested in any business apart from the Group's business which competes or is likely to compete, directly or indirectly, with the business of the Group pursuant to Rule 8.10 of the Listing Rules during the year.

SHARE OPTION SCHEME

The Company's share option scheme was conditionally adopted on 27 June 2016 (the "Share Option Scheme"). The purposes of the Share Option Scheme are to (1) recognise and acknowledge the contributions that Eligible Participants had made or may make to the Group; (2) provide the Eligible Participants (as defined below) with an opportunity to acquire proprietary interests in our Company with the view to motivate the Eligible Participants to optimise their performance and efficiency for the benefit of the Group and attract and retain or otherwise maintain ongoing business relationship with the Eligible Participants whose contributions are, will or expected to be beneficial to the Group.

On 18 October 2018, the Group announced the granting of a total of 21,193,088 share options to selected employee and directors under the Share Option Scheme. The exercise price of the granted options is HK\$0.75 per share. 6,350,400 share options were forfeited and no share options were exercised during the year ended 31 December 2018. Detailed accounting policies adopted for the share options are described in Note 3 and Note 26 to the consolidated financial statements.

ELIGIBLE PARTICIPANTS

- (a) Our Board may at its discretion grant options to: (i) any Director, employee, consultant, professional, customer, supplier, agent, partner or adviser of or contractor to the Group or a company in which the Group holds an interest or a subsidiary of such company ("Affiliate"); or (ii) the trustee of any trust the beneficiary of which or any discretionary trust the discretionary objects of which include any Director, employee, consultant, professional, customer, supplier, agent, partner or adviser of or contractor to the Group or an Affiliate; or (iii) a company beneficially owned by any Director, employee, consultant, professional, customer, supplier, agent, partner, adviser of or contractor to the Group or an Affiliate.
- (b) In order for a person to satisfy our Board that he/she/it is qualified to be (or, where applicable, continues to qualify to be) an Eligible Participant, such person shall provide all such information as the Board may request for the purpose of assessing his/her/its eligibility (or continuing eligibility).

REPORT OF THE DIRECTORS

- (c) Each grant of options to a connected person (as defined in the Listing Rules) of our Company, or any of his associates (as defined in the Listing Rules), must be approved in accordance with the requirements of the Listing Rules.
- (d) Should our Board resolve that a grantee fails/has failed or otherwise is/has been unable to meet the continuing eligibility criteria under the Share Option Scheme, our Company would (subject to any relevant laws and regulations) be entitled to deem any outstanding option or part thereof, granted to such grantee and to the extent not already exercised, as lapsed, subject to certain requirement as stated in the Share Option Scheme.

TOTAL NUMBER OF SECURITIES AVAILABLE FOR ISSUE

The maximum number of Shares which may be issued upon exercise of all outstanding options granted and yet to be exercised under the Share Option Scheme and any other schemes must not, in aggregate, exceed either (i) 30% of the issued share capital of our Company from time to time or (ii) 10% of the issued share capital of the Company as at the Listing Date (without taking into account the Shares which may be issued and allotted pursuant to the exercise of the Overallotment Option and the options which may be or have been granted under the Share Option Scheme) unless Shareholders' approval has been obtained. No options may be granted under any schemes of our Company (including the Share Option Scheme) if this will result in the said 30% limit being exceeded.

During the year ended 31 December 2018, the issued share capital of the Company is HK\$6,272,000, divided into 627,200,000 Shares, all fully paid or credited as fully paid.

MAXIMUM ENTITLEMENT OF EACH PARTICIPANT

No option may be granted to any Eligible Participant which, if exercised in full, would result in the total number of Shares issued and to be issued upon exercise of the options already granted or to be granted to such Eligible Participant under the Share Option Scheme (including exercised, cancelled and outstanding share options) in the twelve-month period up to and including the date of such new grant exceeding 1% in aggregate of the issued share capital of our Company as at the date of such grant. Any grant of further share options above this limit shall be subject to certain requirements provided under the Listing Rules.

TIME OF EXERCISE OF OPTION

Subject to certain restrictions contained in the Share Option Scheme, an option may be exercised in accordance with the terms of the Share Option Scheme and the terms of grant thereof at any time during the applicable option period, which is not more than ten years from the date of grant of option. There is no general requirement on the minimum period for which an option must be held or the performance targets which must be achieved before an option can be exercised under the terms of the Share Option Scheme.

However, at the time of granting any option, our Board may, on a case by case basis, make such grant subject to such conditions, restrictions or limitations including (without limitation) those in relation to the minimum period of the options to be held and/or the performance targets to be achieved as our Board may determine in its absolute discretion.

PERIOD OF THE SHARE OPTION SCHEME

Options may be granted to Eligible Participants under the Share Option Scheme during the period of ten years commencing on the effective date of the Share Option Scheme. Details of the Share Option Scheme are set out in section headed Share Option Scheme in the Prospectus dated 30 June 2016.

ACCEPTANCE OF THE SHARE OPTION

A nominal consideration of HK\$1.00 is payable on or before the last day for acceptance of the option by each grantee of the Share Option Scheme.

BASIS FOR DETERMINATION THE EXERCISE PRICE

The exercise price for any share under the Share Option Scheme shall be a price determined by the Board and notified to each grantee (in the letter containing the offer of the grant of the option) and shall not be less than the highest of:

- (a) the closing price of a share as stated in the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited ("Stock Exchange")'s daily quotations sheet on the date of grant of the relevant option, which must be a business day;
- (b) an amount equivalent to the average closing price of a share as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotations sheet for the 5 business days immediately preceding the date of grant of the relevant option; and
- (c) the nominal value of a share on the date of grant.

THE REMAINING LIFE OF THE SCHEME

Approximately 7 years (expiring on 27 June 2026).

During the year ended 31 December 2017 and 31 December 2018, 26,107,200 share options and 21,193,088 share options with exercise price of HK\$0.98 and HK\$0.75 respectively per share were granted to certain directors and employees. Subject to the rules of the Share Option Scheme, the Share Options are exercisable in the following manner:

	Total number of Share	Period for the exercise of
Date of Grant	option granted	the relevant Options
25 Jan 2017	26,107,200	25 Jan 2018 — 12 July 2026
18 Oct 2018	21,193,088	18 Oct 2018 - 17 Oct 2028

REPORT OF THE DIRECTORS

DETAILS OF THE MOVEMENTS IN THE COMPANY'S SHARE OPTIONS DURING THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2018 ARE SET OUT BELOW:

Name or category	Outstanding as at 1 January 2018	Granted during the year	Exercised during the year	Adjusted during the year	Cancelled during the year	Lapsed during the year	Outstanding at 31 December 2018	Approximate percentage of the issued shares of the Company
5 11 12 1								
Executive Directors	. =							. ===/
Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe	4,704,000	6,272,000	_	_	_	_	10,976,000	1.75%
Prof. Pong Kam Keung	470,400	2,665,600	_	-	_	_	3,136,000	0.50%
Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen	4,704,000	2,195,200	_	-	_	_	6,899,200	1.10%
Mr. Liu Hon Wai	4,704,000	2,195,200	-	-	-	-	6,899,200	1.10%
Non Executive Director								
Mr. Yim Kwok Man	470,400	156,800	_	-	_	-	627,200	0.10%
Independent Non Executive Directors								
Mr. Shiu Siu Tao	470,400	156,800	_	_	_	_	627,200	0.10%
Mr. Chan Wah Man Carman	470,400	156,800	_	_	_	_	627,200	0.10%
Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric	470,400	156,800	_	-	_	-	627,200	0.10%
Substantial Shareholder/contractor								
Mr. Lam Kin Kok	4,704,000	_	-	_	-	4,704,000	-	-
Other Employees								
Other Employees	4,939,200	7,237,888	_	-	_	1,646,400	10,530,688	1.68%

Note:

^{1.} These options represent personal interest held by the grantees as beneficial owners.

PURCHASE, SALE OR REDEMPTION OF THE LISTED SECURITIES OF THE COMPANY

Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries purchased, sold or redeemed any of the Company's listed securities since the Listing Date and up to 31 December 2018.

PRE-EMPTIVE RIGHTS

There are no provisions for pre-emptive rights under the Articles of Association of the Company or the laws of Cayman Islands where the Company is incorporated.

PERMITTED INDEMNITY PROVISION

For the year ended 31 December 2018, pursuant to the Articles of Association of the Company, every Director and other officers shall be entitled to be indemnified and secured harmless out of the assets of the Company from and against all actions, costs, charges, losses, damages and expenses which they may incur or sustain in or about the execution of the duties of their duty, or supposed duty in their respective office or otherwise in relation thereto. The Company has arranged appropriate insurance cover in respect of potential legal actions against its Directors and officers.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The Company is dedicated to maintain a high standard in corporate governance practice. For the period from the Listing Date up to 31 December 2018, the Company has complied with the code provisions under the CG Code contained in Appendix 14 to the Listing Rules with the exception for code provision A.2.1, which requires the roles of chairman and chief executive officer be in different individual. Information about the corporate governance practice adopted by the Company is set out in the Corporate Governance Report on pages 18 to 30 of this Annual Report.

CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS

Certain related party transactions for the year as disclosed in note 34 to the consolidated financial statements also constituted non-exempt connected transactions of the Company and are required to be disclosed in this report in accordance with Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules. During the year ended 31 December 2018, the Group has entered into certain transactions which constituted continuing connected transactions (as defined in the Listing Rules) of the Company and details of these transactions are set out below in accordance with the Listing Rules.

REPORT OF THE DIRECTORS

Continuing connected transactions subject to the reporting, announcement and annual review requirements but exempt from the independent Shareholders' approval requirement under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

SALE OFFICE LICENSE AGREEMENT

Spring Moon Investments Limited, an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, as the licensee, entered into the Sale Office License Agreement with Metropolitan Workshop Limited on 13 November 2017, pursuant to which Metropolitan Workshop Limited as the licensor has agreed to lease the Sale Office to Spring Moon Investments Limited as a show room and sale office for the project of The Rainbow. The annual cap of the transaction contemplated under the agreement for the year ended 31 December 2018 is HK\$596,400.

Metropolitan Workshop Limited is a company incorporated in Hong Kong and 90% of the total number of issued shares is ultimately held by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the chairman and chief executive director and controlling shareholder of the Company. The principal activity of Metropolitan Workshop Limited is provision of workshops for rental.

During the year under review, the amount of sale office license agreement amounted to HK\$596,400, which did not exceed the annual caps for these transactions.

DIRECTOR'S QUARTER LEASE AGREEMENT

Star Properties (H.K.) Limited (an indirect wholly-owned Subsidiary of the Company) entered into a lease agreement with Vogue Town Limited on 1 January 2017, pursuant to which the Group agreed to lease a premise for a Director's quarter for a term of 1 year with monthly rental rate of HK\$150,000. The annual caps of the transaction contemplated under the Director's Quarter Lease Agreement for the years ended 31 December 2017 and 2018 is HK\$1.8 million and HK\$1.8 million respectively.

Vogue Town Limited is a company incorporated in Hong Kong and wholly owned by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the chairman and chief executive director and controlling shareholder of the Company. The principal activity of Vogue Town Limited is property holding.

During the year under review, the amount of Director's quarter lease agreement amounted to HK\$1,800,000, which did not exceed the annual caps for these transactions.

STAR FINANCE OFFICE LICENSE AGREEMENT

Star Finance (H.K.) Limited (an indirect wholly-owned Subsidiary of the Company) entered into license agreements with Sunny Generation Limited and Metropolitan Workshop Limited on 15 August 2016 and 1 September 2017 respectively, pursuant to which the Group agreed to lease certain office space for Star Finance (H.K.) Limited for a term of 1 year with monthly rental rate of HK\$8,800 under the current agreement. The annual caps for the transactions contemplated under the Star Finance Office License Agreements for the years ended 31 December 2018 is HK\$105,600.

Sunny Generation Limited is a company incorporated in Hong Kong and wholly owned by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the chairman and chief executive director and controlling shareholder of the Company. The principal activity is property holding. Metropolitan Workshop Limited is a company incorporated in Hong Kong and 90% of the total number of issued shares is ultimately held by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the chairman and chief executive director and controlling shareholder of the Company. The principal activity of Metropolitan Workshop Limited is provision of workshops for rental.

During the year under review, the amount of Star Finance office license agreement amounted to HK\$105,600, which did not exceed the annual caps for these transactions.

MOTOR VEHICLE LICENSE AGREEMENT

Star Properties (H.K.) Limited (an indirect wholly-owned Subsidiary of the Company) also entered into an agreement with Vogue City Limited on 1 October 2017, pursuant to which the Group agreed to rent a motor vehicle for a term of 2 years with monthly rental rate of HK\$5,000. The annual caps of the transaction contemplated under Motor Vehicle License Agreement for the years ended 31 December 2018 is HK\$60,000.

Vogue City Limited is a company incorporated in Hong Kong and wholly owned by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the chairman and chief executive director and controlling shareholder of the Company. The principal activity of Vogue City Limited is property holding.

During the year under review, the amount of motor vehicle license agreement amounted to HK\$60,000, which did not exceed the annual caps for these transactions.

MARKETING SERVICES AGREEMENT

Star Properties (H.K.) Limited (an indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company) entered into an agreement with Metropolitan Production Limited on 2 January 2018, pursuant to which Metropolitan Production Limited as service provider has agreed to provide marketing services to Star Properties (H.K.) Limited and the Group for brand building and promotion of the project of The Rainbow via various ways, which includes (i) Online Activities: design and construction of the social media platform Facebook; and (ii) Offline Activities: media buying, video shooting and editing, event organization and execution, etc. The annual cap of the transaction contemplated under the agreement for the year ended 31 December 2018 is HK\$5,500,000.

Metropolitan Production Limited is a company incorporated in Hong Kong and 75% of the total number of issued shares is ultimately held by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the chairman and chief executive director and controlling shareholder of the Company.

During the year under review, the fees of marketing services agreement amounted to HK\$2,996,470, which did not exceed the annual caps of these transactions.

TENANCY AGREEMENT

Spring Moon Investments Limited (an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of the Company) entered into an agreement with Metro Yoga & Dance Limited on 11 December 2018, pursuant to which Metro Yoga & Dance Limited as tenant agreed to rent Shop 3, G/F., The Rainbow, 22 Wang Yip Street South, Yuen Long for a term of 3 years with a turnover rent equivalent to 25% of gross receipts and starting from 1 January 2020, the tenant shall pay the base rent HK\$215,175 or turnover rent per month, whichever is higher. The annual caps of the transactions contemplated under this Tenancy Agreement for the years ended 31 December 2018 is HK\$379,726.03.

Metro Yoga & Dance Limited is a company incorporate in Hong Kong and 65% of the total number of issued shares is ultimately held by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the chairman and chief executive director and controlling shareholder of the Company.

During the year under review, the rental income for the tenancy agreement amounted to HK\$124,475, which did not exceed the annual caps of these transactions.

Opinion from the independent non-executive Directors on the connected transactions

The Directors (including all independent non-executive Directors) have reviewed the above connected transactions and confirmed that these transactions were entered into:

- (1) in the ordinary and usual course of business of the Group;
- (2) under normal commercial terms or better; and
- (3) in accordance with the agreements related to the above continuous connected transactions, the terms of which were fair and reasonable and for the overall benefit and interests of the shareholders as a whole.

The Company has complied with the disclosure requirements in accordance with Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules in respect of the aforesaid connected transactions.

External auditor's report on the Group's continuing connected transactions

The auditor of the Company had conducted an annual review of the above continuing connected transactions in accordance with Rule 14A.56 of the Listing Rules and undertaken a limited assurance engagement in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 (Revised), Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information and with reference to Practice Note 740, Auditor's Letter on Continuing Connected Transactions under the Hong Kong Listing Rules issued by Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants, and provided a letter separately to the Board, confirming that the above continuing connected transactions:

 nothing has come to auditor's attention that causes them to believe that the aforesaid continuing connected transactions have not been approved by the Board; 2. for transactions involving the provision of services by the Group, nothing has come to auditor's attention that causes them to believe that the transactions were not, in all material respects, in accordance with the pricing policies of the Group;

3. nothing has come to auditor's attention that causes them to believe that the transactions were not entered into, in all material respects, in accordance with the relevant agreements governing such transactions; and

4. with respect to the aggregate amount of each of the aforesaid continuing connected transactions, nothing has come to auditor's attention that causes them to believe that the aforesaid continuing connected transactions have exceeded the annual cap as set by the Company.

PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on information that is publicly available to the Company and within the knowledge of the Directors, the Company has maintained a sufficient prescribed amount of public float as required under the Listing Rules since the Listing Date and up to 31 December 2018.

EVENTS AFTER REPORTING PERIOD

As from 31 December 2018 to the date of this annual report, saved as disclosed in this annual report, the Board is not aware of any significant events that have occurred which require disclosure herein.

AUDITOR

The consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2018 have been audited by Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Certified Public Accountants, who retire and, being eligible, offer themselves for re-appointment. A resolution for their reappointment as auditors of the Company will be proposed at the forthcoming annual general meeting of the Company.

On behalf of the Board

Chan Man Fai Joe

Chairman

Hong Kong, 28 February 2019

Deloitte.

德勤

TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF STAR PROPERTIES GROUP (CAYMAN ISLANDS) LIMITED

(incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability)

OPINION

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of Star Properties Group (Cayman Islands) Limited (the "Company") and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as "the Group") set out on pages 57 to 140, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2018, and the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, consolidated statement of changes in equity and consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2018, and of its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards ("HKFRSs") issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA") and have been properly prepared in compliance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

BASIS FOR OPINION

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs") issued by the HKICPA. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the HKICPA's Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (the "Code"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

KEY AUDIT MATTERS

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

Key audit matter

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Valuation of properties held for sale

We identified the valuation of properties held for sale as a key audit matter due to significant management estimations involved in determining the net realisable value on properties held for sale.

At 31 December 2018, the Group had properties held for sales at a carrying amount of HK\$2,906,848,000, which included completed properties of HK\$501,512,000 and properties under development of HK\$2,405,336,000, as disclosed in note 19 to the consolidated financial statements. These properties held for sales are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value on an individual property basis. Net realisable value is estimated at the actual or estimated selling price less estimated costs to complete and the estimated costs necessary to make the sales. If the actual net realisable value on properties held for sale is less than expected as a result of change in market condition and/or significant variation in the budgeted development cost, material allowances for impairment losses may result.

Our procedures in relation to valuation of properties held for sale included:

- Assessing the reasonableness of the construction budget of properties under development by comparing them to actual construction cost incurred for the properties developed by the Group by reference to the latest market data:
- Evaluating the appropriateness of the estimated selling price by comparing it with recent sales transactions for similar properties in similar locations; and
- Comparing the management's estimation of the budgeted costs to complete, on a sample basis, to the actual development cost incurred by the Group of similar completed properties with reference to the progress of the development stage in the past, and the latest market data.

OTHER INFORMATION

The directors of the Company are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF DIRECTORS AND THOSE CHARGED WITH GOVERNANCE FOR THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion solely to you, as a body, in accordance with our agreed terms of engagement, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with HKSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

As part of an audit in accordance with HKSAs, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are
 appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's
 internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement partner on the audit resulting in the independent auditor's report is Chan Alan.

Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu

Certified Public Accountants
Hong Kong
28 February 2019

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

For the year ended 31 December 2018

	Notes	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
	770100	1110 000	1114 000
Revenue	5		
Sales of properties and provision of property management	Ü		
		660.010	700.015
Services		668,212 735	729,215
Rental income from leasing of investment properties Interest income from provision of finance		2,720	2,029 1,146
interest income from provision of finance		2,720	1,140
-			
Total revenue		671,667	732,390
Cost of sales and services		(309,459)	(519,390)
Gross profit		362,208	213,000
Other income	7	33,217	15,046
Gain on change in fair value of investment properties	15	1,370	10,569
Gain on change in fair value of financial assets at fair value			
through profit or loss	18	431	_
Gain on disposal of a subsidiary	27(b)	_	1,508
Impairment loss recognised on lease receivables	20	(18,765)	_
Selling expenses		(27,324)	(32,329)
Administrative expenses		(65,019)	(64,912)
Finance costs	8	(44,542)	(20,621)
Profit before tax	9	241,576	122,261
Income tax expense	12	(49,749)	(26,447)
Profit for the year		191,827	95,814
Transfer the year		101,021	00,011
Other common benefits assessed for the second			
Other comprehensive expense for the year			
Item that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss:		(005)	
Exchange differences on translation of foreign operation		(235)	_
Total comprehensive income for the year		191,592	95,814
Profit for the year attributable to:			
Owners of the Company		191,811	95,814
Non-controlling interests		16	_
		191,827	95,814

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

For the year ended 31 December 2018

	2018	2017
Note	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Total comprehensive income attributable to:		
Owners of the Company	191,588	95,814
Non-controlling interests	4	_
	191,592	95,814
Earnings per share (in HK cents)		
Basic 13	30.6	18.9
Diluted 13	30.6	18.9

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

At 31 December 2018

	Notes	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Non-current Assets			
Plant and equipment	14	475	898
Investment properties	15	13,470	36,700
Loan receivables	17	199,260	48,200
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	18	6,412	_
Available-for-sale investment	18	_	620
		219,617	86,418
Current Assets			
Properties held for sale	19	2,906,848	2,245,263
Trade and other receivables	20	25,959	11,634
Contract costs		301	_
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	18	204	_
Stakeholder's accounts	21	38,877	46,690
Pledged bank deposits	21	10,115	10,037
Bank balances and cash	21	121,369	63,465
		3,103,673	2,377,089
Current Liabilities			
Trade and other payables	22	91,430	81,723
Contract liabilities	23	692	_
Tax liabilities	0.4	73,813	24,361
Borrowings	24	2,364,437	1,715,208
		2,530,372	1,821,292
		2,330,372	1,021,292
Net Current Assets		573,301	555,797
Net Current Assets		573,301	555,797
Total Assets less Current Liabilities		792,918	642,215
Non-current Liability			
Deferred tax liabilities	16	305	249
Net Assets		792,613	641,966

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

At 31 December 2018

	2018	2017
Note	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Capital and Reserves		
Share capital 25	6,272	6,272
Reserves	784,587	635,694
Equity attributable to owners of the Company	790,859	641,966
Non-controlling interests	1,754	-
Total Equity	792,613	641,966

The consolidated financial statements on pages 57 to 140 were approved and authorised for issue by the Board of Directors on 28 February 2019 and are signed on its behalf by:

Chan Man Fai Joe

DIRECTOR

Cheung Wai Shuen

DIRECTOR

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

For the year ended 31 December 2018

Attributable to the owners of the Company

_									
	Share capital HK\$'000	Share premium HK\$'000	Share options reserve HK\$'000	Translation reserve HK\$'000	Shareholders' contribution HK\$'000 (Note (i))	Retained earnings HK\$'000	Sub-total HK\$'000	Non- controlling interests HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
							'		
At 1 January 2017	2,240	89,696	_	-	190,000	168,192	450,128	-	450,128
Profit and total comprehensive									
income for the year	-	-	-	-	-	95,814	95,814	-	95,814
Issue of bonus shares									
(note 25(a) and Note (ii))	2,240	(2,240)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Issue of new shares by open offer									
(note 25(b))	1,792	132,608	_	-	-	-	134,400	_	134,400
Recognition of equity-settled share-									
based payment (note 26)	-	-	12,543	-	-	_	12,543	_	12,543
Dividends paid (note 11)	-	-	_	_	-	(49,280)	(49,280)	-	(49,280)
Expense incurred in connection									
with the issue of new shares		(4.000)					(4.000)		(4.000)
(note 25(b))	_	(1,639)	_	_		_	(1,639)		(1,639)
At 31 December 2017	6,272	218,425	12,543	-	190,000	214,726	641,966	_	641,966
Profit for the year	_	_	_	_	_	191,811	191,811	16	191,827
Other comprehensive expense									
for the year	_	_	_	(223)	_	_	(223)	(12)	(235)
Total comprehensive (expense)				()					
income for the year	-	-	-	(223)	-	191,811	191,588	4	191,592
Capital contribution from								. ==0	. ===
non-controlling interests	-	_	- (0.000)	_	-	-	-	1,750	1,750
Lapse of share options	-	_	(3,269)	_	-	3,269	-	-	_
Recognition of equity-settled			7.404				7.404		7.404
share-based payment (note 26)	-	_	7,481	-	-	(50.470)	7,481	-	7,481
Dividends paid (note 11)	-	_	_		_	(50,176)	(50,176)	_	(50,176)
At 31 December 2018	6,272	218,425	16,755	(223)	190,000	359,630	790,859	1,754	792,613
2 . 2 . 000111001 20 10	0,2.2	2.0,.20	.0,.00	(220)	.00,000	000,000	. 00,000	1,101	. 02,0.0

Notes:

- (i) On 13 July 2016, Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe and Mr. Lam Kin Kok, being the directors and controlling shareholders of the Company at that time, waived the balances due to them of HK\$174,420,000 and HK\$15,580,000, respectively. The aggregate amount of HK\$190,000,000 had been capitalised as shareholders' contribution.
- (ii) On 19 May 2017, 224,000,000 shares of HK\$0.01 each were issued under bonus issue on the basis of one bonus share for every one existing share.



CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the year ended 31 December 2018

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
	ΤΙΚΦ 000	ΤΠΦ 000
OPERATING ACTIVITIES		
Profit before tax	241,576	122,261
Adjustments for:	241,570	122,201
Depreciation of plant and equipment	222	215
Equity-settled share-based payment	7,481	12,543
Finance costs	44,542	20,621
Gain on change in fair value of financial assets at fair value	11,012	20,021
through profit or loss	(431)	_
Gain on change in fair value of investment properties	(1,370)	(10,569)
Gain on disposal of a subsidiary	(1,515)	(1,508)
Impairment loss recognised on lease receivables	18,765	_
Interest income earned on bank balances	(736)	(290)
Loss on disposal of plant and equipment	635	99
and a share a beauty and the same		
Operating cash flows before movements in working capital	310,684	143,372
Increase in loan receivables	(166,326)	(39,964)
(Increase) decrease in trade and other receivables	(17,824)	12,690
Increase in contract costs	(301)	-
Increase in properties held for sale	(633,644)	(658,538)
Decrease (increase) in stakeholder's accounts	7,813	(45,765)
Increase (decrease) in trade and other payables	38,239	(91,274)
Decrease in contract liabilities	(28,391)	_
	, , ,	
Cash used in operations	(489,750)	(679,479)
Income tax paid	(241)	(3,639)
The tax paid	(=)	(0,000)
NET CASH USED IN OPERATING ACTIVITIES	(489,991)	(683,118)
	(100,000)	(555,115)
INVESTING ACTIVITIES		
Purchase of plant and equipment	(434)	(1,053)
Additions to investment properties	(.54)	(10,441)
Proceeds from disposal of investment properties	24,600	22,300
Purchase of an available-for-sale investment	_	(620)
Purchase of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	(5,565)	_
Placement of pledged bank deposits	(78)	(10,037)
Net cash outflow from acquisitions of subsidiaries (note 27(a))	_	(305,982)
Net cash inflow from disposal of a subsidiary (note 27(b))	_	1,508
Interest received from bank	736	290
NET CASH FROM (USED IN) INVESTING ACTIVITIES	19,259	(304,035)
	. 0,200	(001,000)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the year ended 31 December 2018

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Borrowings raised	1,862,719	1,412,781
Repayment of borrowings	(1,213,490)	(439,236)
Advance from a director	30,000	135,000
Repayment to a director	(30,000)	(135,000)
Capital contribution from non-controlling interests	1,750	_
Proceeds from issue of shares	_	134,400
Expenses incurred in connection with the issue of new shares	_	(1,639)
Interest paid	(71,932)	(38,217)
Dividends paid	(50,176)	(49,280)
NET CASH FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES	528,871	1,018,809
NET INCREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	58,139	31,656
Effect of foreign exchange rate changes	(235)	_
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT BEGINNING OF THE YEAR	63,465	31,809
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF THE YEAR		
represented by bank balances and cash	121,369	63,465

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 December 2018

1. GENERAL

Star Properties Group (Cayman Island) Limited (the "Company") is an exempted company with limited liability incorporated in the Cayman Islands and its shares are listed on the Main Board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "Stock Exchange"). The Company's immediate and ultimate holding company is Star Properties Holdings (BVI) Limited, a company incorporated in the British Virgin Islands, and its ultimate controlling party is Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, who is the chairman of the Board of Directors and an executive director of the Company. The address of its registered office is Clifton House, 75 Fort Street, PO Box 1350, Grand Cayman KY1–1108, Cayman Islands. The address of its principal place of business is 11/F, TG Place, 10 Shing Yip Street, Kwun Tong, Kowloon, Hong Kong.

The Company is an investment holding company. The principal activities of the Company and its subsidiaries (collectively the "Group") are principally engaged in property development, property investment, provision of property management services and provision of finance.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in Hong Kong dollars ("HK\$"), which is also the functional currency of the Company.

2. APPLICATION OF NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs")

NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs THAT ARE MANDATORILY EFFECTIVE FOR THE CURRENT YEAR

The Group has applied the following new and amendments to HKFRSs issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA") for the first time in the current year:

HKFRS 9 Financial Instruments

HKFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers and the related Amendments

HK(IFRIC)-Int 22 Foreign Currency Transactions and Advance Consideration

Amendments to HKFRS 2 Classification and Measurement of Share-based Payment Transactions

Amendments to HKFRS 4 Applying HKFRS 9 Financial Instruments with HKFRS 4 Insurance Contracts

Amendments to HKAS 28 As part of the Annual Improvements to HKFRSs 2014–2016 Cycle

Amendments to HKAS 40 Transfers of Investment Property

Except as described below, the application of the new and amendments to HKFRSs in the current year has had no material impact on the Group's financial performance and positions for the current and prior years and/or on the disclosures set out in these consolidated financial statements.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 December 2018

2. APPLICATION OF NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs") (Continued)

NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs THAT ARE MANDATORILY EFFECTIVE FOR THE CURRENT YEAR (Continued)

2.1 HKFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers ("HKFRS 15")

The Group has applied HKFRS 15 for the first time in the current year. HKFRS 15 superseded HKAS 18 *Revenue*, HKAS 11 *Construction Contracts* and the related interpretations.

The Group has applied HKFRS 15 retrospectively with the cumulative effect of initially applying this standard recognised at the date of initial application, 1 January 2018. Any difference at the date of initial application is recognised in the opening retained earnings (or other components of equity, as appropriate) and comparative information has not been restated. Furthermore, in accordance with the transition provisions in HKFRS 15, the Group has elected to apply the standard retrospectively only to the contracts that are not completed at 1 January 2018. Accordingly, certain comparative information may not be comparable as comparative information was prepared with HKAS 18 *Revenue* and HKAS 11 *Construction Contracts* and the related interpretations.

The Group recognises revenue from the following sources which arise from contracts with customers:

- Property development sales of properties; and
- Provision of property management services.

Information about the Group's performance obligations and the accounting policies resulting from application of HKFRS 15 are disclosed in notes 5 and 3 respectively.

NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs THAT ARE MANDATORILY EFFECTIVE FOR THE CURRENT YEAR (Continued)

2.1 HKFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers ("HKFRS 15") (Continued)
Summary of effects arising from initial application of HKFRS 15

The application on HKFRS 15 has no material impact on the Group's retained earnings at 1 January 2018. The following adjustments were made to the amounts recognised in the consolidated statement of financial position at 1 January 2018. Line items that were not affected by the changes have not been included.

	Carrying amounts previously reported at 31 December 2017 HK\$'000	Reclassification HK\$'000 (Note)	Carrying amounts under HKFRS 15 at 1 January 2018 HK\$'000
Current Liabilities Trade and other payables Contract liabilities	81,723	(29,083)	52,640
	—	29,083	29,083

Note: As at 1 January 2018, receipts in advance from properties pre-sold of HK\$29,083,000 previously included in trade and other payables were reclassified to contract liabilities.

NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs THAT ARE MANDATORILY EFFECTIVE FOR THE CURRENT YEAR (Continued)

2.1 HKFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers ("HKFRS 15") (Continued)

The following tables summarise the impacts of applying HKFRS 15 on the Group's consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2018 and its consolidated statement of cash flows for the current year for each of the line items affected. Line items that were not affected by the changes have not been included.

Impact on the consolidated statement of financial position

			Amounts without		
			application of		
	As reported	Adjustments	HKFRS 15		
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000		
Current Assets					
Trade and other receivables	25,959	301	26,260		
Contract costs	301	(301)	_		
Current Liabilities					
Trade and other payables	91,430	692	92,122		
Contract liabilities	692	(692)	_		

Impact on the consolidated statement of cash flows

	As reported HK\$'000	Adjustments HK\$'000	Amounts without application of HKFRS 15 HK\$'000
Operating activities Increase in trade and other receivables	(17,824)	(301)	(18,125)
Increase in contract costs Increase in trade and	(301)	301	-
other payables Decrease in contract liabilities	38,239 (28,391)	(28,391) 28,391	9,848 —

NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs THAT ARE MANDATORILY EFFECTIVE FOR THE CURRENT YEAR (Continued)

2.2 HKFRS 9 Financial Instruments ("HKFRS 9")

In the current year, the Group has applied HKFRS 9 and the related consequential amendments to other HKFRSs. HKFRS 9 introduces new requirements for (1) the classification and measurement of financial assets and financial liabilities, (2) expected credit losses ("ECL") for financial assets and lease receivables and (3) general hedge accounting.

The Group has applied HKFRS 9 in accordance with the transition provisions set out in HKFRS 9, i.e. applied the classification and measurement requirements (including impairment under ECL model) retrospectively to instruments that have not been derecognised as at 1 January 2018 (date of initial application) and has not applied the requirements to instruments that have already been derecognised as at 1 January 2018. The difference between carrying amounts as at 31 December 2017 and the carrying amounts as at 1 January 2018 are recognised in the opening retained earnings and other components of equity, without restating comparative information.

Accordingly, certain comparative information may not be comparable as comparative information was prepared under HKAS 39 *Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement* ("HKAS 39").

Accounting policies resulting from application of HKFRS 9 are disclosed in note 3.

Summary of effects arising from initial application of HKFRS 9

The table below illustrates the classification and measurement of financial assets and financial liabilities and other items subject to ECL under HKFRS 9 and HKAS 39 at the date of initial application, 1 January 2018.

	Available-for- sale ("AFS") investments HK\$'000	Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss ("FVTPL") required by HKFRS 9 HK\$'000
Closing balance at 31 December 2017 — HKAS 39	620	-
Effect arising from initial application of HKFRS 9:		
Reclassification from available-for-sale investments (Note)	(620)	620
Opening balance at 1 January 2018	_	620

NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs THAT ARE MANDATORILY EFFECTIVE FOR THE CURRENT YEAR (Continued)

2.2 HKFRS 9 Financial Instruments ("HKFRS 9") (Continued) Summary of effects arising from initial application of HKFRS 9 (Continued)

Note: The Group's unlisted investments in participation note with a fair value of HK\$620,000 were reclassified from AFS investments to financial assets at FVTPL. As the management considered the cash flows from these investments do not meet the HKFRS 9 criteria as solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding, accordingly classified as financial assets at FVTPL.

Impairment under ECL model

The Group applies the HKFRS 9 simplified approach to measure ECL which uses a lifetime ECL for trade receivables from property management services and lease receivables. The ECL on these assets are assessed individually for debtors with significant balances and/or collectively using a provision matrix with appropriate groupings.

ECL for other financial assets at amortised cost, including loan receivables, loan interest receivables, other receivables, stakeholder's accounts, pledged bank deposits and bank balances, are assessed on 12-month ECL ("12m ECL") basis as there had been no significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition.

The directors considered that the measurement of ECL has no material impact to the Group's retained earnings at 1 January 2018.

2.3 Impacts on opening consolidated statement of financial position arising from the application of all new standards

As a result of the changes in the Group's accounting policies above, the opening consolidated statement of financial position had to be restated. The following table show the adjustments recognised for each of the individual line items affected. Line items that were not affected by the changes have not been included.

	31 December 2017			1 January 2018
	(audited) HK\$'000	HKFRS 15 HK\$'000	HKFRS 9 HK\$'000	(Restated) HK\$'000
Non-current Assets				
Financial assets at FVTPL	_	_	620	620
AFS investment	620	_	(620)	_
Current Liabilities				
Trade and other payables	81,723	(29,083)	_	52,640
Contract liabilities	_	29,083	_	29,083

NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs IN ISSUE BUT NOT YET EFFECTIVE

The Group has not early applied the following new and amendments to HKFRSs that have been issued but are not yet effective:

HKFRS 16 Leases¹

HKFRS 17 Insurance Contracts³

HK(IFRIC)-Int 23 Uncertainty over Income Tax Treatments¹

Amendments to HKFRS 3 Definition of a Business⁴

Amendments to HKFRS 9 Prepayment Features with Negative Compensation¹

Amendments to HKFRS 10 Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate or

and HKAS 28 Joint Venture²

Amendments to HKAS 1 Definition of Material⁵

and HKAS 8

Amendments to HKAS 19 Plan Amendment, Curtailment or Settlement¹

Amendments to HKAS 28 Long-term Interests in Associates and Joint Ventures¹
Amendments to HKFRSs Annual Improvements to HKFRSs 2015–2017 Cycle¹

- Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2019
- ² Effective for annual periods beginning on or after a date to be determined
- ³ Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2021
- 4 Effective for business combinations and asset acquisitions for which the acquisition date is on or after the beginning of the first annual period beginning on or after 1 January 2020
- ⁵ Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2020

Except for the new HKFRS mentioned below, the directors of the Company anticipate that the application of all other new and amendments to HKFRSs will have no material impact on the consolidated financial statements in the foreseeable future.

HKFRS 16 Leases ("HKFRS 16")

HKFRS 16 introduces a comprehensive model for the identification of lease arrangements and accounting treatments for both lessors and lessees. HKFRS 16 will supersede HKAS 17 *Leases* ("HKAS 17") and the related interpretations when it becomes effective.

HKFRS 16 distinguishes lease and service contracts on the basis of whether an identified asset is controlled by a customer. In addition, HKFRS 16 requires sales and leaseback transactions to be determined based on the requirements of HKFRS 15 as to whether the transfer of the relevant asset should be accounted as a sale. HKFRS 16 also includes requirements relating to subleases and lease modifications.

Distinctions of operating leases and finance leases are removed for lessee accounting, and is replaced by a model where a right-of-use asset and a corresponding liability have to be recognised for all leases by lessees, except for short-term leases and leases of low value assets.

NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs IN ISSUE BUT NOT YET EFFECTIVE (Continued)

HKFRS 16 Leases ("HKFRS 16") (Continued)

The right-of-use asset is initially measured at cost and subsequently measured at cost (subject to certain exceptions) less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses, adjusted for any remeasurement of the lease liability. The lease liability is initially measured at the present value of the lease payments that are not paid at that date. Subsequently, the lease liability is adjusted for interest and lease payments, as well as the impact of lease modifications, amongst others. For the classification of cash flows, the Group currently presents operating lease payments as operating cash flows. Upon application of HKFRS 16, lease payments in relation to lease liability will be allocated into a principal and an interest portion which will be presented as financing cash flows by the Group.

Other than certain requirements which are also applicable to lessors, HKFRS 16 substantially carries forward the lessor accounting requirements in HKAS 17, and continues to require a lessor to classify a lease either as an operating lease or a finance lease.

Furthermore, extensive disclosures are required by HKFRS 16.

As at 31 December 2018, the Group has non-cancellable operating lease commitments of HK\$1,980,000 as disclosed in note 28. A preliminary assessment indicates that these arrangements will meet the definition of a lease. Upon application of HKFRS 16, the Group will recognise a right-of-use asset and a corresponding liability in respect of all these leases unless they qualify for low value or short-term leases.

In addition, the Group currently considers refundable rental deposits paid of HK\$650,000 and refundable rental deposits received of HK\$8,650,000 as rights and obligations under leases to which HKAS 17 applies. Based on the definition of lease payments under HKFRS 16, such deposits are not payments relating to the right to use the underlying assets, accordingly, the carrying amounts of such deposits may be adjusted to amortised cost. Adjustments to refundable rental deposits paid would be considered as additional lease payments and included in the carrying amount of right-of-use assets. Adjustments to refundable rental deposits received would be considered as advance lease payments.

The application of new requirements may result in changes in measurement, presentation and disclosure as indicated above. The Group intends to elect the practical expedient to apply HKFRS 16 to contracts that were previously identified as leases applying HKAS 17 and HK(IFRIC)-Int 4 Determining whether an Arrangement contains a Lease and not apply this standard to contracts that were not previously identified as containing a lease applying HKAS 17 and HK(IFRIC)-Int 4. Therefore, the Group will not reassess whether the contracts are, or contain a lease which already existed prior to the date of initial application. Furthermore, the Group intends to elect the modified retrospective approach for the application of HKFRS 16 as lessee and will recognise the cumulative effect of initial application to opening retained earnings without restating comparative information.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 December 2018

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA. In addition, the consolidated financial statements included applicable disclosures required by the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange ("Listing Rules") and by the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance ("CO").

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis except for investment properties and certain financial instruments that are measured at fair value at the end of each reporting period, as explained in the accounting policies set out below.

Historical cost is generally based on the fair value of the consideration given in exchange for goods and services.

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date, regardless of whether that price is directly observable or estimated using another valuation technique. In estimating the fair value of an asset or a liability, the Group takes into account the characteristics of the asset or liability if market participants would take those characteristics into account when pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date. Fair value for measurement and/or disclosure purposes in the consolidated financial statements is determined on such a basis, except for share-based payment transactions that are within the scope of HKFRS 2 Share-based Payment, leasing transactions that are within the scope of HKAS 17, and measurements that have some similarities to fair value but are not fair value, such as net realisable value in HKAS 2 Inventories or value in use in HKAS 36 Impairment of Assets.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

For investment properties and financial instruments which are transacted at fair value and a valuation technique that unobservable inputs is to be used to measure fair value in subsequent periods, the valuation technique is calibrated so that at initial recognition the results of the valuation technique equals the transaction price.

In addition, for financial reporting purposes, fair value measurements are categorised into Level 1, 2 or 3 based on the degree to which the inputs to the fair value measurements are observable and the significance of the inputs to the fair value measurement in its entirety, which are described as follows:

- Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the entity can access at the measurement date;
- Level 2 inputs are inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1, that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly; and
- Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.

The principal accounting policies are set out below.

BASIS OF CONSOLIDATION

The consolidated financial statements incorporate the financial statements of the Company and entities controlled by the Company and its subsidiaries. Control is achieved when the Company:

- has power over the investee;
- is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee; and
- has the ability to use its power to affect its returns.

The Group reassesses whether or not it controls an investee if facts and circumstances indicate that there are changes to one or more of the three elements of control listed above.

Consolidation of a subsidiary begins when the Group obtains control over the subsidiary and ceases when the Group loses control of the subsidiary. Specifically, income and expenses of a subsidiary acquired or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income from the date the Group gains controls until the date when the Group ceases to control the subsidiary.

Profit or loss and each item of other comprehensive income are attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests. Total comprehensive income of subsidiaries is attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance.

When necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring their accounting policies in line with the Group's accounting policies.

All intragroup assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows relating to transactions between members of the Group are eliminated in full on consolidation.

Non-controlling interests in subsidiaries are presented separately from the Group's equity therein, which represent present ownership interests entitling their holders to a proportionate share of net assets of the relevant subsidiaries upon liquidation.

ACQUISITION OF A SUBSIDIARY NOT CONSTITUTING A BUSINESS

When the Group acquires a group of assets that do not constitute a business, the Group identifies and recognises the individual identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed by allocating the purchase price first to financial assets/financial liabilities at the respective fair values, the remaining balance of the purchase price is then allocated to the other identifiable assets and liabilities on the basis of their relative fair values at the date of purchase. Such a transaction does not give rise to goodwill or bargain purchase gain.

REVENUE FROM CONTRACTS WITH CUSTOMERS (UPON APPLICATION OF HKFRS 15 IN ACCORDANCE WITH TRANSITIONS IN NOTE 2)

Under HKFRS 15, the Group recognises revenue when (or as) a performance obligation is satisfied, i.e. when "control" of the goods or services underlying the particular performance obligation is transferred to the customer.

A performance obligation represents a good or service (or a bundle of goods or services) that is distinct or a series of distinct goods or services that are substantially the same.

Control is transferred over time and revenue is recognised over time by reference to the progress towards complete satisfaction of the relevant performance obligation if one of the following criteria is met:

- the customer simultaneously receives and consumes the benefits provided by the Group's performance as the Group performs;
- the Group's performance creates and enhances an asset that the customer controls as the Group performs; or
- the Group's performance does not create an asset with an alternative use to the Group and the Group has an enforceable right to payment for performance completed to date.

Otherwise, revenue is recognised at a point in time when the customer obtains control of the distinct good or service.

A contract asset represents the Group's right to consideration in exchange for goods or services that the Group has transferred to a customer that is not yet unconditional. It is assessed for impairment in accordance with HKFRS 9. In contrast, a receivable represents the Group's unconditional right to consideration, i.e. only the passage of time is required before payment of that consideration is due.

A contract liability represents the Group's obligation to transfer goods or services to a customer for which the Group has received consideration (or an amount of consideration is due) from the customer.

A contract asset and a contract liability relating to the same contract are accounted for and presented on a net basis.

Over time revenue recognition: measurement of progress towards complete satisfaction of a performance obligation

Output method

The progress towards complete satisfaction of a performance obligation is measured based on output method, which is to recognise revenue on the basis of direct measurements of the value of the goods or services transferred to the customer to date relative to the remaining goods or services promised under the contract, that best depict the Group's performance in transferring control of goods or services.

REVENUE FROM CONTRACTS WITH CUSTOMERS (UPON APPLICATION OF HKFRS 15 IN ACCORDANCE WITH TRANSITIONS IN NOTE 2) (Continued)

Existence of significant financing component

In determining the transaction price, the Group adjusts the promised amount of consideration for the effects of the time value of money if the timing of payments agreed (either explicitly or implicitly) provides the customer or the Group with a significant benefit of financing the transfer of goods or services to the customer. In those circumstances, the contract contains a significant financing component. A significant financing component may exist regardless of whether the promise of financing is explicitly stated in the contract or implied by the payment terms agreed to by the parties to the contract.

For contracts where the period between payment and transfer of the associated goods or services is less than one year, the Group applies the practical expedient of not adjusting the transaction price for any significant financing component.

Incremental costs of obtaining a contract

Incremental costs of obtaining a contract are those costs that the Group incurs to obtain a contract with a customer that it would not have incurred if the contract had not been obtained.

The Group recognises such costs (such as sales commissions) as an asset if it expects to recover these costs. The asset so recognised is subsequently amortised to profit or loss on a systematic basis that is consistent with the transfer to the customer of the goods or services to which the assets relate.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

REVENUE RECOGNITION (PRIOR TO 1 JANUARY 2018)

Revenue is measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable.

Revenue is recognised when the amount of revenue can be reliably measured; when it is probable that future economic benefits will flow to the Group and when specific criteria have been met for each of the Group's activities, as described below.

(a) Sales of properties

Revenue from sale of properties in the ordinary course of business is recognised when the respective properties have been completed and delivered to the buyers. Deposits and instalments received from buyers prior to meeting the above evidence for revenue recognition are included in the consolidated statement of financial position under current liabilities.

(b) Rental income

The Group's policy for recognition of revenue from operating leases is described in the accounting policy for leasing below.

(c) Property management services

Property management services income is recognised when services are provided.

(d) Interest income

Interest income from a financial asset is recognised when it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Group and the amount of income can be measured reliably. Interest income is accrued on a time basis, by reference to the principal outstanding and at the effective interest rate applicable, which is the rate that exactly discounts the estimated future cash receipts through the expected life of the financial asset to that asset's net carrying amount on initial recognition.

LEASING

Leases are classified as finance leases whenever the terms of the lease transfer substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership to the leasee. All other leases are classified as operating leases.

LEASING (Continued)

The Group as lessor

Rental income from operating leases is recognised in profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the term of the relevant lease. Initial direct costs incurred in negotiating and arranging an operating lease are added to the carrying amount of the leased asset

Rental income which is derived from the Group's ordinary course of business is presented as revenue.

The Group as lessee

Operating lease payments are recognised as an expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

FOREIGN CURRENCIES

In preparing the financial statements of each individual group entity, transactions in currencies other than the functional currency of that entity (foreign currencies) are recognised at the rates of exchanges prevailing on the dates of the transactions. At the end of the reporting period, monetary items denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at that date. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are not retranslated.

Exchange differences arising on the settlement of monetary items, and on the retranslation of monetary items, are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they arise.

For the purposes of presenting the consolidated financial statements, the assets and liabilities of the Group's operations are translated into the presentation currency of the Group (i.e. HK\$) using exchange rates prevailing at the end of each reporting period. Income and expenses items are translated at the average exchange rates for the period. Exchange differences arising, if any, are recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in equity under the heading of translation reserve (attributed to non-controlling interests as appropriate).

BORROWING COSTS

Borrowing costs directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of qualifying assets, which are assets that necessarily take a substantial period of time to get ready for their intended use or sale, are added to the cost of those assets until such time as the assets are substantially ready for their intended use or sale.

Investment income earned on the temporary investment of specific borrowings pending their expenditure on qualifying assets is deducted from the borrowing costs eligible for capitalisation.

All other borrowing costs are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they are incurred.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

RETIREMENT BENEFITS COSTS

Payments to the Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme (the "MPF Scheme") are recognised as an expense when employees have rendered service entitling them to the contributions.

SHORT-TERM AND OTHER LONG-TERM EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

Short-term employee benefits are recognised at the undiscounted amount of the benefits expected to be paid as and when employees rendered the services. All short-term employee benefits are recognised as an expense unless another HKFRS requires or permits the inclusion of the benefit in the cost of an asset.

A liability is recognised for benefits accruing to employees (such as wages and salaries, annual leave and sick leave) after deducting any amount already paid.

Liabilities recognised in respect of other long-term employee benefits are measured at the present value of the estimated future cash outflows expected to be made by the Group in respect of services provided by employees up to the reporting date. Any changes in the liabilities' carrying amounts resulting from service cost, interest and remeasurements are recognised in profit or loss except to the extent that another HKFRS requires or permits their inclusion in the cost of an asset.

SHARE-BASED PAYMENT ARRANGEMENTS

Equity-settled share-based payment transactions Share options granted to employees

Equity-settled share-based payments to directors of the Company and employees of the Group who have contributed or will contribute to the Group are measured at the fair value of the equity instruments at the grant date.

The fair value determined at the grant date of the equity-settled share-based payments is expensed on a straight-line basis over the vesting period, based on the Group's estimate of equity instruments that will eventually vest, with a corresponding increase in equity (share options reserve). At the end of each reporting period, the Group revises its estimate of the number of equity instruments expected to vest based on assessment of all relevant non-market vesting conditions. The impact of the revision of the original estimates, if any, is recognised in profit or loss such that the cumulative expense reflects the revised estimate, with a corresponding adjustment to the share options reserve. For share options that vest immediately at the date of grant, the fair value of the share options granted is expensed immediately to profit or loss.

At the end of each reporting period, the Group revises its estimate of the number of equity instruments expected to vest. The impact of the revision of the original estimates, if any, is recognised in profit or loss such that the cumulative expense reflects the revised estimate, with a corresponding adjustment to share options reserve.

When share options are exercised, the amount previously recognised in share options reserve will be transferred to share premium. When share options are forfeited after the vesting date or are still not exercised at the expiry date, the amount previously recognised in share options reserve will be transferred to retained earnings.

SHARE-BASED PAYMENT ARRANGEMENTS (Continued)

Equity-settled share-based payment transactions (Continued) Share options granted to consultant

Equity-settled share-based payment transactions with parties other than employees are measured at the fair value of the goods or services received, except where that fair value cannot be estimated reliably, in which case they are measured at the fair value of the equity instruments granted, measured at the date the Group obtains the goods or the counterparty renders the service. The fair values of the goods or services received are recognised as expenses (unless the goods or services qualify for recognition as assets).

TAXATION

Income tax expense represents the sum of the tax currently payable and deferred tax.

The tax currently payable is based on taxable profit for the year. Taxable profit differs from profit before tax as reported in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income because of income or expense that are taxable or deductible in other years and items that are never taxable or deductible. The Group's liability for current tax is calculated using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period.

Deferred tax is recognised on temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the consolidated statement of financial position and the corresponding tax base used in the computation of taxable profit. Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognised for all taxable temporary differences. Deferred tax assets are generally recognised for all deductible temporary difference to the extent that it is probable that taxable profits will be available against which those deductible temporary differences can be utilised. Such deferred tax assets and liabilities are not recognised if the temporary difference arises from the initial recognition of assets and liabilities in a transaction that affects neither the taxable profit nor the accounting profit.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the asset to be recovered.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the period in which the liability is settled or the asset is realised, based on tax rate (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period.

The measurement of deferred tax liabilities and assets reflects the tax consequences that would follow from the manner in which the Group expects, at the end of the reporting period, to recover or settle the carrying amount of its assets and liabilities.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

TAXATION (Continued)

For the purposes of measuring deferred tax liabilities or deferred tax assets for investment properties that are measured using the fair value model, the carrying amounts of such properties are presumed to be recovered entirely through sale, unless the presumption is rebutted. The presumption is rebutted when the investment property is depreciable and is held within a business model whose objective is to consume substantially all of the economic benefits embodied in the investment property over time, rather than through sale.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset when there is a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and when they relate to income taxes levied by the same taxation authority and the Group intends to settle its current tax assets and liabilities on a net basis.

Current and deferred tax are recognised in profit or loss, except when they relate to items that are recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, in which case, the current and deferred tax are also recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity respectively.

PLANT AND FOUIPMENT

Plant and equipment are stated in the consolidated statement of financial position at cost less subsequent accumulated depreciation and subsequent accumulated impairment losses, if any.

Depreciation is recognised so as to write off the cost of items of plant and equipment less their residual values over their estimated useful lives, using the straight-line method. The estimated useful lives, residual values and depreciation method are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effect of any changes in estimate accounted for on a prospective basis.

An item of plant and equipment is derecognised upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected to arise from the continued use of the asset. Any gain or loss arising on the disposal or retirement of an item of plant and equipment is determined as the difference between the sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and is recognised in profit or loss.

INVESTMENT PROPERTIES

Investment properties are properties held to earn rentals and/or for capital appreciation including properties under construction for such purpose.

Investment properties are initially measured at cost, including any directly attributable expenditure. Subsequent to initial recognition, investment properties are measured at their fair values. Gains or losses arising from changes in the fair value of investment properties are included in profit or loss for the period in which they arise.

Construction costs incurred for investment properties under construction are capitalised as part of the carrying amount of the investment properties under construction.

INVESTMENT PROPERTIES (Continued)

Property that is being constructed or developed for future use as investment property is classified as investment property.

An investment property is derecognised upon disposal or when the investment property is permanently withdrawn from use and no future economic benefits are expected from its disposals. Any gain or loss arising on derecognition of the property is included in the profit or loss in the period in which the property is derecognised.

If an investment property becomes a property held for sale because the principal use of the property has been changed as evidenced by the commencement of development with a view to sale, the property will be reclassified to property held for sales at its fair value at the date of transfer. Subsequent to the changes, the property is stated at the lower of deemed cost, equivalent to the fair value at the date of transfer, and net realisable value.

IMPAIRMENT ON TANGIBLE ASSETS AND CONTRACT COSTS

At the end of the reporting period, the Group reviews the carrying amounts of its tangible assets with finite useful lives and contract costs to determine whether there is any indication that those assets have suffered an impairment loss. If any such indication exists, the recoverable amount of the asset is estimated in order to determine the extent of the impairment loss, if any.

The recoverable amount of tangible assets are estimated individually. When it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount of an individual asset, the Group estimates the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs. Where a reasonable and consistent basis of allocation can be identified, corporate assets are also allocated to individual cash-generating units, or otherwise they are allocated to the smallest group of cash-generating units for which a reasonable and consistent allocation basis can be identified.

Before the Group recognises an impairment loss for assets capitalised as contract costs under HKFRS 15, the Group assesses and recognises any impairment loss on other assets related to the relevant contracts in accordance with applicable standards. Then, impairment loss, if any, for assets capitalised as contract costs is recognised to the extent the carrying amounts exceeds the remaining amount of consideration that the Group expects to receive in exchange for related goods or services less the costs which relate directly to providing those goods or services that have not been recognised as expenses. The assets capitalised as contract costs are then included in the carrying amount of the cash-generating unit to which they belong for the purpose of evaluating impairment of that cash-generating unit.

Recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less costs of disposal and value in use. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset (or a cash-generating unit) for which the estimates of future cash flows have not been adjusted.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

IMPAIRMENT ON TANGIBLE ASSETS AND CONTRACT COSTS (Continued)

If the recoverable amount of an asset (or a cash-generating unit) is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset (or a cash-generating unit) is reduced to its recoverable amount. In allocating the impairment loss, the impairment loss is allocated first to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill (if applicable) and then to the other assets on a pro-rata basis based on the carrying amount of each asset in the unit. The carrying amount of an asset is not reduced below the highest of its fair value less costs of disposal (if measurable), its value in use (if determinable) and zero. The amount of the impairment loss that would otherwise have been allocated to the asset is allocated pro rata to the other assets of the unit. An impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

Where an impairment loss subsequently reverses, the carrying amount of the asset (or cash-generating unit) is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, but so that the increased carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset (or a cash-generating unit) in prior years. A reversal of an impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

PROPERTIES HELD FOR SALE

Completed properties and properties under development for sale are stated in the consolidated statement of financial position at the lower of cost and net realisable value on an individual property basis. Cost includes the cost of land, development expenditure, borrowing costs capitalised in accordance with the Group's accounting policies, and other attributable expenses. Net realisable value is calculated at the actual or estimated selling price less the estimated costs to complete and the estimated costs necessary to make the sales.

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognised when a group entity becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument. All regular way purchases or sales of financial assets are recognised and derecognised on a trade date basis. Regular way purchases or sales are purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within the time frame established by regulation or convention in the market place.

Financial assets and financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value except for trade receivables from property management services arising from contracts with customers which are initially measured in accordance with HKFRS 15 since 1 January 2018. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issue of financial assets and financial liabilities (other than financial assets or financial liabilities at FVTPL) are added to or deducted from the fair value of the financial assets or financial liabilities, as appropriate, on initial recognition. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition of financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss are recognised immediately in profit or loss.

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

The effective interest method is a method of calculating the amortised cost of a financial asset or financial liability and of allocating interest income and interest expense over the relevant period. The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts and payments (including all fees and points paid or received that form an integral part of the effective interest rate, transaction costs and other premiums or discounts) through the expected life of the financial asset or financial liability, or, where appropriate, a shorter period, to the net carrying amount on initial recognition.

Interest income which are derived from the Group's ordinary course of business are presented as revenue.

Financial assets

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets (upon application of HKFRS 9 in accordance with transitions in note 2)

Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at amortised cost:

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is to collect contractual cash flows; and
- the contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at fair value through other comprehensive income ("FVTOCI"):

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is achieved by both collecting contractual cash flows and selling; and
- the contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

All other financial assets are subsequently measured at FVTPL, except that at the date of initial application/initial recognition of a financial asset the Group may irrevocably elect to present subsequent changes in fair value of an equity investment in other comprehensive income if that equity investment is neither held for trading nor contingent consideration recognised by an acquirer in a business combination to which HKFRS 3 *Business Combinations applies*.

A financial asset is classified as held for trading if:

- it has been acquired principally for the purpose of selling in the near term; or
- on initial recognition it is a part of a portfolio of identified financial instruments that the Group manages together and has a recent actual pattern of short-term profit-taking; or
- it is a derivative that is not designated and effective as a hedging instrument.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets (upon application of HKFRS 9 in accordance with transitions in note 2) (Continued)

In addition, the Group may irrevocably designate a financial asset that are required to be measured at the amortised cost or FVTOCI as measured at FVTPL if doing so eliminates or significant reduces an accounting mismatch.

(i) Amortised cost and interest income

Interest income is recognised using the effective interest method for financial assets measured subsequently at amortised cost and debt instruments/receivables subsequently measured at FVTOCI. Interest income is calculated by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of a financial asset, except for financial assets that have subsequently become credit-impaired (see below). For financial assets that have subsequently become credit-impaired by applying the effective interest rate to the amortised cost of the financial asset from the next reporting period. If the credit risk on the credit-impaired financial instrument improves so that the financial asset is no longer credit-impaired, interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of the financial asset from the beginning of the reporting period following the determination that the asset is no longer credit impaired.

(ii) Financial assets at FVTPL

Financial assets that do not meet the criteria for being measured at amortised cost or FVTOCI or designated as FVTOCI are measured at FVTPL.

Financial assets at FVTPL are measured at fair value at the end of each reporting period, with any fair value gains or losses recognised in profit or loss. The net gain or loss recognised in profit or loss excludes any interest earned on the financial asset.

Impairment of financial assets (upon application of HKFRS 9 with transitions in accordance with note 2)

The Group recognises a loss allowance for ECL on financial assets which are subject to impairment under HKFRS 9 (including trade and other receivables, loan receivables, stakeholder's accounts, pledged bank deposits, and bank balances and cash). The amount of ECL is updated at each reporting date to reflect changes in credit risk since initial recognition.

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (upon application of HKFRS 9 with transitions in accordance with note 2) (Continued)

Lifetime ECL represents the ECL that will result from all possible default events over the expected life of the relevant instrument. In contrast, 12-month ECL ("12m ECL") represents the portion of lifetime ECL that is expected to result from default events that are possible within 12 months after the reporting date. Assessment are done based on the Group's historical credit loss experience, adjusted for factors that are specific to the debtors, general economic conditions and an assessment of both the current conditions at the reporting date as well as the forecast of future conditions.

The Group always recognises lifetime ECL for trade receivables from property management services and lease receivables. The ECL on these assets are assessed individually for debtors with significant balances and/or collectively using a provision matrix with appropriate groupings.

For all other instruments, the Group measures the loss allowance equal to 12m ECL, unless when there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, the Group recognises lifetime ECL. The assessment of whether lifetime ECL should be recognised is based on significant increases in the likelihood or risk of a default occurring since initial recognition.

(i) Significant increase in credit risk

In assessing whether the credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition, the Group compares the risk of a default occurring on the financial instruments as at the reporting date with the risk of a default occurring on the financial instruments as at the date of initial recognition. In making this assessment, the Group considers both quantitative and qualitative information that is reasonable and supportable, including historical experience and forward-looking information that is available without undue cost or effort.

In particular, the following information is taken into account when assessing whether credit risk has increased significantly:

- an actual or expected significant deterioration in the financial instruments' external (if available) or internal credit rating;
- significant deterioration in external market indicators of credit risk, e.g. a significant increase in the credit spread;
- existing or forecast adverse changes in business, financial or economic conditions that are expected to cause a significant decrease in the debtor's ability to meet its debt obligations;
- an actual or expected significant deterioration in the operating results of the debtor; and

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (upon application of HKFRS 9 with transitions in accordance with note 2) (Continued)

- (i) Significant increase in credit risk (Continued)
 - an actual or expected significant adverse change in the regulatory, economic, or technological environment of the debtor that results in a significant decrease in the debtor's ability to meet its debt obligations.

Irrespective of the outcome of the above assessment, the Group presumes that the credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition when contractual payments are more than 30 days past due, unless the Group has reasonable and supportable information that demonstrates otherwise.

Despite the aforegoing, the Group assumes that the credit risk on a debt instrument has not increased significantly since initial recognition if the debt instrument is determined to have low credit risk at the reporting date. A debt instrument is determined to have low credit risk if (i) it has a low risk of default, (ii) the borrower has a strong capacity to meet its contractual cash flow obligations in the near term and (iii) adverse changes in economic and business conditions in the longer term may, but will not necessarily, reduce the ability of the borrower to fulfil its contractual cash flow obligations. The Group considers a debt instrument to have low credit risk when it has an internal or external credit rating of "investment grade" as per globally understood definitions.

The Group regularly monitors the effectiveness of the criteria used to identify whether there has been a significant increase in credit risk and revises them as appropriate to ensure that the criteria are capable of identifying significant increase in credit risk before the amount becomes past due.

(ii) Definition of default

For internal credit risk management, the Group considers an event of default occurs when information developed internally or obtained from external sources indicates that the debtor is unlikely to pay its creditors, including the Group, in full (without taking into account any collaterals held by the Group).

Irrespective of the above, the Group considers that default has occurred when a financial asset is more than 90 days past due unless the Group has reasonable and supportable information to demonstrate that a more lagging default criterion is more appropriate.

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (upon application of HKFRS 9 with transitions in accordance with note 2) (Continued)

(iii) Credit-impaired financial assets

A financial asset is credit-impaired when one or more events of default that have a detrimental impact on the estimated future cash flows of that financial asset have occurred. Evidence that a financial asset is credit-impaired includes observable data about the following events:

- significant financial difficulty of the issuer or the borrower;
- a breach of contract, such as a default or past due event;
- the lender(s) of the borrower, for economic or contractual reasons relating to the borrower's financial difficulty, having granted to the borrower a concession(s) that the lender(s) would not otherwise consider;
- it is becoming probable that the borrower will enter bankruptcy or other financial reorganisation; or
- the disappearance of an active market for that financial asset because of financial difficulties.

(iv) Write-off policy

The Group writes off a financial asset when there is information indicating that the counterparty is in severe financial difficulty and there is no realistic prospect of recovery, for example, when the counterparty has been placed under liquidation or has entered into bankruptcy proceedings, or in the case of trade receivables from property management services and lease receivables, when the amounts are over one year past due, whichever occurs sooner. Financial assets written off may still be subject to enforcement activities under the Group's recovery procedures, taking into account legal advice where appropriate. A write-off constitutes a derecognition event. Any subsequent recoveries are recognised in profit or loss.

(v) Measurement and recognition of ECL

The measurement of ECL is a function of the probability of default, loss given default (i.e. the magnitude of the loss if there is a default) and the exposure at default. The assessment of the probability of default and loss given default is based on historical data adjusted by forward-looking information. Estimation of ECL reflects an unbiased and probability-weighted amount that is determined with the respective risks of default occurring as the weights.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (upon application of HKFRS 9 with transitions in accordance with note 2) (Continued)

(v) Measurement and recognition of ECL (Continued)

Generally, the ECL is the difference between all contractual cash flows that are due to the Group in accordance with the contract and the cash flows that the Group expects to receive, discounted at the effective interest rate determined at initial recognition. For a lease receivable, the cash flows used for determining the ECL is consistent with the cash flows used in measuring the lease receivable in accordance with HKAS 17.

Where ECL is measured on a collective basis or cater for cases where evidence at the individual instrument level may not yet be available, the financial instruments are grouped on the following basis.

- Past-due status; and
- Nature, size and industry of debtors.

The grouping is regularly reviewed by management to ensure the constituents of each group continue to share similar credit risk characteristics.

Interest income is calculated based on the gross carrying amount of the financial asset unless the financial asset is credit impaired, in which case interest income is calculated based on amortised cost of the financial asset.

The Group recognises an impairment gain or loss in profit or loss for all financial instruments by adjusting their carrying amount, with the exception of trade receivables from property management services, lease receivables and loan receivables where the corresponding adjustment is recognised through a loss allowance account.

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets (before application of HKFRS 9 on 1 January 2018)

Financial assets are classified into AFS financial assets, and loans and receivables. The classification depends on the nature and purpose of the financial assets and is determined at the time of initial recognition.

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets (before application of HKFRS 9 on 1 January 2018) (Continued)

AFS financial assets

AFS financial assets are non-derivatives that are either designated as available-for-sale or are not classified as (a) loans and receivables, (b) held-to-maturity investments or (c) financial assets at FVTPL.

Equity instruments held by the Group that are classified as AFS financial assets are measured at fair value at the end of each reporting period. Changes in the carrying amount of AFS financial assets are recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated under the heading of investments revaluation reserve. When the investment is disposed of or is determined to be impaired, the cumulative gain or loss previously accumulated in the investments revaluation reserve is reclassified to profit or loss.

Loans and receivables

Loans and receivables are non-derivative financial assets with fixed or determinable payments that are not quoted in an active market. Subsequent to initial recognition, loans and receivables (including loan receivables, trade and other receivables, stakeholder's accounts, pledged bank deposits, and bank balances and cash) are measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less any impairment (see accounting policy on impairment of financial assets below).

Interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate, except for short-term receivables where the recognition of interest would be immaterial.

Impairment of financial assets (before application of HKFRS 9 on 1 January 2018)

Financial assets are assessed for indicators of impairment at the end of each reporting period. Financial assets are considered to be impaired when there is objective evidence that, as a result of one or more events that occurred after the initial recognition of the financial asset, the estimated future cash flows of the financial assets have been affected.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (before application of HKFRS 9 on 1 January 2018) (Continued)

For AFS equity investments, a significant or prolonged decline in the fair value of the security below its cost is considered to be objective evidence of impairment.

For all other financial assets, objective evidence of impairment could include:

- significant financial difficulty of the issuer or counterparty; or
- breach of contract, such as a default or delinquency in interest and principal payments; or
- it becoming probable that the borrower will enter bankruptcy or financial re-organisation; or
- disappearance of an active market for that financial asset because of financial difficulties.

For certain categories of financial asset, such as trade receivables, assets that are assessed not to be impaired individually are, in addition, assessed for impairment on a collective basis. Objective evidence of impairment for a portfolio of receivables could include the Group's past experience of collecting payments, an increase in the number of delayed payments in the portfolio, as well as observable changes in national or local economic conditions that correlate with default on receivables.

For financial assets carried at amortised cost, the amount of impairment loss recognised is the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of the estimated future cash flows discounted at the financial asset's original effective interest rate.

The carrying amount of the financial asset is reduced by the impairment loss directly for all financial assets with the exception of trade receivables from property management services, lease receivables and loan receivables, where the carrying amount is reduced through the use of an allowance account. When a trade receivable from property management services, lease receivable or loan receivable is considered uncollectible, it is written off against the allowance account. Subsequent recoveries of amounts previously written off are credited to profit or loss.

When an AFS financial asset is considered to be impaired, cumulative gains or losses previously recognised in other comprehensive income are reclassified to profit or loss in the period.

For financial assets measured at amortised cost, if, in a subsequent period, the amount of impairment loss decreases and the decrease can be related objectively to an event occurring after the impairment loss was recognised, the previously recognised impairment loss is reversed through profit or loss to the extent that the carrying amount of the asset at the date the impairment is reversed does not exceed what the amortised cost would have been had the impairment not been recognised.

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (before application of HKFRS 9 on 1 January 2018) (Continued)

In respect of AFS equity investments, impairment losses previously recognised in profit or loss are not reversed through profit or loss. Any increase in fair value subsequent to an impairment loss is recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated under the heading of investments revaluation reserve.

Derecognition of financial assets

The Group derecognises a financial asset only when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire, or when it transfers the financial asset and substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the asset to another entity. If the Group neither transfers nor retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership and continues to control the transferred asset, the Group recognises its retained interest in the asset and an associated liability for amounts it may have to pay. If the Group retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of a transferred financial asset, the Group continues to recognise the financial asset and also recognises a collateralised borrowing for the proceeds received.

On derecognition of a financial asset measured at amortised cost, the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and receivable is recognised in profit or loss.

On derecognition of an AFS financial asset, the cumulative gain or loss previously accumulated in the investments revaluation reserve is reclassified to profit or loss.

Financial liabilities and equity instruments

Classification as debt or equity

Debt and equity instruments issued by a group entity are classified as either financial liabilities or as equity instruments in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument.

Equity instruments

An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of the group entity after deducting all of its liabilities. Equity instruments issued by a group entity are recognised at the proceeds received, net of direct issue costs.

Financial liabilities

Financial liabilities (including trade and other payables, and borrowings) are subsequently measured at amortised cost, using the effective interest method.

Derecognition of financial liabilities

The Group derecognises financial liabilities when, and only when, the Group's obligations are discharged, cancelled or have expired. The difference between the carrying amount of the financial liability derecognised and the consideration paid and payable is recognised in profit or loss.

4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGMENT AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY

In the application of the Group's accounting policies, which are described in note 3, the management of the Group is required to make judgments, estimates and assumptions about the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and underlying assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an on-going basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period, or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

CRITICAL JUDGMENT IN APPLYING ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The following is the critical judgment, apart from those involving estimations (which is dealt with separately below), that management of the Group has made in the process of applying the Group's accounting policies and that has the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the consolidated financial statements.

Deferred taxation on investment properties

For the purposes of measuring deferred tax liabilities or deferred tax assets arising from investment properties that are measured using the fair value model, the directors of the Company have reviewed the Group's investment property portfolios and concluded that the Group's investment properties are not held under a business model whose objective is to consume substantially all of the economic benefits embodied in the investment properties over time. Therefore, in measuring the Group's deferred taxation on investment properties, the directors of the Company have determined that the presumption that the carrying amounts of investment properties measured using the fair value model are recovered entirely through sale is not rebutted. As a result, the Group has not recognised any deferred taxes on changes in fair value of investment properties above cost.

KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTIES

The following are the key assumptions concerning the future, and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of each reporting period, that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year.

Fair value of investment properties

As at 31 December 2018, investment properties were carried in the consolidated statement of financial position at aggregate fair value of HK\$13,470,000 (2017: HK\$36,700,000). The fair value was based on valuations on these properties conducted by independent qualified valuers using property valuation techniques which involve certain assumptions of market conditions. Favourable or unfavourable changes to these assumptions would result in changes in the fair values of the Group's investment properties and corresponding adjustments to the amount of gain or loss reported in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 December 2018

4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGMENT AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY (Continued)

KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTIES (Continued)

Estimated net realisable value on properties held for sale

In determining whether allowances should be made to the Group's properties held for sale, the Group takes into consideration the current market conditions to estimate the net realisable value (i.e. the actual or estimated selling price less estimated costs to complete and estimated costs necessary to make the sales). An allowance is made if the estimated net realisable value is less than the carrying amount. If the actual net realisable value on properties held for sale is less than expected as a result of change in market condition and/or significant variation in the budgeted development cost, material allowances for impairment losses may result. As at 31 December 2018, the carrying amount of the properties held for sale was HK\$2,906,848,000 (2017: HK\$2,245,263,000).

Estimated impairment of loan receivables

Before the application of HKFRS 9 on 1 January 2018, when there is objective evidence of impairment loss, the Group takes into consideration the estimation of future cash flows. The amount of the impairment loss was measured as the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows (excluding future credit losses that have not been incurred) discounted at the financial asset's original effective interest rate (i.e. the effective interest rate computed at initial recognition). Where the actual future cash flows are less than expected, a material impairment loss may arise.

Upon application of HKFRS9, impairment of loan receivables is assessed on 12m ECL basis as there had been no significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition. Assessment are done based on the Group's historical credit loss experience, general conditions, internal credit ratings and an assessment of both the current conditions at the reporting date as well as the forecast of future conditions. The provision of ECL is sensitive to changes in estimates. The information about the ECL and the Group's loan receivables are disclosed in notes 17 and 32, respectively.

As at 31 December 2018, the carrying amount of loan receivables is HK\$217,880,000 (2017: HK\$51,554,000).

5. REVENUE

(i) DISAGGREGATION OF REVENUE FROM CONTRACTS WITH CUSTOMERS

	Prope	erty	Provision of	f property		
Segments	develop	ment	managemen	nt services	Tot	al
	2018	2017	2018	2017	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Sales of properties						
Workshop units in a revitalised						
industrial building	653,056	_	_	_	653,056	_
Workshop units in a newly rebuilt						
industrial building	14,100	728,199	_	_	14,100	728,199
Provision of property						
management services						
Property management services			1,056	1,016	1,056	1,016
Total	667,156	728,199	1,056	1,016	668,212	729,215
Geographical markets						
Hong Kong	667,156	728,199	1,056	1,016	668,212	729,215
Timing of revenue recognition						
A point in time	667,156	728,199	_	_	667,156	728,199
Over time	_	_	1,056	1,016	1,056	1,016
Total	667,156	728,199	1,056	1,016	668,212	729,215

5. REVENUE (Continued)

(ii) PERFORMANCE OBLIGATIONS FOR CONTRACTS WITH CUSTOMERS

a) Property development — sales of properties

For contracts entered into with customers on sales of properties, the relevant properties specified in the contracts are based on customer's specifications with no alternative use.

Taking into consideration of the relevant contract terms, the legal environment and relevant legal precedent, the Group concluded that the Group does not have an enforceable right to payment prior to transfer of the relevant properties to customers. Revenue from sales of properties is therefore recognised at a point in time when the completed property is transferred to customers, being at the point that the customer obtains the control of the completed property and the Group has present right to payment and collection of the consideration is probable.

The Group receives 15%-20% of the contract value as deposits from customers when they sign the sale and purchase agreement. However, depending on payment scheme, the Group may offer customers a discount compared to the listed sales price, provided that the customers agree to pay the balance of the consideration early while construction is still ongoing. Such advance payment schemes result in contract liabilities being recognised throughout the property construction period for the full amount of the contract price.

b) Provision of property management services

Revenue from provision of property management services is recognised over time because the customer simultaneously receives and consumes the benefits provided by the Group's performance as the Group performs. Revenue is recognised for these property management services based on monthly statement issued by the Group's management agent using output method.

The monthly statement issued by the Group's management agent include the management income and management expenditure relating to respective properties, accordingly the Group recognises management fee that based on the monthly statement upon the management services rendered by the Group's management agent each month.

(iii) TRANSACTION PRICE ALLOCATED TO THE REMAINING PERFORMANCE OBLIGATION FOR CONTRACTS WITH CUSTOMERS

All of the Group's remaining performance obligations for contracts with customers are for periods of one year or less. As permitted under HKFRS 15, the transaction price allocated to these unsatisfied contracts is not disclosed.

6. OPERATING SEGMENTS

Information reported to the Company's executive directors, being the chief operating decision maker ("CODM"), for the purposes of resource allocation and assessment of segment performance focuses on types of goods delivered or services provided.

Specifically, the Group's reportable and operating segments under HKFRS 8 Operating Segments are as follows:

- 1. Property development sales of properties
- 2. Property investment rental income from leasing of investment properties
- 3. Provision of property management services provision of property management services for the completed properties
- 4. Provision of finance provision of financing services to the property buyers

SEGMENT REVENUE AND RESULTS

The following is an analysis of the Group's revenue and results by operating and reportable segments:

	Segment	revenue	Segment results			
	2018	2017	2018	2017		
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000		
Property development	667,156	728,199	267,201	138,477		
Property investment	735	2,029	843	5,014		
Provision of property management services	1,056	1,016	549	603		
Provision of finance	2,720	1,146	1,311	939		
	671,667	732,390	269,904	145,033		
Unallocated income			471	37		
Unallocated expenses			(26,967)	(23,473)		
Gain on disposal of a subsidiary			_	1,508		
Finance costs			(1,832)	(844)		
Profit before tax			241,576	122,261		

6. OPERATING SEGMENTS (Continued)

The accounting policies of the operating segments are the same as the Group's accounting policies described in note 3. Segment results represent the profit earned by each segment without allocation of gain on disposal of a subsidiary, certain other income, certain administrative expenses and finance costs. This is the measure reported to the CODM for the purposes of resource allocation and performance assessment.

SEGMENT ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

The following is an analysis of the Group's assets and liabilities by operating and reportable segment:

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Segment assets		
Property development	2,977,764	2,316,983
Property investment	13,864 801	71,815 752
Provision of property management services Provision of finance	221,462	56,608
1 TOVISION OF INTALICE	221,402	30,000
Total segment assets	3,213,891	2,446,158
Unallocated assets	109,399	17,349
	100,000	17,010
Consolidated total assets	3,323,290	2,463,507
Segment liabilities		
Property development	2,345,678	1,602,512
Property investment	308	305
Provision of property management services	247	156
Provision of finance	132,522	_
Total segment liabilities	2,478,755	1,602,973
Unallocated liabilities	51,922	218,568
Consolidated total liabilities	2,530,677	1,821,541

For the purposes of monitoring segment performance and allocating resources between segments:

- all assets are allocated to operating segments other than financial assets at FVTPL, AFS investment, certain
 pledged bank deposits, bank balances and cash and other corporate assets not attributable to the reportable
 segments; and
- all liabilities are allocated to operating segments other than certain borrowings and other corporate liabilities not attributable to the reportable segments.

6. OPERATING SEGMENTS (Continued)

OTHER SEGMENT INFORMATION

For the year ended 31 December 2018

Amounts included in the measure of segn	Property development HK\$'000	Property investment HK\$'000	Provision of property management services HK\$'000	Provision of finance HK\$'000	Segment total HK\$'000	Unallocated HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
7 anounts moladed in the model of sogn	iont rodate or dogit	ioni doodio.					
Addition to non-current assets	-	_	_	50	50	384	434
Depreciation	_	_	_	4	4	218	222
Gain on change in fair value							
of investment properties	-	1,370	-	-	1,370	-	1,370
Interest expense	42,710	-	_	-	42,710	1,832	44,542
Impairment loss recognised on		40.705			40.705		10 705
lease receivables	_	18,765	_	_	18,765	_	18,765
Loss on disposal of plant and equipment						635	635
Amounts regularly provided to the CODM but not included in the measure of segment results:							
Interest income earned							
on bank							
balances	138	78	74	318	608	128	736
Income tax expense	49,340	126	91	192	49,749		49,749

For the year ended 31 December 2017

	Property development HK\$'000	Property investment HK\$'000	Provision of property management services HK\$'000	Provision of finance HK\$'000	Segment total HK\$'000	Unallocated HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Amounts included in the measure of segm	nent results or segn	nent assets:					
Addition to non-current assets Depreciation Gain on change in fair value of investment	_ _ _	10,441	- -	- -	10,441	1,053 215	11,494 215
properties Interest expense	_ 17,567	10,569 2,210	-	_ _	10,569 19,777	_ 844	10,569 20,621
Loss on disposal of plant and equipment						99	99
Amounts regularly provided to the CODM but not included in the measure of segment results:							
Interest income earned on bank balances Income tax expense	253 26,341	_ 7	_ 99	_ _	253 26,447	37 —	290 26,447

6. OPERATING SEGMENTS (Continued)

GEOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION

The Group's operations are located on both Hong Kong and Korea.

The Group's revenue is all derived from operations in Hong Kong and the Group's non-current assets (excluding financial instruments) are all located in Hong Kong by location of assets.

INFORMATION ABOUT MAJOR CUSTOMERS

For the years ended 31 December 2018 and 2017, the Group's customer base is diversified and none of the customers with whom transactions have exceeded 10% of the Group's total revenue.

7. OTHER INCOME

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Interest income earned on bank balances	736	290
Forfeiture of deposits from tenants and property purchasers	7,247	451
Temporary rental income from properties held for sale	23,876	14,252
Exchange gains, net	845	_
Others	513	53
	33,217	15,046

8. FINANCE COSTS

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Interest on:		
Borrowings	72,384	39,646
Loan from a director	99	309
Total borrowing costs	72,483	39,955
Less: amount capitalised in cost of qualifying assets	(27,941)	(19,334)
	44,542	20,621

Borrowing costs capitalised at rate ranging from 3.06% to 3.31% (2017: 3.06% to 3.31%) per annum during the year arose on the specific borrowings for the expenditure on each property development.

9. PROFIT BEFORE TAX

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Profit before tax has been arrived at after charging (crediting):		
Directors' emoluments (note 10)	31,942	34,098
Other staff costs, excluding directors' emoluments:		
Salaries and other allowances	15,641	8,566
Retirement benefit scheme contributions	266	134
Equity-settled share-based payment (note 26)	2,419	2,373
Total staff costs	50,268	45,171
Less: capitalised in properties held for sale	(9,476)	(3,653)
	40.700	44.540
	40,792	41,518
A. ditauri manananatan	000	1.010
Auditors' remuneration Cost of inventories recognised as an expense	990 308,958	1,010 517,729
Depreciation of plant and equipment	222	215
Direct operating expenses incurred for provision of property		210
management services (included in cost of sales and services)	483	390
Property agency commission (included in selling expenses)	24,594	31,270
Legal and professional fees	5,227	5,427
Loss on disposal of plant and equipment	635	99
Gross rental income from investment properties	(735)	(2,029)
Less: direct operating expenses incurred for investment properties		
that generated rental income (included in cost of sales	40	1.071
and services)	18	1,271
	/74 7\	(750)
	(717)	(758)

10. DIRECTORS', CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S AND EMPLOYEES' EMOLUMENTS

DIRECTORS

The emoluments of the directors of the Company including the amount paid or payable by the group entities for their services provided to the Group are as follows:

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Fees	560	517
Salaries and other allowances	3,796	6,108
Discretionary bonuses	22,624	17,248
Retirement benefit scheme contributions	49	55
Sub-total	27,029	23,928
Equity-settled share-based payment	4,913	10,170
Total	31,942	34,098

Directors' and executives' emoluments for the year, disclosed pursuant to applicable Listing Rules and CO, are as follow:

				2018							2017			
				Retirement							Retirement			
		Salaries		benefit		Equity-settled			Salaries		benefit		Equity-settled	
		and other	Discretionary	scheme		share-based			and other	Discretionary	scheme		share-based	
	Fees	allowances	bonuses	contributions	Sub-Total	payment	Total	Fees	allowances	bonuses	contributions	Sub-Total	payment	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
A) Executive directors:														
Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe														
(chief executive)*	-	1,920	14,000	7	15,927	2,117	18,044	-	1,920	-	6	1,926	2,260	4,186
Mr. Liu Hon Wai	-	540	2,178	18	2,736	844	3,580	-	2,415	5,625	18	8,058	2,260	10,318
Ms. Cheung Wai Shuen	-	936	3,066	18	4,020	844	4,864	-	900	3,009	18	3,927	2,260	6,187
Prof. Pong Kam Keung (Note (a))	-	400	3,380	6	3,786	848	4,634	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Mr. Lam Kin Kok (Note (b))	-	-	_	_	-	-	-	-	873	8,614	13	9,500	2,260	11,760
	-	3,796	22,624	49	26,469	4,653	31,122	-	6,108	17,248	55	23,411	9,040	32,451
B) Non-executive directors:														
Prof. Pong Kam Keung (Note (a))	80	-	-	-	80	-	80	100	-	-	-	100	226	326
Mr. Yim Kwok Man	120	-	-	-	120	65	185	100	-	-	-	100	226	326
Mr. Lam Kin Kok (Note (b))	_	-	_	_	-	-	-	17	-	_		17	_	17
	200	-	-	-	200	65	265	217	-	-	-	217	452	669

10. DIRECTORS', CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S AND EMPLOYEES' EMOLUMENTS (Continued)

DIRECTORS (Continued)

				2018							2017			
				Retirement							Retirement			
		Salaries		benefit		Equity-settled			Salaries		benefit		Equity-settled	
		and other	Discretionary	scheme		share-based			and other	Discretionary	scheme		share-based	
	Fees	allowances	bonuses	contributions	Sub-Total	payment	Total	Fees	allowances	bonuses	contributions	Sub-Total	payment	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
C) Independent non-executive														
directors:														
Mr. Shiu Siu Tao	120	-	_	-	120	65	185	100	_	-	-	100	226	326
Mr. Lee Chung Ming Eric	120	-	-	-	120	65	185	100	-	-	-	100	226	326
Ms. Chan Wah Man Carman	120	-	-	-	120	65	185	100	-	-	-	100	226	326
	360	_	_	_	360	195	555	300	_	_	_	300	678	978
Total	560	3,796	22,624	49	27,029	4,913	31,942	517	6,108	17,248	55	23,928	10,170	34,098

^{*} The salaries and other allowance of Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe has included the director's quarter expenses of HK\$1,800,000 (2017: HK\$1,800,000) for the year ended 31 December 2018.

Notes:

- (a) On 1 September 2018, Prof. Pong Kam Keung was re-designated at as an executive director of the Company.
- (b) On 23 September 2017, Mr. Lam Kin Kok was re-designated at as a non-executive director of the Company. Subsequently, he resigned as a non-executive director of the Company on 23 November 2017 and was appointed as a consultant of the Group on the same day.

The discretionary bonuses are determined with reference to the performance of sales of properties for the relevant years of the group entities.

Neither the chief executive nor any of the directors of the Company waived or agreed to waive any emoluments in the year ended 31 December 2018 (2017: nil).

The executive directors' emoluments shown above were for their services in connection with the management of the affairs of the Company and the Group.

The non-executive directors' emoluments and independent non-executive directors' emoluments shown above were for their services as director of the Company.

10. DIRECTORS', CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S AND EMPLOYEES' EMOLUMENTS (Continued) EMPLOYEES

Of the five individuals with the highest emoluments in the Group, three (2017: four) are directors of the Company whose emoluments are set out above. The emoluments of the remaining two (2017: one) individuals for the year ended 31 December 2018 are as follows:

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Salaries and other allowances	2,040	708
Discretionary bonuses	4,938	1,390
Retirement benefit scheme contributions	36	18
Equity-settled share-based payment	706	796
	7,720	2,912

The number of the highest paid individuals who are not the directors of the Company whose emoluments fell within the following bands is as follows:

	2018	2017
	No. of	No. of
	employees	employees
HK\$2,500,001-HK\$3,000,000	_	1
HK\$3,500,001-HK\$4,000,000	1	_
HK\$4,000,001-HK\$4,500,000	1	_
	2	1

11. DIVIDENDS

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Dividends for ordinary shareholders of the Company recognised as distribution during the year:		
2018 Interim — HK2.4 cents (2017: nil) per share 2017 Final — HK5.6 cents (2017: 2016 final dividend of HK22 cents)	15,053	_
per share	35,123	49,280
	50,176	49,280

Subsequent to the end of the reporting period, a final dividend in respect of the year ended 31 December 2018 of HK15.5 cents per ordinary share, in an aggregate amount of HK\$97,764,000, has been proposed by the directors of the Company and is subject to approval by the shareholders in the forthcoming general meeting.

12. INCOME TAX EXPENSE

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Hong Kong Profits Tax:		
Current tax	49,693	25,676
Deferred taxation (note 16)	56	771
	49,749	26,447

On 21 March 2018, the Hong Kong Legislative Council passed The Inland Revenue (Amendment) (No. 7) Bill 2017 (the "Bill") which introduces the two-tiered profits tax rates regime. The Bill was signed into law on 28 March 2018 and was gazetted on the following day. Under the two-tiered profits tax rates regime, the first HK\$2 million of profits of the qualifying group entity will be taxed at 8.25%, and profits above HK\$2 million will be taxed at 16.5%. The profits of group entities not qualifying for the two-tiered profits tax rates regime will continue to be taxed at a flat rate of 16.5%.

Accordingly, starting from the current year, the Hong Kong Profits Tax is calculated at 8.25% on the first HK\$2 million of the estimated assessable profits and at 16.5% on the estimated assessable profits above HK\$2 million.

The income tax expense for the year can be reconciled from the profit before tax per the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income as follows:

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Profit before tax	241,576	122,261
Tax at Hong Kong Profits Tax Rate of 16.5%	39,860	20,173
Tax effect of expenses not deductible for tax purpose	1,234	2,864
Tax effect of income not taxable for tax purpose	(389)	(2,932)
Tax effect of tax losses not recognised	11,467	6,768
Income tax at concessionary rate	(165)	_
Utilisation of tax losses previously not recognised	(3,014)	_
Others	756	(426)
Income tax expense for the year	49,749	26,447

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 December 2018

13. EARNINGS PER SHARE

The calculation of the basic and diluted earnings per share attributable to owners of the Company is based on the following data:

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Famina		
Earnings Earnings for the purposes of basic and diluted earnings per share	191,811	95,814
	'000	'000
Number of shares Weighted average number of ordinary shares for the purpose of basic		
earnings per share (Note 1)	627,200	505,933
Effect of dilutive potential ordinary shares:		
Outstanding share options issued by the Company (Note 2)	94	_
Weighted average number of ordinary shares for the purpose of		
diluted earnings per share	627,294	505,933

Notes:

- (1) On 19 May 2017, 224,000,000 shares of HK\$0.01 each were issued under bonus issue on the basis of one bonus share for every one existing share. In determining the weighted average number of ordinary shares in issue for the year ended 31 December 2017, the 224,000,000 shares issued by way of capitalisation from reserves have been regarded as if these shares were in issue since 1 January 2017.
- (2) The computation of diluted earnings per share during the year ended 31 December 2018 does not assume the exercise of the Company's certain share options because the exercise price plus unvested fair value of those options was higher than the average market price for shares for the year ended 31 December 2018 presented while the computation of diluted earnings per share during the year ended 31 December 2017 did not assume the exercise of all of the Company's share options because the exercise price of those options was higher than the average market price for shares for the year ended 31 December 2017.

14. PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

	Leasehold Office equipment improvements and furniture HK\$'000 HK\$'000		Total HK\$'000	
COST				
At 1 January 2017	99	97	196	
Additions	991	62	1,053	
Disposals	(99)	(26)	(125)	
At 31 December 2017	991	133	1,124	
Additions	_	434	434	
Disposals	(991)	_	(991)	
At 31 December 2018	_	567	567	
DEPRECIATION				
At 1 January 2017	22	15	37	
Provided for the year	191	24	215	
Eliminated upon disposals	(22)	(4)	(26)	
	· · · ·			
At 31 December 2017	191	35	226	
Provided for the year	165	57	222	
Eliminated upon disposals	(356)	_	(356)	
			. ,	
At 31 December 2018	_	92	92	
7.6.5.2000				
CARRYING VALUES				
At 31 December 2018	_	475	475	
7.0 1 2000 HIDO 2010		77.0	110	
At 04 December 0047	000	00	600	
At 31 December 2017	800	98	898	

The plant and equipment are depreciated on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives, as follows:

Leasehold improvements Over the lease term

Office equipment and furniture 10%–50% per annum

15. INVESTMENT PROPERTIES

	Completed investment properties HK\$'000	Investment properties under construction HK\$'000	Investment properties pending revitalisation HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
FAIR VALUE				
At 1 January 2017	34,570	25,420	514,000	573,990
Additions	_	608	9,833	10,441
(Decrease) increase in fair value	(1,598)	_	12,167	10,569
Disposals	(22,300)	_	_	(22,300)
Transfer to properties held for sale	_	_	(536,000)	(536,000)
Transfer upon completion	26,028	(26,028)	_	_
At 31 December 2017	36,700	_	_	36,700
Increase in fair value	1,370	_	_	1,370
Disposals	(24,600)	_	_	(24,600)
At 31 December 2018	13,470	_	_	13,470

All of the Group's property interests held under operating leases to earn rentals or for capital appreciation purposes are measured using the fair value model and are classified and accounted for as investment properties. All of these investment properties are located in Hong Kong.

The fair value of the Group's investment properties as at 31 December 2018 and 2017 have been arrived at on the basis of valuations carried out on the respective dates by Jones Lang LaSalle Corporate Appraisal and Advisory Limited which is a firm of independent qualified valuers not connected with the Group, and it has appropriate qualifications and recent experiences in the valuation of similar properties in the relevant locations.

In determining the fair value of the relevant properties, the Board of Directors of the Company has set up a valuation team, which is headed by an executive director of the Company, to determine the appropriate valuation techniques and inputs for fair value measurements. The Group engages independent qualified valuers to perform the valuations. The valuation team works closely with the independent qualified valuers to establish the appropriate valuation techniques and inputs to the model. The valuation team's findings are reported to the Board of Directors of the Company every half year to explain the cause of fluctuations in the fair value of the investment properties.

In estimating the fair value of the properties, the highest and best use of the properties is their current use.

As at 31 December 2018 and 2017, the fair values of the completed investment properties, i.e. carpark spaces, were arrived at by reference to market evidence of transaction prices for similar properties in the similar locations and conditions.

For the year ended 31 December 2018

15. INVESTMENT PROPERTIES (Continued)

For the purpose of measuring deferred tax liability arising from investment property that is measured using the fair value model, the directors have reviewed the Group's investment properties and determined that the presumption to recover the carrying amount of investment properties through sale is not rebutted. As a result, the Group does not recognise deferred tax on changes in fair value of investment properties (if any) as the Group is not subject to any income taxes on disposal of its investment properties.

During the year ended 31 December 2017, certain investment properties pending revitalisation had been transferred to properties held for sale upon the commencement of development in view to sale. At the date of transfer, the gain from change in the fair values of these properties amounting to HK\$12,167,000 were recognised in profit or loss.

Details of the Group's investment properties and information about the fair value hierarchy as at 31 December 2018 and 2017 are as follows:

		Fair value as
		at 31 December
	Level 3	2018
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Carpark spaces located in Hong Kong	13,470	13,470
		Fair value as
		at 31 December
	Level 3	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Carpark spaces located in Hong Kong	36,700	36,700

For the year ended 31 December 2018

15. INVESTMENT PROPERTIES (Continued)

The following tables give information about how the fair values of these investment properties as at 31 December 2018 and 2017 are determined (in particular, the valuation techniques and inputs used), as well as the fair value hierarchy into which the fair value measurements are categorised (Level 1 to 3) based on the degree to which the inputs to the fair value measurements is observable.

Investment properties held by the Group	Fair value HK\$'000	Fair value hierarchy	Valuation techniques	Significant unobservable inputs	Sensitivity
As at 31 December 2018 Completed investment properties — carpark spaces	13,470	Level 3	Direct comparison approach	Unit sale rate from HK\$1,325,000 to HK\$2,588,000	A significant increase in the market unit sale rate would result in a significant increase in fair value, and vice versa
As at 31 December 2017 Completed investment properties — carpark spaces	36,700	Level 3	Direct comparison approach	Unit sale rate from HK\$1,150,000 to HK\$2,500,000	A significant increase in the market unit sale rate would result in a significant increase in fair value, and vice versa

There were no transfers into or out of Level 3 for both years presented.

As at 31 December 2018, the Group's completed properties with fair value of HK\$13,470,000 (2017: HK\$26,260,000) have been pledged to secure bank borrowings granted to the Group. Details are set out in note 24.

16. DEFERRED TAXATION

The following are the major deferred tax liabilities (assets) recognised and movements thereon during the current and prior years:

	Accelerated tax	Tax	
	depreciation	losses	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
As at 1 January 2017	529	(1,051)	(522)
(Credited) charged to profit or loss	(280)	1,051	771
As at 31 December 2017	249	_	249
Charged to profit or loss	56	_	56
As at 31 December 2018	305	_	305

As at 31 December 2018, the Group has unutilised tax losses of HK\$115,145,000 (2017: HK\$63,915,000) available for offset against future profits. No deferred tax asset has been recognised for such tax losses due to the unpredictability of future profit streams in the respective entities. Such tax losses may be carried forward indefinitely.

17. LOAN RECEIVABLES

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Variable-rate loan receivables (Note)	217,880	51,554
Analysis as:		
 Non-current portion 	199,260	48,200
- Current portion (note 20)	18,620	3,354
Total	217,880	51,554

Notes:

As at 31 December 2018, the balance included:

- (i) loan receivables amounting to HK\$277,000 (2017: HK\$363,000), which are secured by the property units of a borrower, interest bearing at Hong Kong prime rate quoted by the lending bank plus 2% per annum. The principal amounts started to be repaid in November 2016 in accordance with the repayment schedules;
- (ii) loan receivables amounting to HK\$7,350,000 (2017: nil), which are secured by the property units of a borrower, interest bearing at Hong Kong prime rate quoted by the lending bank. The principal amounts will be fully repaid at the respective maturity dates; and

For the year ended 31 December 2018

17. LOAN RECEIVABLES (Continued)

Notes: (Continued)

(iii) loan receivables amounting to HK\$210,253,000 (2017: HK\$51,191,000), which are secured by the property units of the borrowers and interest bearing at Hong Kong prime rate quoted by the lending bank minus 1.75% per annum. The principal amounts will be fully repaid at the respective maturity dates.

Loans are provided to borrowers at a range of 60% to 80% (2017: 70% to 80%) of sale consideration of the pledged property units. The directors of the Company consider that the fair values of the collaterals are higher than the carrying amount of loan receivables as at 31 December 2018 and 2017.

As at 31 December 2018 and 2017, all the loan receivables are neither past due nor impaired.

The exposure of the Group's variable-rate loan receivables to interest rate risks and their contractual maturity dates are as follows:

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Variable-rate loan receivables:		
Within one year	18,620	3,354
In more than one year but not more than two years	18,267	3,476
In more than two years but not more than five years	180,993	44,724
	217,880	51,554

The range of effective interest rates on the Group's loan receivables are as follows:

	2018	2017
Effective interest rate:		
 Variable-rate loan receivables 	3.5% to 7.125%	3.25% to 7%

Before accepting any new borrower, the Group management would assess the potential borrower's credit quality and define credit limits by borrower. Certain well established credit policies (i.e. reviewing property buyers' individual credit report) are used in assessing the credit equality, which mainly include understanding the background of the potential borrower and obtaining collaterals from the borrower. Loan interest rates are provided to potential borrowers on a case-by-case basis depending on the credit quality assessment and collaterals provided by the respective customers.

18. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS/ AVAILABLE-FOR-SALE INVESTMENT

	Notes	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
	,		
Equity securities listed in Hong Kong	(a)	204	_
Unlisted investment fund	(b)	4,869	_
Unlisted participation note	(c)	1,543	620
Total		6,616	620
Classified as:			
Financial assets at FVTPL:			
 Non-current 		6,412	_
Current		204	_
		6,616	_
		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	
Available-for-sale investment			
Non-current		_	620
		6,616	620

Notes:

- (a) The fair value measurement of such investments are classified as Level 1 fair value measurement which are based on the quoted price from active markets. For the year ended 31 December 2018, the Group has recognised a fair value loss of HK\$361,000 (2017: nil) in respect of the fair value changes in the profit or loss.
- (b) In May 2018, the Group subscribed an unlisted private equity fund at cost of HK\$5,000,000, representing 10% of the total fund size as at 31 December 2018. The Group has recognised a fair value loss of HK\$131,000 (2017:nil) in respect of the fair value changes in the profit or loss. The fair value of this unlisted fund investment is measured using valuation technique with significant unobservable inputs and hence was classified as Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy.
- (c) As at 31 December 2018, the unlisted participation note is at a fair value of HK\$1,543,000 (2017: HK\$620,000). The Group has recognised a fair value gain of HK\$923,000 in respect of the fair value changes in the profit or loss. The fair value of this participation note is measured using valuation technique with significant unobservable inputs and hence was classified as Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy.

For the year ended 31 December 2018

19. PROPERTIES HELD FOR SALE

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
The Group's carrying amounts of properties		
held for sale, stated at cost, comprise:		
 Properties under development 	2,405,336	2,229,560
 Completed properties 	501,512	15,703
	2,906,848	2,245,263
Properties to be realised after one year	2,389,490	1,652,760

The properties under development are situated in Hong Kong and Korea.

In the opinion of the directors of the Company, all properties held for sale are expected to be realised in the business cycle of two to three years.

As at 31 December 2018, properties held for sale with aggregated amount of HK\$2,904,647,000 (2017: HK\$2,243,100,000) have been pledged to secure bank borrowings granted to the Group set out in note 24.

All of the above properties held for sale are to be sold within the normal operating cycle of the Group thus they are classified as current assets.

20. TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Trade receivables from property management services	259	_
Lease receivables	18,987	5,200
	19,246	5,200
Less: Allowance for credit losses (Note)	(18,765)	_
	481	5,200
Deposits and other receivables, and prepayments		
Loan receivables (note 17)	18,620	3,354
 Loan interest receivables 	358	45
 Rental deposits and other receivables 	5,015	2,776
- Prepayments	1,485	259
	25,478	6,434
	25,959	11,634

Note: As at 31 December 2018, the allowance for credit losses is related to an individually impaired lease receivable of a single customer amounting to HK\$18,765,000 (2017: nil) that default its payment. The management considers that such lease receivable is not recoverable since the customer is in severe financial difficulties. As a consequence, allowance for credit losses of HK\$18,765,000 (2017: nil) has been recognised in respect of such lease receivable.

No credit term is allowed for trade receivables from property management services and lease receivables.

The following is an aged analysis of trade receivables from property management services and lease receivables, net of allowance for credit losses, presented based on invoice dates.

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
0-30 days	481	2,787
31-90 days	_	2,413
	481	5,200

For the year ended 31 December 2018

20. TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES (Continued)

All of the Group's trade receivables from property management services and lease receivables are past due as at the end of both reporting periods. The Group does not hold any collateral over these balances.

Details of impairment assessment of trade receivables from property management services, lease receivables and other receivables for the year ended 31 December 2018 are set out in note 32.

21. STAKEHOLDER'S ACCOUNTS/PLEDGED BANK DEPOSITS/BANK BALANCES AND CASH

The amounts comprise stakeholder's accounts which are held by independent intermediaries for collecting sales receipts on the Group's behalf. The amounts are interest bearing at prevailing market interest rate of 0.001% to 1.1% per annum.

Pledged bank deposits represent bank deposits pledged to a bank for securing banking facilities grant to the Group set out in note 24.

The bank balances comprise cash held by the Group and short-term bank deposits with an original maturity of three months or less. The bank balances carry interest at market rates which are as follows:

	2018	2017
Range of interest rate per annum:		
Bank balances	0.001%-0.01%	0.001%-0.01%

Details of impairment assessment of stakeholder's accounts, pledged bank deposits and bank balances for the year ended 31 December 2018 are set out in note 32.

For the year ended 31 December 2018

22. TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Retention payables (Note)	14,785	5,073
Other payables, deposits received and accruals		
Receipts in advance from properties pre-sold	_	29,083
 Rental deposits received 	8,650	7,096
 Accrued construction costs 	52,136	32,799
 Accrued staff costs 	_	497
 Accrued interest 	2,289	1,738
 Accrued agency commission 	1,346	147
 Accrued management fee 	5,689	2,088
 Accrued legal and professional fee 	4,236	1,662
- Others	2,299	1,540
	91,430	81,723

Note:

As at 31 December 2018, retention payables amounting to HK\$12,344,000 (2017: HK\$4,978,000) is aged within one year while the remaining amount of HK\$2,441,000 (2017: HK\$95,000) is aged one to two years. All retention payables as at 31 December 2018 and 2017 were expected to be paid or settled in less than twelve months from the end of the corresponding reporting period.

23. CONTRACT LIABILITIES

During the year ended 31 December 2018, the Group has recognised revenue of HK\$29,083,000 that was included in the contract liabilities balance at the beginning of the year.

The Group receives 15% to 20% of the contract value as deposits from customers when they sign the sale and purchase agreement for sale of properties. However, depending on market conditions, the Group may offer customers a discount compared to the listed sales price, provided that the customers agree to pay the balance of the consideration early while construction is still ongoing. The deposits and advance payment schemes result in contract liabilities being recognised throughout the property construction period until the customer obtains control of the completed property.

For the year ended 31 December 2018

24. BORROWINGS

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Bank borrowings	2,364,437	1,645,208
Loan from a financial institution	_	70,000
	2,364,437	1,715,208
Scheduled payment terms of borrowings contain a repayment on		
demand clause (shown under current liabilities):		
Within one year	1,123,291	1,015,734
 In more than one year but not more than two years 	802,484	405,474
 In more than two years but not more than five years 	438,662	294,000
Total	2,364,437	1,715,208

The exposure of the Group's borrowings and the contractual maturity dates (or reset dates) are as follows:

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Variable-rate borrowings:		
Within one year	1,025,186	945,734
In more than one year but not more than two years	802,484	405,474
In more than two years but not more than five years	438,662	294,000
	2,266,332	1,645,208
Fixed-rate borrowings:		
Within one year	98,105	70,000
	2,364,437	1,715,208

For the year ended 31 December 2018

24. BORROWINGS (Continued)

The ranges of effective interest rates (which are also equal to contracted interest rates) on the Group's borrowings are as follows:

	2018	2017
Effective interest rates:		
 Fixed-rate borrowings 	3.5%	10%
 Variable-rate borrowings 	2.3%-4.15%	1.6%-4.3%

Bank borrowings are secured by the following assets of the Group:

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Properties held for sale		
Completed, at cost	499,311	13,540
 Under development for sales, at cost 	2,405,336	2,229,560
	2,904,647	2,243,100
Investment properties		
 Completed, at fair value 	13,470	26,260
Pledged bank deposits	10,115	10,037
Total	2,928,232	2,279,397

In addition, the loan from a financial institution of HK\$70,000,000 as at 31 December 2017 was secured by (1) post-dated cheques drawn in favour of the lender or the lender's order for payment of the principal stipulated under the loan agreement entered between the Company and the lender; and (2) personal guarantee provided by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the chairman and an executive director of the Company. These securities and guarantees were released upon the repayment of the loan from a financial institution in the current year.

Certain banking facilities of the Group are subject to the fulfilment of covenants relating to certain financial ratios of the Group, total equity and the amount of capital expenditure incurred, as are commonly found in lending arrangements with a financial institution. If the Group were to breach the covenants, the drawn down facilities would become repayable on demand. The Group regularly monitors its compliance with these covenants.

As at 31 December 2018 and 2017, none of the bank covenants relating to drawn down facilities had been breached.

25. SHARE CAPITAL

The movements in share capital of the Company are as follows:

		Number of shares	Amount
	Notes		HK\$
Ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each			
Authorised:			
At 1 January 2017, 31 December 2017 and			
31 December 2018		1,000,000,000	10,000,000
Issued and fully paid:			
At 1 January 2017		224,000,000	2,240,000
Issue of bonus shares	(a)	224,000,000	2,240,000
Issue of new shares by open offer	(b)	179,200,000	1,792,000
At 31 December 2017 and 2018		627,200,000	6,272,000

Notes:

⁽a) On 19 May 2017, 224,000,000 shares of HK\$0.01 each were issued under bonus share for every one existing share.

⁽b) On 11 September 2017, 179,200,000 shares were allotted and issued pursuant to the open offer at a nominal value of HK\$0.01 per share. The aggregate net proceeds of HK\$132,761,000 from the open offer were calculated at the open price of HK\$0.75 per share after deducting the transaction costs amounting to HK\$1,639,000 in connection with the open offer.

For the year ended 31 December 2018

26. SHARE-BASED PAYMENT TRANSACTIONS

The Group adopted a share option scheme on 27 June 2016 (the "Share Option Scheme"). The purpose of the Share Option Scheme is to provide any directors, full-time employees of any member of the Group and other eligible participants who have contributed or will contribute to the Group (the "Participants") with the opportunity to acquire proprietary interests in the Company and to encourage the Participants to work towards enhancing the value of the Company and its shares for the benefit the Company with a flexible means of either retaining, incentivising, rewarding, remunerating, compensating and/or providing benefits to the Participants.

Pursuant to the Share Option Scheme, the directors of the Company may invite the Participants to take up options at a price determined by the Board of Directors provided that it shall be at least the highest of (a) the closing price of the shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotations sheet on the date on which an offer is made by the Company to the grantee (which date must be a business day, "Offer Date"); (b) a price being the average of the closing prices of the shares of the Company as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotations sheets for the 5 business days immediately preceding the Offer Date; and (c) the nominal value of a share of the Company.

The total number of shares which may be issued upon exercise of all options to be granted under the Share Option Scheme and any other share option scheme of the Company shall not in aggregate exceed 30% of the total number of shares in issue from time to time unless the Company obtains a fresh approval from the shareholders to refresh the limit.

The maximum number of shares which may be issued upon exercise of all outstanding options granted and yet to be exercised under the Share Option Scheme and any other schemes must not, in aggregate, exceed either (i) 30% of the issued share capital of the Company from time to time or (ii) 10% of the issued share capital of the Company as at the 13 July 2016 (without taking into account the shares which may be issued and allotted pursuant to the exercise of the over-allotment option and the options which may be or have been granted under the Share Option Scheme) unless shareholders' approval has been obtained. No options may be granted under any schemes of our Company (including the Share Option Scheme) if this will result in the said 30% limit being exceeded.

The option may be exercised in accordance with the terms of the Share Option Scheme at any time during the option period which would be determined and notified by the Board of Directors to the grantee at the time of making an offer.

During the year ended 31 December 2017, 12,432,000 share options with exercise price of HK\$2.06 per share were granted to certain directors and employees on 25 January 2017. These share options were with vesting period from 25 January 2017 to 24 January 2018 and were exercisable from 25 January 2018 to 12 July 2026. After the bonus issued in May 2017 and open offer of shares in September 2017 as detailed in note 25, the number and exercise price of the share options were adjusted to 26,107,200 share options and HK\$0.98 per share.

During the year ended 31 December 2018, 21,193,088 share options with exercise price of HK\$0.75 per share were granted to certain directors and employees on 18 October 2018. These share options are immediately vested and are exercisable from 18 October 2018 to 17 October 2028.

26. SHARE-BASED PAYMENT TRANSACTIONS (Continued)

Details of specific categories of options are as follows:

	Date of grant	Vesting period	Exercisable period	Exercise price
Directors	25 January 2017	25 January 2017 to	25 January 2018 to	HK\$0.98
		24 January 2018	12 July 2026	(adjusted)
Employees	25 January 2017	25 January 2017 to	25 January 2018 to	HK\$0.98
1, 2, 2, 2, 2	, ,	24 January 2018	12 July 2026	(adjusted)
Other	25 January 2017	25 January 2017 to	25 January 2018 to	HK\$0.98
		24 January 2018	12 July 2026	(adjusted)
5. .				
Directors	18 October 2018	Nil	18 October 2018 to	HK\$0.75
			17 October 2028	
Employees	18 October 2018	Nil	18 October 2018 to	HK\$0.75
Lilipioyooo	10 0010001 2010	1 VIII	17 October 2028	1 π φο. 7 σ

The following table discloses movements of the Company's number of share options granted to certain directors, employees and other eligible participant during the year:

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2018

Number of share options Granted Lapsed Outstanding at during during Outstanding at Option type 1 January the year the year 31 December (Note) Directors 16,464,000 13,955,200 30,419,200 **Employees** 4,939,200 7,237,888 (1,646,400)10,530,688 Other 4,704,000 (4,704,000)26,107,200 21,193,088 (6,350,400)40,949,888

Note: During the year ended 31 December 2018, 4,704,000 share options for a consultant and 1,646,400 share options for certain full-time employees are lapsed after their vesting date upon their resignation.

26. SHARE-BASED PAYMENT TRANSACTIONS (Continued)

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2017

Number of share options

Option type	Outstanding at 1 January	Granted during the year	Adjusted during the year (Note 1)	Reclassification (Note 2)	Outstanding at 31 December
Directors	_	10,080,000	11,088,000	(4,704,000)	16,464,000
Employees	_	2,352,000	2,587,200	_	4,939,200
Other	_	_	_	4,704,000	4,704,000
	_	12,432,000	13,675,200	-	26,107,200

Notes:

The number and weighted average exercise prices of share options are as follows:

	20	18 20		17
	Weighted	Normalia a sa a f	Weighted	Novelean
	average exercise price	Number of share options	average exercise price	Number of share options
	HK\$	share options	HK\$	share options
Outstanding at 1 January	0.98	26,107,200	_	_
Granted during the year	0.75	21,193,088	2.06	12,432,000
Adjusted during the year	_	_	(1.08)	13,675,200
Lapsed during the year	0.98	(6,350,400)	_	_
Outstanding at 31 December	0.86	40,949,888	0.98	26,107,200
Exercisable at 31 December	0.86	40,949,888	N/A	N/A

The number of outstanding share options and exercise price were adjusted as a result of the bonus issue of shares and open offer of shares of the Company on 19 May 2017 and 11 September 2017, respectively.

²⁾ On 23 November 2017, Mr. Lam Kin Kok resigned as a director of the Company. As he is further reappointed as a consultant of the Group on the same day, the share options granted to him have been reclassified from the category of "Directors" to "Other" for presentation purpose.

26. SHARE-BASED PAYMENT TRANSACTIONS (Continued)

For the year ended 31 December 2018, the estimated fair values of the options granted to directors and employees determined at the date of grant using the trinomial model are HK\$0.31 and HK\$0.30, respectively.

For the year ended 31 December 2017, the estimated fair values of the options granted to directors, employees and other participant determined at the date of grant using the trinomial model before the bonus issue and open offer adjustments were HK\$1.08, HK\$1.06 and HK\$1.08, respectively; while the estimated fair values of the options after the aforesaid adjustments were HK\$0.52, HK\$0.50 and HK\$0.52, respectively.

The following assumptions were used to calculate the fair values of share options:

Option grant date

	18 October 2018	25 January 2017
Before adjustment: Grant date share price	HK\$0.746	HK\$2.060
Before adjustment: Exercise price	HK\$0.750	HK\$2.060
After adjustment: Grant date share price	N/A	HK\$0.980
After adjustment: Exercise date price	N/A	HK\$0.980
Option life (years)	10 years	9.461 years
Expected volatility	44.261%	50.160%
Dividend yield	4.500%	0.579%
Risk-free interest rate	2.420%	1.725%
Exercise multiples	2.860-3.342	2.860-3.342

The trinomial model has been used to estimate the fair value of the options. The variables and assumptions used in computing the fair value of the share options are based on the directors' best estimate. Changes in variables and assumptions may result in changes in the fair value of the options.

The Group revises its estimates of the number of options that are expected to vest ultimately. The impact of the revision of the estimates, if any, is recognised in profit and loss, with a corresponding adjustment to the share options reserve.

Total fair value of the share options granted on 18 October 2018 amounted to HK\$6,598,000; while total fair value of the share options granted on 21 January 2017 amounted to HK\$13,426,000.

The Group recognised the total expenses of HK\$7,481,000 for the year ended 31 December 2018 (2017: HK\$12,543,000) in relation to share options granted by the Company.

27. ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS OF SUBSIDIARIES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2017

a. Acquisition of assets through acquisition of Canton Group

On 26 September 2016, the Group entered into a sale and purchase agreement with two vendors that the Group agreed to acquire the equity interest and shareholders' loan of Canton Glory Limited, together with its wholly-owned subsidiary, namely Sincere Gold Properties Limited, (collectively referred to as "Canton Group") for a total cash consideration of HK\$339,980,000. Canton Group owned an industrial property located at Wang Yip Street West, Yuen Long, Hong Kong. The Group acquired the industrial property through acquisition of the entire equity interest in Canton Glory Limited. Such industrial property was acquired for redevelopment with a view to sale. As at 31 December 2016, the Group had paid deposits totalling of HK\$33,998,000 to independent solicitors for the acquisition. The transaction was completed on 24 February 2017.

Fair values of assets acquired at the date of acquisition were as follows:

		HK\$'000
Properties he	eld for sale	339,862
Trade and ot	her receivables	118
		339,980

Cash outflow on acquisition of subsidiaries during the year ended 31 December 2017 was as follows:

	HK\$'000
Total consideration in cash	339,980
Less: Deposits paid during the year ended 31 December 2016	(33,998)
Cash outflow on acquisition of subsidiaries	305,982

b. Acquisition and disposal of Moon Colour Group

In January 2017, the Group paid a deposit of HK\$35,000,000 to independent solicitors for acquiring the entire issued share capital and the right to all debts owing by Moon Colour Holdings Limited and its subsidiaries (the "Moon Colour Group") for a total consideration of HK\$350,000,000. The Moon Colour Group owns a property located in Hong Kong. The directors of the Company intended to acquire the property for redevelopment with a view to sale.

27. ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS OF SUBSIDIARIES (Continued)

b. Acquisition and disposal of Moon Colour Group (Continued)

Subsequently in August 2017, the Group entered into sale and purchase agreement to dispose of the Moon Colour Group to a third party investor for a total consideration of HK\$360,000,000.

Both acquisition and disposal transactions mentioned above were completed on 21 August 2017. The net cash inflow in this transaction is HK\$1,508,000, net of transaction costs of HK\$8,492,000. The Group recognised a gain on disposal of subsidiary amounted to HK\$1,508,000 in respect of this disposal transaction for the year ended 31 December 2017.

28. OPERATING LEASE COMMITMENTS

	The Group as lessee		
	2018 HK\$'000		
Minimum lease payments paid under operating leases during the year — A residential unit* — Office units — Motor vehicles	1,800 1,716 60	1,800 1,797 50	
	3,576	3,647	

^{*} Amounts included in "Salaries and other allowances" under directors' emolument in note 10.

At the end of the reporting period, the Group had commitments for future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases which fall due as follows:

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Within one year		
 A residential unit from a related company 	1,920	1,800
 Office units from related companies 	_	106
 An office unit from a third party 	_	1,012
 A motor vehicle from a related company 	60	60
	1,980	2,978
In the second to fifth year inclusive		
 A motor vehicle from a related company 	_	45
Total	1,980	3,023

The leases are generally negotiated for a lease term of two years of fixed rentals (2017: two years).

28. OPERATING LEASE COMMITMENTS (Continued)

THE GROUP AS LESSOR

Property rental income earned from investment properties and properties held for sale were aggregated to HK\$24,611,000 (2017: HK\$16,281,000). The properties are expected to generate rental yields of 1% (2017: 1%) on an ongoing basis. Properties held have committed tenants for the next one to three years.

At the end of the reporting period, the Group had contracted tenants for the following future minimum lease payments:

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Within one year	759	342
In the second to fifth year inclusive	595	_
	1,354	342

29. CAPITAL COMMITMENTS

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Capital expenditure in respect of the properties development		
project contracted for but not provided in the consolidated		
financial statements	213,565	128,005

30. RECONCILIATION OF LIABILITIES ARISING FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES

The table below details changes in the Group's liabilities arising from financing activities, including both cash and non-cash changes. Liabilities arising from financing activities are those for which cash flows were, or future cash flows will be, classified in the Group's consolidated statement of cash flows as cash flows from financing activities.

	Borrowings HK\$'000	Loan from a director HK\$'000	Interest payables HK\$'000	Dividend payables HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
At 1 January 2017	741,663	_	_	_	741,663
Cash inflow (outflow):					
Borrowings raised	1,412,781	_	_	_	1,412,781
Repayment of borrowings	(439,236)	_	_	_	(439,236)
Advance from a director	_	135,000	_	_	135,000
Repayment to a director	_	(135,000)	_	_	(135,000)
Interest paid	_	_	(38,217)	_	(38,217)
Dividends paid	_	_	_	(49,280)	(49,280)
Non-cash transactions:					
Dividends	_	_	_	49,280	49,280
Interest expense	_	_	39,955	_	39,955
At 31 December 2017	1,715,208	_	1,738	_	1,716,946
Cash inflow (outflow):					
Borrowings raised	1,862,719	_	_	_	1,862,719
Repayment of borrowings	(1,213,490)	_	_	_	(1,213,490)
Advance from a director	_	30,000	_	_	30,000
Repayment to a director	_	(30,000)	_	_	(30,000)
Interest paid	_	_	(71,932)	_	(71,932)
Dividends paid	_	_	_	(50,176)	(50,176)
Non-cash transactions:					
Dividends	_	_	_	50,176	50,176
Interest expense	_	_	72,483	_	72,483
At 31 December 2018	2,364,437	_	2,289	_	2,366,726

For the year ended 31 December 2018

31. CAPITAL RISK MANAGEMENT

The Group manages its capital to ensure that the Group will be able to continue as a going concern while maximising the return to stakeholders and maintaining an adequate capital structure. The Group's overall strategy remained unchanged from prior year.

The capital structure of the Group consists of net debts (which includes borrowings, net of cash and cash equivalents) and equity attributable to owners of the Company, comprising fully paid share capital and reserves.

The management of the Group regularly reviews the capital structure on a continuous basis taking into account the cost of capital and the risk associated with the capital. The Group will balance its overall capital structure through the payment of dividends and new shares issues as well as the issue of new debt and redemption of existing debt.

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

A. CATEGORIES OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

	2018	2017
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Financial assets		
Financial assets at FVTPL	6,616	_
Financial assets at amortised cost	394,095	_
AFS investment	_	620
 Loans and receivables (including bank balances and cash) 	_	179,767
	400,711	180,387
Financial liabilities		
Amortised cost	2,379,222	1,720,281

B. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES

The Group's major financial instruments include financial assets at FVTPL, AFS investment, loan receivables, trade and other receivables, stakeholder's accounts, pledged bank deposits, bank balances and cash, trade and other payables, and borrowings. Details of these financial instruments are disclosed in the respective notes. The risks associated with these financial instruments and the policies on how to mitigate these risks are set out below. The management of the Group manages and monitors these exposures to ensure appropriate measures are implemented on a timely and effective manner.

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

B. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Market risk

Interest rate risk

The Group is exposed to fair value interest rate risk in relation to fixed rate loan from a financial institution (see note 24 for details of such borrowing). Besides, loan receivables, bank balances and bank borrowings at floating rates expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk as at end of the reporting period. The Group currently does not have an interest rate hedging policy. However, the management of the Group monitors interest rate exposure and will consider hedging significant interest rate exposure should the need arise.

The Group's exposures to interest rates on financial assets and liabilities are detailed in the liquidity risk management section of this note. The Group's cash flow interest rate risk is mainly concentrated on the fluctuation of Hong Kong prime rate quoted by the relevant banks arising from the Group's Hong Kong dollars denominated variable-rate loan receivables and borrowings.

Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analyses below have been determined based on the exposure to cash flow interest rate risk for loan receivables and bank borrowings. The analysis is prepared assuming the loan receivables and bank borrowings outstanding at the end of the reporting period were outstanding for the whole year. For the year ended 31 December 2018, 50 (2017: 50) basis points increase or decrease representing the assessment of the management of the Group on the reasonably possible change in interest rates.

If interest rates had been 50 basis points higher/lower and all other variables were held constant, the Group's:

- interest capitalised in properties held for sale for the year ended 31 December 2018 would be increased/ decreased by HK\$3,318,000 (2017: HK\$2,647,000) which will then be charged to cost of sales and services in consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income when the properties are delivered to purchasers and revenue are recognised. This is mainly attributable to the Group's exposure to interest rates on its variable-rate bank borrowings; and
- post-tax profit for the year ended 31 December 2018 would be decreased/increased by HK\$5,782,000 (2017: HK\$4,443,000). This is mainly attributable to the Group's exposure to interest rates on its variable-rate loan receivables and bank borrowings.

The directors of the Company consider interest rate exposure to stakeholder's accounts, pledged bank deposits and bank balances are immaterial.

Currency risk

The Group's transactions and balances are primarily denominated in Hong Kong dollars, the functional currency of the respective group entities, as such the Group has no significant exposure to currency risk.

For the year ended 31 December 2018

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

B. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Market risk (Continued)

Price risk

The Group is exposed to price risk through its investments in listed equity securities, unlisted fund and unlisted participation note. In addition, the Group has appointed the management to monitor the price risk.

Price risk sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analyses below have been determined based on the exposure to equity price risk at the end of the reporting period.

For the year ended 31 December 2018, if the price of those investments had been 10% higher/lower, post-tax profit would increase/decrease by HK\$662,000 for the Group as a result of the changes in fair value of the financial assets.

For the year ended 31 December 2017, if the price of the equity instrument had been 10% higher/lower, investments valuation reserve would increase/decrease by HK\$62,000 for the Group as a result of the changes in fair value of AFS investment.

Credit risk and impairment provision

As at 31 December 2018 and 2017, the Group's maximum exposure to credit risk which will cause a financial loss to the Group due to failure to discharge an obligation by the counterparties is arising from the carrying amount of respective financial assets as stated in the consolidated statement of financial position. The Group does not hold any collateral or other credit enhancements to cover its credit risks associated with its financial assets except that the credit risks associated with loan receivables is mitigated because they are secured over properties. There is no significant changes in the quality of that collateral as a result of deterioration or changes in the collateral policies of the entity during both reporting periods.

Trade receivables from property management services and lease receivables

In order to minimise the credit risk, the management of the Group has delegated a team responsible for determination of credit limits and credit approvals. Before accepting any new customer, the Group uses an internal credit scoring system to assess the potential customer's credit quality and defines credit limits by customer. Limits and scoring attributed to customers are reviewed once a year. Other monitoring procedures are in place to ensure that follow-up action is taken to recover overdue debts. In addition, the Group performs impairment assessment under ECL model upon application of HKFRS 9 (2017: incurred loss model) on trade balances from property management services and lease receivables individually or based on provision matrix.

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

B. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Credit risk and impairment provision (Continued)

Loan receivables, loan interest receivables, other receivables, stakeholder's accounts, pledged bank deposits and bank balances

The Group performs impairment assessment under ECL model upon application of HKFRS 9 (2017: incurred loss model) on loan receivables, loan interest receivables, other receivables, stakeholder's accounts, pledged bank deposits and bank balances based on 12m ECL.

The credit risk on loan receivables and loan interest receivables are limited because all loan receivables are pledged with the property units of the borrowers.

The credit risk on other receivables is limited because the counterparties have no historical default record and the directors expect that the general economic conditions will not significantly changed for the 12 months after the reporting date.

The credit risk on stakeholder's accounts is limited because the counterparties are independent intermediaries who are governed and monitored by the relevant regulatory body.

The credit risk on pledged bank deposits and bank balances is limited because the counterparties are banks with high credit ratings assigned by international credit-rating agencies.

Based on the Group's internal credit rating, no material impairment loss allowance is recognised for loan receivables, loan interest receivables, other receivables, stakeholder's accounts, pledged bank deposits and bank balances.

The Group is exposed to concentration of credit risk on:

- Loan receivables which are provided to individual third parties with no history of default;
- Liquid funds which are deposited with several banks with high credit ratings; and
- Sales deposits received from properties pre-sold which are deposited with several independent intermediaries.

The Group's concentration of credit risk by geographical locations is in Hong Kong as all trade receivables from property management services, lease receivables and loan receivables are arisen in Hong Kong for both years.

Other than above, the Group does not have any other significant concentration of credit risk.

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

B. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Credit risk and impairment provision (Continued)

The tables below is the internal credit policy of the Group:

Internal credit rating	Description	Trade receivables/ lease receivables	Other financial assets/other items
Low risk	The counterparty has a low risk of default and does not have any past-due amounts	Lifetime ECL — not credit-impaired	12-month ECL
Watch list	Debtor frequently repays after due dates but usually settle after due date	Lifetime ECL — not credit-impaired	12-month ECL
Doubtful	There have been significant increases in credit risk since initial recognition through information developed internally or external resources	Lifetime ECL — not credit-impaired	Lifetime ECL — not credit-impaired
Loss	There is evidence indicating the asset is credit-impaired	Lifetime ECL — credit-impaired	Lifetime ECL — credit-impaired
Write-off	There is evidence indicating that the debtor is in severe financial difficulty and the Group has no realistic prospect of recovery	Amount is written off	Amount is written off

The tables below detail the credit risk exposures of the Group's financial assets and lease receivables which are subject to ECL assessment:

2018	Notes	External credit rating	Internal credit rating	12-month or lifetime ECL	Gross carrying amounts HK'000
Trade receivables from property management services	20	N/A	(Note)	Lifetime ECL (provision matrix)	259
Lease receivables	20	N/A	(Note)	Lifetime ECL (provision matrix)	222
		N/A	Loss	Credit-impaired	18,765
Loan receivables	17	N/A	Low risk	12-month ECL	217,880
Loan interest receivable	20	N/A	Low risk	12-month ECL	358
Other receivables	20	N/A	Low risk	12-month ECL	5,015
Stakeholder's accounts	21	N/A	Low risk	12-month ECL	38,877
Pledged bank deposits	21	AA+	N/A	12-month ECL	10,115
Bank balances and cash	21	AA+	N/A	12-month ECL	121,369

For the year ended 31 December 2018

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

B. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Credit risk and impairment provision (Continued)

Note:

For trade receivables from property management services and lease receivables, the Group has applied the simplified approach in HKFRS 9 to measure the loss allowance at lifetime ECL. Except for debtors with significant outstanding balances or credit-impaired, the Group determines the expected credit losses on these items by using a provision matrix, grouped by past due status.

As part of the Group's credit risk management, the Group uses debtors' aging to assess the impairment for its customers in relation to its property investment operation because these customers consist of a large number of small customers with common risk characteristics that are representative of the customers' abilities to pay all amounts due in accordance with the contractual terms. Trade receivables from property management services of HK\$259,000 and lease receivables of HK\$222,000 are assessed based on provision matrix within lifetime ECL (not credit impaired). Debtor credit-impaired with gross carrying amount of HK\$18,765,000 as at 31 December 2018 were assessed individually.

During the year ended 31 December 2018, no material impairment allowance on trade receivables from property management services and lease receivables is provided based on the provision matrix. Impairment allowance of HK\$18,765,000 was made on credit impaired debtor for lease receivables.

The estimated loss rates are estimated based on historical observed default rates over the expected life of the debtors and are adjusted for forward-looking information that is available without undue cost or effort.

Liquidity risk

In the management of the liquidity risk, the Group monitors and maintains a level of cash and cash equivalents deemed adequate by the management to finance the Group's operations and mitigate the effects of fluctuations in cash flows.

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

В. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Liquidity risk (Continued)

The following table details the Group's remaining contractual maturity for its financial liabilities. The table has been drawn up based on the undiscounted cash flows of financial liabilities based on the earliest date on which the Group can be required to pay. Specifically, borrowings with a repayable on demand clause are included in the earliest time band regardless of the probability of the counterparties choosing to exercise their rights.

Liquidity table

	Weighted	Repayable on					
	average	demand or				Total	Total
	effective	less than	3 months to			undiscounted	carrying
	interest rate	3 months	1 year	1 to 2 years	2 to 5 years	cash flows	amount
	%	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At 31 December 2018							
Retention payables	_	14,785	_	_	_	14,785	14,785
Rental deposit received		8,650				8,650	8,650
· ·	_	8,030	_	_	_	0,030	0,030
Borrowings	0.00	0.000.000				0.000.000	0.000.000
variable rate	3.26	2,266,332	_	_	_	2,266,332	2,266,332
- fixed rate	3.5	98,105				98,105	98,105
		2,387,872	_	_	_	2,387,872	2,387,872
	Weighted	Repayable on					
	average	demand or				Total	Total
	effective	less than	3 months to			undiscounted	
	enective	iess iliali	3 months to			unaiscountea	carrying
				1 to 2 years	2 to 5 years		carrying amount
	interest rate	3 months	1 year	1 to 2 years	2 to 5 years	cash flows	amount
				1 to 2 years HK\$'000	2 to 5 years HK\$'000		
1,015	interest rate	3 months	1 year		•	cash flows	amount
At 31 December 2017	interest rate	3 months HK\$'000	1 year		•	cash flows HK\$'000	amount HK\$'000
Retention payables	interest rate	3 months HK\$'000	1 year		•	cash flows HK\$'000	amount HK\$'000
	interest rate	3 months HK\$'000	1 year		•	cash flows HK\$'000	amount HK\$'000
Retention payables	interest rate	3 months HK\$'000	1 year		•	cash flows HK\$'000	amount HK\$'000
Retention payables Rental deposits received	interest rate	3 months HK\$'000	1 year		•	cash flows HK\$'000	amount HK\$'000
Retention payables Rental deposits received Borrowings	interest rate %	3 months HK\$'000 5,073 7,096	1 year		HK\$'000 _ _	cash flows HK\$'000 5,073 7,096	amount HK\$'000 5,073 7,096
Retention payables Rental deposits received Borrowings —variable rate	interest rate %	3 months HK\$'000 5,073 7,096	1 year HK\$'000		HK\$'000 _ _ _	cash flows HK\$'000 5,073 7,096	amount HK\$'000 5,073 7,096
Retention payables Rental deposits received Borrowings —variable rate	interest rate %	3 months HK\$'000 5,073 7,096	1 year HK\$'000		HK\$'000 _ _ _	cash flows HK\$'000 5,073 7,096	amount HK\$'000 5,073 7,096

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

B. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Liquidity risk (Continued)

Borrowings with a repayment on demand clause are included in the "repayable on demand or less than 3 months" time band in the above maturity analysis. As at 31 December 2018, the aggregate carrying amounts of these borrowings amounted to HK\$2,364,437,000 (2017: HK\$1,715,208,000). Taking into account the Group's financial position, the directors of the Company do not believe that it is probable that the banks/financial institution will exercise their discretionary rights to demand immediate repayment. The directors of the Company believe that such borrowings will be repaid in accordance with the scheduled repayment dates set out in the loan agreements. Aggregate principal and interest cash outflows are set out below:

	Weighted	Repayable on					
	average	demand or				Total	Total
	effective	less than	3 months to			undiscounted	carrying
	interest rate	3 months	1 year	1 to 2 years	2 to 5 years	cash flows	amount
	%	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At 31 December 2018							
Borrowings							
variable rate	3,26	55,044	1,048,676	865,839	480,933	2,450,492	2,266,332
fixed rate	3.5	865	100,673	-	400,000	101,538	98,105
iixod tato	0.0		100,070			101,000	30,100
		55,909	1,149,349	865,839	480,933	2,552,030	2,364,437
	Weighted	Repayable on					
	Weighted average	Repayable on demand or				Total	Total
	•		3 months to			Total undiscounted	Total carrying
	average	demand or	3 months to 1 year	1 to 2 years	2 to 5 years		
	average effective	demand or less than		1 to 2 years HK\$'000	2 to 5 years HK\$'000	undiscounted	carrying
	average effective interest rate	demand or less than 3 months	1 year	•	•	undiscounted cash flows	carrying amount
At 31 December 2017	average effective interest rate	demand or less than 3 months	1 year	•	•	undiscounted cash flows	carrying amount
At 31 December 2017	average effective interest rate	demand or less than 3 months	1 year	•	•	undiscounted cash flows	carrying amount
Borrowings	average effective interest rate %	demand or less than 3 months HK\$'000	1 year HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	undiscounted cash flows HK\$'000	carrying amount HK\$'000
Borrowings — variable rate	average effective interest rate %	demand or less than 3 months HK\$'000	1 year HK\$'000	HK\$'000 425,847	HK\$'000	undiscounted cash flows HK\$'000	carrying amount HK\$'000
Borrowings	average effective interest rate %	demand or less than 3 months HK\$'000	1 year HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	undiscounted cash flows HK\$'000	carrying amount HK\$'000
Borrowings — variable rate	average effective interest rate %	demand or less than 3 months HK\$'000	1 year HK\$'000	HK\$'000 425,847	HK\$'000	undiscounted cash flows HK\$'000	carrying amount HK\$'000

C. FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The Group's financial assets at FVTPL/AFS investment are measured at fair value at the end of each reporting period. Details of recurring fair value measurement of such assets are set out in note 18. During the year, there were no transfers between Level 1 and Level 2, nor transfers into and out of Level 3.

The directors of the Company consider that the carrying amounts of financial assets and financial liabilities measured at amortised cost in the consolidated financial statements approximate their fair values.

For the year ended 31 December 2018

33. RETIREMENT BENEFIT PLANS

The Group operates the MPF Scheme for all qualifying employees in Hong Kong. The assets of the schemes are held separately from those of the Group, in funds under the control of trustees. The Group contributes 5% of relevant payroll costs to the MPF Scheme, which contribution is matched by employees. The total expense of HK\$315,000 (2017: HK\$189,000) represents contributions paid or payable to these plans by the Group at rates specified in the rules of the plans during the year ended 31 December 2018.

34. RELATED PARTY DISCLOSURES

(I) Transactions

The Group had the following transactions with related parties during the year:

Name of related parties	Nature of transaction	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Sunny Generation Limited ("Sunny Generation")	Rental expenses (Note (a))	106	160
Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe (director)	Finance costs (Note (b))	99	309
Mr. Liu Hon Wai (director)	Sales commission (Note (c))	1,338	1,875
Vogue City Limited ("Vogue City")	Motor vehicle expenses (Note (d))	60	5
Vogue Town Limited ("Vogue Town")	Rental expense for director's quarter (Note (e))	1,800	1,800
Metropolitan Fine Wine Limited ("Metropolitan Wine")	Entertainment expenses (Note (f))	93	11
Metropolitan Lifestyle (H.K.) Limited ("Metropolitan Lifestyle")	Consultancy service income (Note (g))	(200)	_
(inetropolitari Lifestyle)	Motor vehicle expenses (Note (d)) Entertainment expense (Note (f))	_ _	45 23
Metropolitan Kitchen Limited ("Metropolitan Kitchen")	Entertainment expenses (Note (f))	32	29
Metropolitan Workshop Limited ("Metropolitan Workshop")	Rental expenses (Note (a))	596	477
Metropolitan Production Limited ("Metropolitan Production")	Marketing expenses (Note (h))	2,996	_
Metro Yoga & Dance Limited ("Metro Yoga")	Rental income (Note (i))	(124)	_
Lala Eat Company Limited ("Lala Eat")	Entertainment expenses (Note (f))	3	_

34. RELATED PARTY DISCLOSURES (Continued)

(I) Transactions (Continued)

Notes:

- (a) Rental expenses charged by Sunny Generation and Metropolitan Workshop were based on office areas occupied by the Group and at a rent agreed by both parties.
- (b) The loan from a director carried interest at 3.5% (2017: 2.9%) per annum. The loan amounting to HK\$30,000,000 (2017: HK\$135,000,000) was received and repaid to the director during the year.
- (c) The sales commission is determined based on agreed terms as set out in the letter of employment.
- (d) Motor vehicle expenses represented the leasing of motor vehicles from Vogue City and Metropolitan Lifestyle at a price agreed by both parties.
- (e) The rental expenses represented the leasing of a director's quarters for Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe from Vogue Town at a price agreed by both parties.
- (f) Entertainment expenses represented providing of wines and catering services from Metropolitan Wine, Metropolitan Kitchen, Metropolitan Lifestyle and Lala Eat at a price agreed by both parties.
- (g) Consultancy service income is received from Metropolitan Lifestyle at a price agreed by both parties.
- (h) Marketing expenses represented service fees charged by Metropolitan Production at a price agreed by both parties.
- (i) Rental income is received from Metro Yoga at a price agreed by both parties.

A director of the Company has significant influence over the above related companies.

(II) Compensation of key management personnel

The directors of the Company are identified as key management members of the Group, and their compensations during the years ended 31 December 2018 and 2017 are set out in note 10.

(III) Personal guarantee

Loan from a financial institution of HK\$70,000,000 as at 31 December 2017 was secured by personal guarantee provided by Mr. Chan Man Fai Joe, the chairman and an executive director of the Company, as disclosed in note 24. The guarantee is released upon the repayment of the loan from a financial institution in the current year.

(IV) Other transactions

Details of other transactions with related parties are set out in note 28.

35. PARTICULARS OF MAJOR SUBSIDIARIES OF THE COMPANY

Details of the Company's major subsidiaries as at 31 December 2018 and 31 December 2017 are disclosed as follows:

Name of subsidiary	Place or incorporation/ operations	Paid up capital	ownershi _l	Proportion of Proportion of ownership interest voting power held held by the Company by the Company		Directly held/ indirectly held by the Company	Principal activities	
			2018	2017	2018	2017		
Star Properties Group (BVI) Limited	BVI	Ordinary share US\$	100%	100%	100%	100%	Directly	Investment holding
Bright Port Holdings Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Property development
Fountain Inc Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary shares HK\$10,000	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Property development and property investment
Spring Moon Investments Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Property development and property investment
Rainbow Red Holdings Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Property development
Diamond Vantage Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Property investment
Star Property Management (HK) Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Investment holding and provision of property management services
Star Finance (H.K.) Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Provision of finance
Sincere Gold Properties Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary shares HK\$200,000	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Property development
Diamond Ocean Investments Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Property development
Noble Energy Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	100%	100%	100%	Indirectly	Property development
Autumn Creek (H.K.) Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	N/A	100%	N/A	Indirectly	Property development
Ritzy Soar (H.K.) Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary share HK\$1	100%	N/A	100%	N/A	Indirectly	Property development
Star Properties Korea PFV Company Limited	South Korea	Ordinary shares Korean won 5 billion	95%	N/A	95%	N/A	Indirectly	Property development

35. PARTICULARS OF MAJOR SUBSIDIARIES OF THE COMPANY (Continued)

The above table lists the subsidiaries of the Company which, in the opinion of the directors of the Company, principally affected the results or assets of the Group. To give details of other subsidiaries would, in the opinion of the directors, result in particulars of excessive length.

None of the subsidiaries had issued any debt securities at the end of the year.

36. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION AND RESERVES OF THE COMPANY

	2018 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000
Non-current Assets		
Investments in subsidiaries	120,359	48,062
Amounts due from subsidiaries (Notes (1) & (3))	1,152,672	689,931
	1,273,031	737,993
	, ,	,
Current Assets		
Other receivables (Note (3))	227	219
Amounts due from subsidiaries (Notes (2) & (3))	348,447	183,806
Bank balances and cash (Note (3))	67,802	2,558
	416,476	186,583
Current Liabilities		
Other payables	1,199	1,677
Amounts due to subsidiaries Borrowings	222,203 737,000	225,501 216,000
Dorrowings	737,000	210,000
	960,402	443,178
		-, -
Net Current Liabilities	(543,926)	(256,595)
Net Assets	729,105	481,398
Capital and Reserves		
Share capital	6,272	6,272
Reserves	722,833	475,126
Total Equity	729,105	481,398

36. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION AND RESERVES OF THE COMPANY (Continued)

Notes:

- (1) The amounts due from subsidiaries classified under non-current assets are unsecured, interest-free and repayable on demand. In the opinion of the directors, based on their assessment as at the end of the reporting period of the estimated future cash flows from the subsidiaries, the amounts due from subsidiaries will not be repayable within one year from the end of the reporting period. Accordingly, these amounts are classified as non-current. The amounts due from subsidiaries are discounted at effective interest rate of 3.39% (2017: 2.84%) per annum, representing the borrowing rates of the relevant subsidiaries, with corresponding adjustments of HK\$72,297,000 (2017: HK\$38,858,000) debited to investments in subsidiaries as deemed contribution to those subsidiaries.
- (2) The amounts due from subsidiaries classified under current assets are unsecured, interest-free and repayable on demand. The directors expect these amounts will be repaid within twelve months from the end of the reporting period, accordingly, these amounts are classified as current assets.
- (3) ECL for amounts due from subsidiaries, other receivables and bank balances are assessed on 12m ECL basis as there had been no significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition. No material impairment allowance is made based on the Company's internal and/or external credit rating.

Sharo

MOVEMENT IN THE COMPANY'S RESERVES

		Share			
	Share	options	Shareholders'	Retained	
	premium	reserve	contribution	earnings	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At 1 January 2017	89,696	_	190,000	3,376	283,072
Profit and total comprehensive income for the year	_	_	_	100,062	100,062
Issue of bonus shares (note 25(a))	(2,240)	_	_	_	(2,240)
Issue of new shares by open offer (note 25(b))	132,608	_	_	_	132,608
Recognition of equity-settled share-based payment					
(note 26)	_	12,543	_	_	12,543
Dividends paid (note 11)	_	_	_	(49,280)	(49,280)
Expenses incurred in connection with the issue of new					
shares (note 25(b))	(1,639)	_	_	_	(1,639)
At 31 December 2017	218,425	12,543	190,000	54,158	475,126
Profit and total comprehensive income for the year	_	_	_	290,402	290,402
Recognition of equity-settled share-based payment					
(note 26)	_	7,481	_	_	7,481
Lapse of share options	_	(3,269)	_	3,269	_
Dividends paid (note 11)	_	_	_	(50,176)	(50,176)
At 31 December 2018	218,425	16,755	190,000	297,653	722,833

PARTICULARS OF PROPERTIES

PROPERTIES HELD FOR SALE AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2018

Approximate

		gross floor area upon completion		Stage of	Expected completion	Attributable interest of
Name of Property	Location	(sq.ft.)	Use	completion	date	the Group
The Galaxy — one workshop on 12/F	No. 313 Castle Peak Road, Kwai Chung, Tsuen Wan, New Territories, Hong Kong	N/A	Industrial	Completed	N/A	100%
The Rainbow	No. 22, Wang Yip Street South, Yuen Long, New Territories, Hong Kong	93,100	Commercial	Completed	N/A	100%
CWK Property	Nos. 11–15, Chai Wan Kok Street, Tsuen Wan, New Territories, Hong Kong	154,973	Commercial	Under Development	2021	100%
Yuen Long	No. 21, Wang Yip Street West, Yuen Long, New Territories, Hong Kong	175,976	Residential	Under Development	2021	100%
Kwun Tong	Nos. 107-109 Wai Yip Street, Kwun Tong, Kowloon, Hong Kong	151,200	Commercial	Under Development	2022	100%
Tack Lee	Nos. 107-111 Tung Chau Street, Tai Kok Tsui, Kowloon, Hong Kong	44,620	Commercial	Under Development	2022	100%
Shing Yip Street	11/F, TG Place, Nos. 10 Shing Yip Street, Kwun Tong, Kowloon, Hong Kong	N/A	Commercial	Pending for Development	2022	100%
Seongsu	273-50 Seongsu-dong 2-ga, Seongdong-gu, Seoul	124,861	Commercial	Under Development	2021	100%

INVESTMENT PROPERTIES AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2018

Name of Property	Address & Location	Existing Use	Condition/nature	Attributable interest of the Group
The Galaxy — 2 parking spaces	1/F of the Galaxy, No. 313 Castle Peak Road, Kwai Chung, Tsuen Wan, New Territories, Hong Kong	Industrial	Entered into provisional purchase and sales agreements on Dec 2018 and expected to complete the transaction in Feb 2019	100%
The Star — 2 units on ground floor and 7 parking spaces	1/F of the Star, No. 18 Yip Shing Street, Kwai Chung, New Territories, Hong Kong	Industrial	Currently leased to various Independent Third Parties	100%

DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2018

Name of Property	Location	Approximate gross floor area prior to the completion of development (sq.ft.)	Approximate gross floor area upon completion of development (sq.ft.)	Use	Estimated completion date	Stage of completion	Attributable interest of the Group
The Galaxy	No. 313 Castle Peak Road, Kwai Chung, Tsuen Wan, New Territories, Hong Kong	N/A (Note 1)	152,254	Industrial	N/A	Completed	100%
The Star	No. 18 Yip Shing Street, Kwai Chung, New Territories, Hong Kong	44,564 (Note 2)	94,967	Industrial	N/A	Completed	100%
The Rainbow	No. 22, Wang Yip Street South, Yuen Long, New Territories, Hong Kong	93,100	93,100	Commercial	N/A	Completed	100%
CWK Property	Nos. 11–15, Chai Wan Kok Street, Tsuen Wan, New Territories, Hong Kong	40,979	154,973	Commercial	2021	Under Development	100%

PARTICULARS OF PROPERTIES

Name of Property	Location	Approximate gross floor area prior to the completion of development (sq.ft.)	Approximate gross floor area upon completion of development (sq.ft.)	Use	Estimated completion date	Stage of completion	Attributable interest of the Group
Yuen Long	No. 21, Wang Yip Street West, Yuen Long, New Territories, Hong Kong	51,773	175,976	Residential	2021	Under Development	100%
Kwun Tong	Nos. 107-109 Wai Yip Street, Kwun Tong, Kowloon, Hong Kong	82,434	151,200	Commercial	2022	Under Development	100%
Tack Lee	Nos. 107-111 Tung Chau Street, Tai Kok Tsui, Kowloon, Hong Kong	43,428	44,620	Commercial	2022	Under Development	100%
Seongsu	273-50 Seongsu-dong 2-ga, Seongdong-gu, Seoul	18,977	124,861	Commercial	2021	Under Development	100%

Notes:

- 1. The industrial property acquired for the redevelopment project of The Galaxy was a vacant development site and therefore it did not have a gross floor area.
- 2. This was the gross floor area of the original building which was demolished prior to the construction of The Star.

FINANCIAL SUMMARY

A summary of the results and of the assets and liabilities of the Group for the last five financial years, as extracted from the published audited financial statements is set out below.

CONSOLIDATED RESULTS

	Year ended 31 December					
	2018	2017	2016	2015	2014	
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
REVENUE	671,667	732,390	40,688	78,672	611,811	
PROFIT BEFORE TAX	241,576	122,261	24,479	42,130	232,728	
Income tax expense	(49,749)	(26,447)	(2,740)	(5,028)	(36,638)	
PROFIT FOR THE YEAR	191,827	95,814	21,739	37,102	196,090	
Attributable to:						
Owners of the Company	191,811	95,814	21,739	37,102	196,090	

CONSOLIDATED ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

	31 December					
	2018	2017	2016	2015	2014	
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
TOTAL ASSETS	3,323,290	2,463,507	1,365,903	1,145,568	665,817	
TOTAL LIABILITIES	(2,530,677)	(1,821,541)	(915,775)	(999,113)	(557,197)	
NET ASSETS	792,613	641,966	450,128	146,455	108,620	

Note: The results and summary of assets and liabilities for each of the three years ended 31 December 2014 and 2015 which were extracted from the Prospectus of the Global Offering have been prepared on a combined basis to indicate the results of the Group as if the group structure, at the time when the Company's shares were listed on the Stock Exchange, had been in existence throughout those years.